# SEXUAL PROBLEMS OF TO-DAY

WM. J. ROBINSON, M.D.



# New York State College of Agriculture At Cornell University Ithaca, N. Y.

The
Professor Dwight Sanderson
Rural Sociology
Library

HQ 31.R8 1916

Sexual problems of to-day,



mann



The original of this book is in the Cornell University Library.

There are no known copyright restrictions in the United States on the use of the text.

# SEXUAL PROBLEMS OF TO-DAY

# BY THE SAME AUTHOR

A PRACTICAL TREATISE ON THE CAUSES, SYMPTOMS AND TREATMENT OF SEXUAL IMPOTENCE AND OTHER SEXUAL DIS- ORDERS IN MEN AND WOMEN	33.00
TREATMENT OF GONORRHEA AND ITS COM- PLICATIONS IN MEN AND WOMEN	2.50
SEXUAL PROBLEMS OF TO-DAY	
SEX KNOWLEDGE FOR MEN	
SEX KNOWLEDGE FOR WOMEN	1.00
Woman: Her Sex and Love Life	3.00
NEVER TOLD TALES	1.00
3_ <b>*</b>	1.00
LIMITATION OF OFFSPRING BY THE PRE- VENTION OF CONCEPTION	1.00
SEX MORALITY—PAST, PRESENT AND FU- TURE	
PRACTICAL EUGENICS: FOUR MEANS OF IMPROVING THE HUMAN RACE	
THE CRITIC AND GUIDE Monthly: \$1.00 a year; Single Copies, 20c.	1.00
THE AMERICAN JOURNAL OF UROLOGY AND SEXOLOGY Monthly: \$4.00 a year; Single Copies, 50c.	

# SEXUAL PROBLEMS OF TO-DAY

#### BY

# WILLIAM J. ROBINSON, M.D.

President American Society of Medical Sociology, President Northern Medical Society of the City of New York, Editor of The American Journal of Urology and of The Critic and Guide, Ex-President Berlin Anglo-American Medical Society, Member American Medical Editors' Association, American Medical Association, Fellow New York Academy of Medicale, New York State Medical Society, Medical Society of the County of New York, Harlem Medical Association, Society Moral and Sanitary Prophylaxis, etc., etc.

No book has a right to exist that has not for its purpose the betterment of mankind, by affording either useful instruction or healthful recreation.

—W. J. R.

#### SIXTH EDITION

THE RACE BETTERMENT LEAGUE 263 FIFTH AVENUE, NEW YORK

@132,645

COPYRIGHT, 1912,
BY WILLIAM J. ROBINSON
COPYRIGHT, 1914,
BY WILLIAM J. ROBINSON,

### PREFACE

I publish this volume because I believe the world, the Anglo-Saxon world in particular, is in need of it.

Only the crudest intellect and the most perverted "morality" will see anything obscene or improper in this book. The thinking and truly cultured man and woman know that there can be nothing improper in discussing problems of the deepest vital importance to the individual and the race, that there is nothing obscene in the scientific treatment of questions which deal with the prevention of disease, misery and death. Everything that contributes to the joy, happiness, physical health and mental and spiritual efficiency of the individual is pure and moral.

The justification for the existence of this book will

be found in its pages—on every page.

## PREFACE TO THE SECOND EDITION

It was my intention to incorporate some new matter in this edition. But the information that a new edition was needed, and at once too, came so much sooner than I expected—it is barely eight months since the first edition made its appearance—and, what with my practice and writing two other books, I am so busy just at present, that I am obliged to send out this edition a mere facsimile of the first. But apparently even as it is, Sexual Problems of To-day is a useful and necessary book.

W. J. R.

# PREFACE TO THIRD EDITION

The short time that has elapsed since the publication of the first edition of this volume has seen some remarkable and gratifying changes in the attitude of the public towards sexual problems. Things that were uttered with fear and hesitation then are discussed freely and eagerly now. To what extent the author's propaganda by pen and word of mouth has been responsible for this change, would be difficult to determine; but that the change has taken place, and that the author has had something to do with it, cannot be the subject of any doubt.

The present edition has been enlarged by some fifty pages and we send forth this volume with the same feeling of assurance that we do our other books: that a careful perusal of it will benefit everybody and injure nobody.

W. J. R.

June 1, 1914.

## PREFACE TO SIXTH EDITION

I have really nothing to say except to express my deep satisfaction at the fact that new editions of Sexual Problems of To-day follow each other so rapidly. It is a good book and it seems to be satisfactorily fulfilling its mission—that of destroying sexual error and spreading sexual truth among the masses, among the men and women of average intelligence and education. They are the people who are most in need of sexual enlightenment and to them the book has proven—as thousands have written to us—a real blessing; or as some write—a Godsend.

W. J. R.

November 1st, 1916, 12 Mt. Morris Park W.

# CONTENTS

	PAGE
The Importance of the Study of Sexual Disorders .	. 9
The Psychology of Sex	. 12
The Relations Between the Sexes, and Man's Inhuman	ı-
ity to Woman	. 13
The Influence of Sexual Abstinence on Man's Genera	.1
Health and Sexual Power	. 53
The Double Standard of Morality, and the Effects of	f
Continence on Each Sex	. 63
My Reasons for Advocating the Regulation of Offsprin	g 73
The Woman at Forty and After	. 76
The Limitation of Offspring	. 79
Do Not Blame Us: Blame Our Vicious Laws	. 124
What to Do with the Prostitute, and How to Abolis.	
·	. 126
·	. 146
The Suffragist and the Hospital for Street Women .	. 150
The Question of Abortion	. 153
•	. 178
Diseases Causing the Greatest Suffering and Having th	
	. 181
	. 185
	. 190
The Treatment of Venereal Disease Should Be Made	
	. 195
	. 199
,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	. 199
Prostitution and Our Moral-Sanitary Prophylactors A Moral Dilemma : What Would You Do in Such a Case	
a morai dhemma: what wolld fou do in Such a Case	. ZUS

## CONTENTS

	PAU	,,
The American Federation for Sex Hygiene	. 21	3
Venereal Prophylaxis: a Criticism and a Reply	21	8
An Apparently Irrefutable Argument and Its Refutation	n 22	2
Consangulneous Marriages	. 22	4
Should Venereal Disease Be Reported?	. 22	8
Automobiling and Sexual Impotence	. 23	2
The Influence of the Prostate on Man's Mental Cond	i-	
tion	. 23	4
The Effect of Vasectomy on Human Sexuality	. 23	6
The Double Functions of Testicles and Ovaries	. 23	8
The Benefits of Prostatic Massage	. 23	19
The Effects of Strictures on the Sexual Function .	. 24	Ю
Five Cesarean Sections on One Woman	. 24	1
The Price of a Kiss	. 24	4
Torturing the Wife when the Husband is at Fault .	. 24	6
The Wife	. 24	9
No Danger of Race Suicide	. 25	<b>i</b> 1
A Wife and Her Husband	. 25	2
The Woman Pays	. 25	3
Bad Odor from the Mouth and Matrimony	. 25	4
On the Use of Perfume	. 25	5
Neurasthenia Among School Teachers	. 25	7
The Nurse as a Focus of Venereal Infection	. 25	7
Women Defending Their Honor	. 25	9
The Male Prostitute	. 26	0
Common Sense Triumphs Over Prudery in the Army an	đ	
Navy	. 26	1
Some Men Are Hogs	. 26	_
The Dangerous Age	. 26	_
Peculiar but Absolutely True	. 27	_
Let This Be My Answer to Many Letters	. 27	_
An Enidemic of Synhilis in a Small Village	97	

### CONTENTS

	277
	278
~. ~	280
	281
and the second s	282
Who Should Discuss The Sexual Continence Question?	283
	284
A Meeting in Germany about the Limitation of Off-	
spring	285
The Continence Advocates—Who They Are	294
The Maternal Instinct	295
The Duration of Our Passions	297
Artificial Impregnation	298
The Why of the Beneficial Effects of Prostatic Massage	302
A Story Without a Moral	304
To Lighten the Burden of the Illegitimate Mother	308
The Influence of the Body on the Mind	309
Demand in Germany for a Modification of the Law	
Against Abortion	314
A Remarkable Change in the Attitude Towards Ille-	
S	315
My Sex Propaganda	317
An Open Letter to Anthony Comstock and Our Other	
	319
Venerophobia; or, the Obsessive Fear of Venereal In-	000
	323
	329
	333
A Refreshing Review of "Sexual Problems of To-day"	
	337
Four Absolutely Infallible Means for the Prevention of	000
	338
The Most Efficient Venereal Prophylactics	340

# THE IMPORTANCE OF THE STUDY OF SEXUAL DISORDERS

THE shadow of the Period of Darkness—the Middle Ages—is still upon us. Its cruel and perverted teachings still have us in their grip. Its monkish asceticism, which taught that our body is something worthless and that particularly the genital system is something unclean. something to be ashamed of-have we not the shameful word pudenda?—is still permeating our conduct, our literature and even our medical schools. Men graduate, receive diplomas as physicians and licenses to practice without having heard a single lecture on disorders of the sexual system, one of the most important systems as far as the individual is concerned and the most important system as far as our social life and the perpetuation of the race is concerned. Venereal diseases are at last beginning to be treated in some colleges with the consideration which the importance of the subject deserves; but purely sexual disorders are still entirely neglected, and the medical student graduates without having heard a lecture on the subject of masturbation, pollutions, spermatorrhea, ejaculatio praecox, sterility, sexual perversion, etc. And on these subjects I find the average physician as ignorant as the average layman. The intelligent layman often knows more than the physician, because he is more eager for the knowledge.

Should this state of affairs continue to exist? Physicians make a specialty of diseases of the eye, diseases of the nose and throat, diseases of the stomach, etc.—why not make a separate and important specialty of diseases of the sexual system? Is it perhaps because diseases of the sexual system are less "serious" and cause less suffering? Then listen to what I have to say. Quoad vitam they are less serious; but as far as suffering is concerned, I declare emphatically that there is not a disease or a whole class of diseases which is responsible for so much suffering, so much misery, so much heartbreaking as are the diseases of the sexual system—and I do not except tuberculosis. Only the suffering is of a different character.

Do you see you disrupted home, where love and peace reigned before and hell is reigning now? Do you see that business man who is steadily and unexplainably losing his grip on the details of his affairs, is losing his appetite and his sleep and will soon have to be sent up to a sanitarium for repairs? See you that refined woman who has every material comfort imaginable and is nevertheless wasting away, becoming pale, irritable, melancholic, and will soon be—if nothing is done to help her—a confirmed hypochondriac? Do you see that wan looking bookkeeper who, formerly an expert, is now unable to keep a position for any length of time, because he is mixing his figures so? Do you see that bright young boy who is losing both brightness and flesh to such an extent that the parents are afraid he is running into consumption? And how about that sweet young girl who was obliged to give up college for reasons that nobody could explain? And those hundreds of divorced couples? All this unspeakable misery and suffering due to disorders of the sexual system! And the pity of it is, that all of it, or the greater part of it, could have been avoided if not for two things -if the patients had not been afraid, ashamed to ask for advice, and if the physicians were not so densely ignorant of the subject of sexual disorders.

# THE PSYCHOLOGY OF SEX

The more deeply I delve into the study of sexual psychology, the more patients I see, the more marital misery I am called upon to alleviate, the more conjugal entanglements I am asked to disentangle, the more convinced I become of the tremendous importance of the sexual instinct in every sphere of our life, the more imbued I become with the idea of the necessity of studying this problem thoroly, from every point of view.

I have no hesitation in stating that at least half of the world's misery is in some way, directly or indirectly, connected with the sexual sphere. The people themselves may not be aware of it, but if they studied the matter deeply, they would find that the underlying trouble is of a sexual nature.

And matters will not improve until we are permitted to discuss the entire domain of human sexuality freely, openly, without beating about the bush, and without the spectre of a censorship before our eyes.

# THE RELATION BETWEEN THE SEXES AND MAN'S INHUMANITY TO WOMAN

My lecture to-night deals with the relations between the two sexes. It does not contain one obscene word, it is free from any equivocal phrases, there is not a sentence in it that a rational man or woman could consider objectionable. But it is not a Sunday School lecture, and it is not intended for boys and girls who have not vet attained their majority. The subject is of such a character that in discussing it one must needs use plain language. And if plain, honest, scientific language is offensive to your delicate ears, you have a chance to leave the hall now. If you prefer to remain, I shall request you, and expect you, to listen with close attention, so that you may not carry away any false ideas, and may not imagine that I said things which I did not intend to say; and I believe you will be well repaid.

\* \* \*

My indictment of man in his relation to woman contains ten counts. And I will take them up seriatim, one by one.

#### COUNT NUMBER ONE.

At a recent meeting of the Association of \*Delivered before the Sunrise Club, November 20, 1912.

German Physicians, which has been meeting in Dr. Jacobi's house for the last fifty-five years, a doctor presented a woman who was suffering with lupus of the face. The case was of interest from the dermatologist's point of view, but this feature does not concern us here. What does concern us here. is the woman's marital history. She was forty-two years of age. She had given birth to fifteen children, of whom eight were alive, and had had seven miscarriages. She married at the age of sixteen, so that at the time we saw her she had been married twenty-six years. In those twenty-six years she had been pregnant twenty-two times. When you add together the time she had been carrying the children in her womb, the time she was recovering from her natural labors and miscarriages, the time she was nursing her babies, etc., you will involuntarily ask yourself: And when did she have time to live? And while my professional colleagues were interested in examining the lesions on her face, this question kept on crossing my brain back and forth, and I could not help whispering to my neighbor: "What a brute her husband must he!

Of course, this is an extreme case, but it is by extreme cases that we can elucidate and emphasize certain points. And so very, very extreme the case is really not. For cases of women of forty with ten, fifteen and even seventeen or eighteen pregnancies to their credit are not so very rare. I know of a large number of them, and their pitiful tales, with prayers to help and save them from further misery, are a regular feature of my daily mail. [Unfortunately, on account of our Draconian laws, they must all go unanswered.]

And this is the first count in my indictment. My first charge of brutality or inhumanity is against the man, who thinks that a woman is merely a breeding animal, who keeps on impregnating her every year or two, so that with gestation, childbed, and lactation, she has no time to live, no time to breathe, becomes prematurely old, and within a few years after marriage becomes a household drudge, incapable and unwilling to engage in any social or intellectual work, losing every trace of any ideal that she may ever have possessed. Only too true is the tragic statement that many a woman "carries within her the corpse of the woman she might have been."

More than that, my charge assumes a much more serious aspect, when I tell you that this kind of man will not refrain from impregnating his wife even when he knows that pregnancy will almost certainly sound her deathknell. We physicians all know of instances when the husband of a wife who was suffering from tuberculosis, nephritis, a narrow pelvis, eclampsia (convulsions), or puerperal insanity, was told emphatically that under no account must she ever again become pregnant. In a year or two the wife comes to us in an advanced stage of pregnancy, and when the terrible travail comes, she is either snatched from the jaws of death with the greatest difficulty, or she passes into the great beyond from which there is no return (and the husband is then free to marry another woman). And we know of instances where the sick, suffering wife wept, begged and prayed to be spared another pregnancy, but it was in vain; the noble husband insisted on his marital rights.

In the November, 1910, issue of the Critic and Guide I published the history of, and commented editorially on, a case of a woman on whom Cesarean section was performed five times, in five successive pregnancies. And tho the husband knew after the first pregnancy that his wife, who had a very narrow pelvis, could never have a child by the natural way, he kept on impregnating her time and again, subjecting her each time to the danger of a laparotomy. Only after the last operation did the doctor have the good sense, which he should have had after the first, to sew up her Fallopian tubes so as to prevent any future pregnancies. Yes, the brutality of certain men in

this regard, and their number is quite large, is incredible, and is known in all its revolting details to physicians only. So much for Count Number One.

#### COUNT NUMBER TWO.

My second count deals with a subject with which most of you, thanks to our agitation during the past five years, are familiar.

A man marries a healthy, blooming young girl. In two, three weeks or months the wife begins to ail, and in a short time she may become so acutely ill as to necessitate an operation in order to save her life. And then she loses her feminine attributes and can never give birth to a child. Or the process may be slower, and she becomes a chronic invalid who never knows a day of health in her life. And if she has a child, the child may be born blind or deformed, or so sickly that it dies in a few days or weeks or months. Or the child may be born apparently well and develop the horrible symptoms of hereditary syphilis when it is ten or fifteen years old.

In short, my second charge of inhumanity is directed against the man who brutally takes a healthy young woman and ignorantly or knowingly infects her with a loathsome disease, killing her outright, or converting her into a physical and mental ruin, or making her life more wretched than death, by giving her sickly, deformed, or half-witted children. It is true that now, in the large cities at least, due to the writings and lectures on sexual subjects, men are beginning to be more careful, and it is becoming quite a common thing for men to go to a competent physician and have themselves examined before entering into the state of holy matrimony.

But we still see enough cases of marital infection to make one's blood boil. The stories that I have told in "Never Told Tales" are still being duplicated every day. And what is particularly atrocious is that many husbands, finding that they infected their ignorant and innocent wives, do not tell them what the trouble is, do not send them to a competent physician, for fear they, the wives, may find out the true state of affairs, but keep them in ignorance, get them something from the drug store or from some advertising quack, neglecting their cases until the disease has made irreparable inroads. I have personally had to handle a number of such cases. So contemptible some men be!

And here I will relate to you a little occurrence which throws a lurid light on our social system, on the economic helplessness of women. A middle aged man brought to me his wife aged twenty-one, whom he had infected with both syphilis and gonorrhea. When upon ex-

amination I told him her condition was rather serious, and that she would require long treatment, he, apparently surmising what was in my mind, said: "But, Doctor, don't blame me for it. I told her plainly that I had those diseases and that it was not right we should get married when we did. But she insisted that we should." Which statement the poor wife corroborated. When later on during the course of treatment I asked her how she could insist or agree on getting married under such conditions, she answered that she was homeless and alone in the world, that she was tired of working, and that she was afraid that if she waited until Mr. X. was well, she might lose him, somebody else might get him. And besides, she did not appreciate the gravity of those diseases. If she had known what she would have to go thru, she would, perhaps. have hesitated.

Now, what do you think of a society that will create conditions under which a young girl will knowingly run the risk of horrible diseases, will knowingly jeopardise her health and life only to escape the terrible drudgery of outside work and the killing lonesomeness of one who is homeless and friendless?

#### COUNT NUMBER THREE

My third charge is perhaps the most serious

of all. It is certainly the most delicate of all. It deals with men who bring to the marriagebed their burned out passions, what I might speak more call their Sexual Ashes. Toplainly, it deals with men who get married when they are partially or completely impotent. I consider this the greatest misfortune that a man can inflict on a healthy, normal It is a greater misfortune for woman to have an impotent than a venereally infected husband. This statement which I made incidentally in my lecture before this club. just one year ago, was misunderstood and criticized. I repeat it now with all possible emphasis. But in order to avoid misunderstandings, I will explain it in detail. I do not mean to say that venereal infection is less of a misfortune than unsatisfied sexual desire. What I mean to say is this: When a husband suffers with venereal disease he can, by a little instruction, easily be taught how to avoid infecting his wife, but little can be done for the wife whose husband is suffering with complete impotence of long standing, due perhaps to organic causes. Nobody condemns more severely than I do the man who will enter the marriage state, when his disease is in an acute stage, when he has mucous patches on his lips, or a gonorrheal discharge; and I would not hesitate to inform the prospective bride of such a man.

in spite of the law and the ethical injunction of professional secrecy. I would not permit a healthy human being to go to perdition without moving a finger to prevent the tragedy. But men who will enter matrimony when they know that they are in a dangerously infectious condition are not many. Such beasts exist, but they are rare and exceptional specimens of our sex.

There are, however, numerous cases of another type. A man has been engaged to a young lady. They decide to get married. All arrangements have been made. The day of the wedding has been set. Finely engraved invitations have been sent out. A week before the wedding the bridegroom, who is reading books on what a married man ought to know, recollects that five or six years ago he had a "touch" of gonorrhea which after one or two months' treatment was apparently completely cured. Or perhaps it was a "mild" case of syphilis. He wants to be sure that he is fit to marry. He comes to us. We examine him and find a few gonococci in the prostatic secretion. Or we find the Wassermann reaction mildly positive. What should we do? Should we sternly tell him to call off the wedding, to postpone it indefinitely, to create a scandal, to break his and his bride's heart? This would be as cruel as

it would be foolish and unnecessary. No, we act differently. We tell the patient his true condition and give him a simple remedy by which he can avoid both infecting and impregnating his wife. That is what modern, up-todate physicians do. I have acted in this manner in a hundred instances and with never a mishap. And in the meantime, the patient is taking proper treatment, until he is really well and free from danger. If the doctor in Brieux's play, "Damaged Goods," had been an up-to-date man, the tragedy would not have happened. He would have permitted George Dupont to marry, but he would have given him something to prevent Mrs. Dupont from getting pregnant, treating George vigorously in the meantime. If you will remember, Mrs. Dupont escaped infection, it was the child that was born syphilitic. That is what happens Brieux's play, and that is what generally happens in real life.

I trust I have made myself clear. I consider venereal disease in a prospective husband less of a misfortune than sexual impotence, because against venereal infection the wife can be guarded readily, while there is no remedy for permanent impotence except change of husbands or the taking of a lover.

With the exception of the sufferers themselves, the laity has no idea how much misery women undergo on account of impotence in the male; it is women's luck that so many of them are sexually frigid or anesthetic. But those who are sexually normal or—mercy on them—above the normal, how they do suffer! Even the family physician is seldom aware of the true state of affairs, for they are ashamed to tell him. It is only to the specialist that they pour out their hearts.

The long sleepless nights, the restless tossing, the hot burning longing, the splitting headache, the dry throat, the pain in the ovarian region, etc., etc.,—have I painted the picture correctly? And the lord and master who has left the wife in this unsatisfied, irritated condition lies near and sleeps peacefully, or snores stentoriously. And if this condition of ungratified sexual desire lasts, we get anemia, a dingy complexion, black rings under the eyes, and generally premature old age.

But the husband is often blissfully unaware of all this. The wife herself often does not know what the trouble is, and if she does, she wouldn't tell him. It would be so unwomanly. It is indelicate, it is shameful for a woman to confess to possessing such an unladylike thing as a sexual instinct, a sexual desire. And so she goes on suffering, unless she happens to belong to an aristocratic or ultra-radical circle.

Bear in mind that in inveighing against

impotent husbands I do not refer to the husband who becomes impotent at the age of forty-five or fifty, after having been married fifteen to twenty-five years. This affliction is often physiologic and nobody is to blame; or if somebody is to blame, the wife is often more to blame than the husband. An iron-clad monogamy is responsible for impotence in some cases. No, I refer to the men who are impotent when they enter matrimony. Of these, we have two distinct types. To the first belongs the pure young man, who is often referred to sneeringly as goody-goody. who has no intercourse up to the date of his marriage, but who is either addicted to masturbation or suffers with frequent pollutions. He comes to the marriage-bed undefiled, he will not infect his wife with any venereal disease, but her marital life will be a hell on earth, nev-The second type is diametrically ertheless. opposite. It is represented by the man, anywhere between thirty and forty-five years of age, who has led a pretty free sexual life—he may or may not have had half a dozen attacks of gonorrhea-who has become weakened by excess, for whom sexual promiscuity has therefore lost its fascinations, and who decides to settle down and make some woman "happy." On account of the man's experience in matters sexual, that happy woman's life may not be

quite so miserable as that of the goody-goody's wife, but it is often wretched enough to make her pray for deliverance, and to regret bitterly that her husband did not select some other woman to make "happy."

I dwell so much on the sexual relations between husband and wife because I consider sexual health as the very basis of the happiness of the home. You know that I am not an extremist, am not given to making sensational statements, unsupported by facts; but I am now going to make a statement which may seem to some of you extreme and sensational. Those, however, who have given the subject a careful, deep study will corroborate and support me.

I make the bold, unequivocal statement that every case of divorce has for its basis lack of sexual satisfaction. There may be numerous other causes on the surface, but the basic, underlying, predisposing cause is sexual impotence, sexual dissatisfaction, sexual mismating. If there is perfect mutual sexual satisfaction, then all those causes which in sexually mismated couples lead to divorce, either do not make their appearance at all, or if they do make their appearance, they are glossed over, overlooked, and forgotten. A wife who is thoroly satisfied and is treated kindly and in a comrade-like manner will overlook many things in her husband; if she knows to a cer-

tainty that he occasionally breaks the so-called marriage vows, she will either make believe that she knows nothing about it, or she will give him her blessing. The wife who sues an otherwise ideal husband for divorce simply because he occasionally strays from the straight path is an exceedingly rare phenomenon; she can only be found in a perverted religious bigot, and does not deserve much of our sympathy.

Now, why is it that so many men, who would rather chop their right hands off than marry when suffering with a venereal disease in the infectious stage, give no thought to the condition of their sexual potency? It is because the opinion is still general that a woman has, or should have, no sexual desire, or at any rate, that her purely sexual life is a secondary, unimportant matter, about which she herself cares little, and about which the husband needs care still less. You know my opinion on the subject. You know that I do not believe that the woman is exactly the same sexually as the man. You know that I believe that, generally speaking, the sexual instinct in the human female is weaker than it is in the male, and awakens in full force at a much later period. But saying this is very far from denying the existence of a strong sex instinct in the female: it is very far from denying that this instinct needs regular natural gratification. It is not even incompatible with the statement that many women are as passionate as any man can ever be, some of them being constantly smouldering volcanoes. And all these facts are cruelly ignored by a large majority of the male sex.

So utterly impotent are some men, that we know of a number of cases of women who had been married several months to several years and were still retaining their virginity. There are cases of women with intact hymens after ten years of married life. We know women who have been married a number of years, ten, fifteen, twenty-five, and during the entire period have not had one natural satisfying coitus. What the nervous and physical condition of such women is, can be better imagined than described. Lucky the husband if the wife is innocent and unsophisticated enough not to suspect what the trouble is.

And the misfortune is, that the man may be impotent and still keep on impregnating his wife at frequent intervals. For potentia generandi does not always go hand in hand with potentia coeundi, and vice versa. One may exist in strong measure without the other.

Before I conclude this chapter it is well to add that in many cases it is not really impotence, but ignorance and awkwardness that is at the bottom of the trouble. Very often a little discreet advice given on the quiet to the husband or the wife converts an unhappy disenchanted couple into one full of happiness and the joy of life.

A separate count could be made against the man who on his wedding night behaves so that his wife forever after shudders at the thought of intercourse, but as this is a subject on which I could not speak freely in public, even before the most radical audience, I am obliged to dismiss it with a mere mention.

#### COUNT NUMBER FOUR.

Now I wish the radicals in the audience to sit up and take notice. While my first three counts concerned chiefly the average conservative citizen, this count is directed principally against the radicals,—radicals of all shades. This count deals with the seduction of young girls. I do not refer here to the vulgar variety of this sin, where a man seduces a girl under promises of marriage, or while she is under the influence of alcohol, of which he induced her to partake. This variety of seduction has been known for the last thirty or forty centuries, and is as common to the rich aristocrat as it is to the poorest workingman. This is common rascality based upon lying and deception, and worthy of the severest punishment of the ordinary law. But it does not concern us here. Here I refer to the insidious, persistent, systematic campaign which is carried on by many of our radicals against young girls, with the object of *persuading* the latter to yield up to them their virginity, to make them do it, of their own free will, so to say.

Before I go any further, I wish to enter an emphatic disclaimer against intending to give you a lecture on morality. Nothing is further from my mind, nothing is more distasteful to me than the rôle of a preacher of sexual morality, which is generally sexual hypocrisy. You know well that I do not consider ante-nuptial or extra-marital relations a heinous crime; nor do I believe that a loving union must necessarily be sanctioned by priest or magistrate, tho as a matter of wisdom and convenience it is better that it be so officially sanctioned. No, I have not come here to preach morality. a young woman, mature in mind and body, has thought it all out, if she has reached the conclusion that chastity is but an ancient superstition, and if she has decided to lead a free sexual life, well and good. May Eros, the god of love, bless her. Her decision may not be the wisest, but no radical thinker will think of throwing a stone at her or at her male companion or companions. But what I object to most strenuously, what I do condemn more strongly

than I can find words to express, is the insidious seduction by persuasion of girls of sixteen. eighteen, or twenty, girls who have yet no mind of their own, who have no definite convictions on the subject, whose whole education consists perhaps in having attended a few lectures, and whose entire asset is the word "Radical." By persistently dinning into those girls' ears that chastity is but a foolish superstition, that the sexual instinct is as natural as the instinct of hunger or thirst, and that its gratification can therefore be no more sinful than is eating or drinking, by ridiculing their bourgeois morality, by giving them certain kinds of literature, radical, erotic, or simply pornographic, and last but not least, by assuring them that nothing can "happen" to them, they succeed in gaining their point. And I am told that a number of roués and debauchees who are not radicals, who despise radicalism, just don the radical cloak in order to visit the radical gatherings and hunt victims therein.

As I said, it is generally the definite and positive assurance that nothing will "happen" to them, that breaks down the final barrier. But, unfortunately, not so very rarely, something does "happen." And then, in many instances, the man proves a craven coward. He leaves the girl to bear the burden alone. Bear in mind, please, that my indictment is based not

on hearsay, not on what I read, but on actual personal knowledge. My fame is so great that it has reached even the lower East Side, and during the past two years I had at least a dozen young girls from down-town coming to me and weepingly, tremblingly, or with assumed bravado, begging me to "relieve" them. And I have had several of them from the Upper West Side and some of them even from the Bronx. For radicalism is spreading everywhere. And everywhere it was the same heartbreaking story. She was persuaded, she was assured that nothing would happen, and when it did happen the man slunk away, leaving her alone to hunt for a doctor or a midwife, and waiting for the outcome in the background. In some cases the men stood the expense, in others they didn't even do that. In a number of cases the girls who were stenographers, schoolteachers, settlement workers, etc., lost their positions on account of the time which they had to take off in order to get rid of their trouble: and many were sick for months afterwards, and some will remain invalids for life. For, as our radicals are generally poor devils they cannot afford to employ a high-class abortionist, as is done by the wives and mistresses of our millionaires; they go to a cheap doctor, or what is still worse, an ignorant midwife, and the result is not infrequently life-long invalidism. [Sometimes it happens that they take the girl's money, tell her that everything is all right, that they have brought it on, when they have not brought it on; in a month or two the girl finds to her horror that she is still pregnant.] I had occasion to examine a girl on whom an abortion had been produced several months before by an ignorant bungler. She had been bleeding and ailing all that time, and had to give up a good position. Her condition was terrible. She will remain an invalid all her life, unless she submits to a radical operation, removing the ovaries, the Fallopian tubes. and the uterus. Her suffering and her general condition was pitiful. It was she who said to me: "I curse the day on which I first went to a radical meeting."

To call a person a moral leper does not mean much. Often it is only begging the question. For the word "moral" means different things to different people. But I believe we, radical thinkers, can all agree as to what constitutes an anti-social act. If we can prove that a certain act leaves in its trail misery, suffering, ill-health, and even death, then we have a right to call such an act anti-social, and the man habitually guilty of such acts an anti-social individual, a dangerous individual if you will, or if you prefer to use commonly current terms, a wretch or a scoundrel. And judging by this

standard I do not hesitate to apply these terms to the man, who, like a wolf among sheep, prowls about among young girls, thinking only of one thing, whom he may devour next. And I believe the loud calling attention and the condemnation of this brutal male is particularly timely now, because he is becoming very common, he is spreading thruout the civilized world, he is even becoming the hero of European novels.

Some of you may be familiar with Sanin, a wonderful novel by a wonderful Russian writer. The book, which appeared about three years ago, is a very great one from a literary point of view, but it had a most pernicious influence on the youth of Russia. Soon after its appearance there sprang up all over the country free love or Sanin leagues, from whose membership even girls of fifteen or sixteen were not excluded. Venereal disease and pregnancy, which led in many cases to suicide, broke up most of these leagues. Well, the author of Sanin, Artzibasheff, has just written another book called "The Last Point," of which only the first part has appeared so far. II read it in German, in which language it appeared even before the Russian edition, and I am told that a French and an Italian translation are being prepared now. If you know any of those languages, you may read the book, as I can assure you it will never appear in an English translation. For outside of purely pornographic literature, it is the "last point" in sexual realism.] In this book the author goes even a step further. His handsome hero, Jeneeff, a painter by profession, and a seducer by conviction, goes about deliberately searching for the handsomest girls, and as he is irresistible, his victims are many, and he spreads pregnancies right and left. But it does not bother him. That Nelly, one of his victims, an extremely sympathetic girl, in the sixth month of pregnancy, was on the point of committing suicide. does not disturb his sleep or his equanimity in the least. He has had already a dozen victims since he dropped her. Because he makes no false promises to the girls, because he does not promise to marry them, or even to remain constant to them for any length of time, he considers himself morally blameless. That he incites, excites, inflames and ignites those impressionable young girls and thereby sows ruin and destruction does not seem to rankle in his heart at all. And the worst of it is, that the author, who himself leads an extremely licentious, promiscuous life, seems to be on the best of terms with his hero, and fully to approve of all his rascally doings. Whether or not the hero is punished in the end for the anguish and agony which he has been scattering broadcast.

whether or not he is made to see that he has been acting as a contemptible, cruel egotist, whether or not he finally perceives that the constant gratification of one's sexual passions is not the highest ideal in the world, whether or not it dawns upon him that the purchase of one's momentary pleasures at the cost of another's lifelong suffering is not exactly the right thing to do. I do not know. For as I told you, only the first part of the book has made its appearance so far. But whichever way Artzibasheff's novel ends, it is a sign of the times, and should serve as food for intense thought to those of us (to the sane and humanitarian radicals) who would not like to see the old replaced by the new, if the new is to be the cause of more misery and more wretchedness than was the old.

### COUNT NUMBER FIVE.

My first three counts dealt principally with the newly married woman; my fourth count dealt with the unmarried girl. I am now going to break a lance in behalf of the woman of forty-five; one of the most pathetic figures in society to-day. Her treatment by the male, radical as well as conservative, is nothing short of brutal. What does she amount to? Not being a man, and having, in their sapient opinion, ceased to be a woman, she is no longer.

human being, and need not be treated with any consideration or chivalry. The husband thinks she has lived her life and she needs nothing more; the stranger or former admirer thinks that there is no longer anything feminine in her and she is no longer able to either feel or dispense any pleasure.

All this is the result of ignorance, the result of misinformation which has come down to us from the ages gone by. It is high time these erroneous notions were exploded. It is the general opinion of the layman and even of the not well-informed physician that a woman after the menopause, or climacteric, is no longer a woman, can have no more sexual desire, and can experience no sexual pleasure. This is all wrong. A woman of fifty can be more passionate and can suffer more from lack of sexual gratification than a girl or woman of twentyfive. Menstruation is not essential to sexual desire. The sexual feeling does not reside in the ovaries alone. Even women whose ovaries have been removed have sexual desires. Strange to say, in some the passion becomes even accentuated. The same as with eunuchs. It is a mistake to think that eunuchs have no sexual desires. There are three varieties of eunuchs, and only those who have been castrated in infancy are free from the call of the sex. It is a mistake to think that the libidio resides in the sexual organs only. In women, as well as in men, it has three centres: In the cortex of the brain, in the spinal cord, and in the sexual organs proper. And as long as one of these centers remains uninjured the libido sexualis may remain undiminished, tho the potentia may be absent. Because a woman has ceased to menstruate she must not necessarily have lost all sexual desire, and it is wrong to treat her as if sexually she were non-existent. Many women preserve their sexual desire and power unimpaired to the age of sixty, sixtyfive, and over. And it makes me mad to see the wife so neglected merely because she has reached a certain age.

I am not a blind worshipper at the shrine of Femina. I readily the sadly grant that some wives merit all the neglect they get. It is unfortunately only too true that there are many women who think that once they are married they need no longer take care of themselves. They neglect themselves, they become slovenly, unclean, and dilapidated. The tooth-brush, the vaginal douche, the bath-tub, is neglected. The lingerie, or in plain English, the underwear, the most important part of a wife's toilet, is treated with scant consideration, and is seldom of immaculate purity. They seem to forget that it is a much easier task to catch a man than it is to hold him permanently. They

seem to be unaware of the fact, a fact that is very sad but true, that in spite of his growing recognition and appreciation of her intellectual powers, the brute whom we call man still continues to demand that his wife or female companion be before all things clean, dainty and sweet. I refuse to admit that a splendid brain and high altruistic activity are incompatible with a becoming and well-fitting dress, with scrupulous cleanliness, daintiness, and sweetness of body. But some women seem to be of a different opinion. I have known women who within a few years after their marriage presented such sights, that a man who had spent seventeen years in an uninhabited island without seeing a female creature would have turned away from them. Such women, I repeat, deserve all the neglect they receive at the hands of their husbands. But it is not of such wives that I speak here.

I speak here of the wife that is everything a woman should be, but who in the natural physiological course of events has lost her girlish freshness and beauty, and is beginning to approach middle age. Her hair is not so lustrous and abundant as formerly, a silver thread may appear here and there, her eyes have lost some of their brilliancy, the skin is not quite so velvety, crows' feet begin to make their appearance, and the wrinkles behind the ears,—

the first heralds of approaching age,—are quite unmistakable. This is a cruel time for the woman, if the husband is not a good man. is then he begins to neglect or even to insult his wife and to run after other women. the quiet, if he is a conservative, openly if he is a radical. If he is the latter, he begins to talk of affinities, and soul-mates. He prates about love being free and untrammeled, and brooking no restraint. He will even tell you that continuing to live with a wife, when love has fled, is equivalent to prostitution. he leaves his wife, his radical friends may even applaud him; at any rate they find no word of condemnation. The poor woman, who has lost her youth, her beauty, and perhaps her health, in the service of the man and his children, is not taken into consideration. She may end her life in solitude and desolation the best way she can.

The brute man, whether he belongs to the conservative or the radical variety, needs a good "talking-to" on this subject. First, last, and all the time, let us not prostitute the sacred name of love. In 999 cases out of 1,000 it is not a new love that drives the man away from his middle-aged wife; it is the desire for a fresh young female body. [Not that there is anything sinful or criminal in such a desire; no, the desire is apparently a natural one, and

what is natural cannot be sinful or criminal. But giving unbridled license to that desire to the complete and utter neglect of the woman towards whom, in spite of a few extreme and somewhat cracked radicals, we do have some duties and obligations, may be sinful and criminal.]

When I discussed this subject once with a few friends, one of them, a member of the Sunrise Club, remarked, "Oh, it is easy for Dr. Robinson to talk the way he does, when he has such a beautiful and charming wife. If he were in the place of somebody I know,"-he meant, I think, himself,--"he would talk differently." Of course I cannot say how I would talk if I felt and thought differently. Our thoughts are colored by our feelings much more than we suspect, and very often when we think we are absolutely objective in our utterances. we are speaking our subjective feelings, which we take for abstract thoughts. But I believe that even if I acted like one of the radicals to whom I referred above, I would still maintain that the treatment to which many wives are subjected is unjust and cruel. When a man sets up certain moral standards which he does not follow, it does not necessarily mean that the standards are wrong; it may only mean that the man is weak.

I have read over what I have written on this

count, and I am not satisfied. I fear this division is not so clear and free from the possibility of misconstruction as are the other parts. To obviate, if possible, the most glaring misunderstandings, I would emphasize the following points: What I said under this heading does not mean

- 1. That I believe that when a woman has married a man she owns him body and soul and that he cannot maintain any friendship with other women.
- 2. That I believe in a rigid iron-clad monogamy. As I said before and elsewhere, a really clever woman will shut her eyes and overlook occasional peccadillos on her husband's part.
- 3. That I believe that a man and wife must remain living together under all circumstances. On the contrary, where there is real incompatibility of characters, or where there is a distinct mutual aversion, then it is best for all concerned that they part or divorce. And the sooner they do it the better. It is best for them, best for their children, best for society.

## COUNT NUMBER SIX.

This count deals with the treatment meted out to the wife who is childless. In former times the woman exclusively was considered at fault in every case of barrenness or sterility. When the wife failed to endow her master with

an heir she was packed off to the doctor, and she was subjected to all kinds of treatment, curettings, dilatations, etc., and if the treatment remained ineffective, she was often divorced. In this man-made world it never came to the people's and even to the doctors' minds to search for the cause in the man. As a matter of fact, we know now that in a large percentage of cases it is the husband and not the wife who is to blame for sterility. In my own practice I have found the husband to be the cause in 80 per cent. of childless marriages. He is either suffering with congenital aspermia. or what is more common, azoospermia, or his ejaculatory ducts have been sealed by a bilateral gonorrheal epididymitis, or he infected her and made her sterile. And I never treat now a woman for alleged sterility until after I have examined her husband, for a five minutes' examination of the husband often saves the wife months and months of useless treatment. But the world at large is still ignorant of these facts, and the wife is still made the scapegoat in cases of sterility. Sometimes the husband who is exclusively the cause of the sterile marriage uses the sterility as an excuse to get rid of his wife. Luckily the women are beginning to learn something.

## COUNT NUMBER SEVEN.

My first six counts were the most important ones. The remaining four are of minor significance and will be dealt with more briefly.

This count deals with the attitude of radicals on the subject of alimony. Our radicals seem to consider the payment of any kind of alimony a "damnable outrage." So one expressed himself. Others designate it as "legalized blackmail." Again, I must say, what selfish brutes these men be! What would vou want the woman to do after she has given up the best years of her life and is no longer beautiful enough to get another husband, or young and strong enough to learn a profession or trade? Shall she go begging or become a street-walker? "The woman should be economically independent." She should be, but she is not at the present time. We are dealing with the present, not the future. It is quite possible, or even quite probable, that in the future when women are economically on the same footing as men, many ugly and otherwise unattractive men who can have their pick now, will have to go without wives altogether. They will stay old bachelors against their will, the same as we now have involuntary old maids. But, as I said, we are speaking of the present and not of the future. At the present time when a man marries he makes a tacit contract

to provide for his wife to the end of her days; and if he gets tired of her and wants to discard her it is but right he should provide for her against destitution and starvation. Many women have excellent trades and professions when they marry. Attending to the household and caring for the children, who have a way of coming into the world once in a while even when you don't want them, forces them soon to give up their customary work, and after ten or twenty years they are as badly off as if they never had a profession. I know women druggists, dentists and physicians who now, after several years of married life, could not earn their salt at their chosen profession. Would it be right to put them out on the street without making any provision for them?

Of course, I know some radicals will say, a woman should not give up her profession when getting married. Well, I should like to see them attending to their profession, and particularly to follow its progress and advanced methods, with four children dangling at their skirts. It can be done, it has been done, but I do not speak of exceptional, I speak of average, every-day cases.

And so do not be cruel to the woman who needs the alimony. It is not alms you are giving her—you owe it to her. Probably if you paid her in mere wages what she was actually

worth she would not be in need of your alimony. And it is a disgrace to see women married ten, twenty and thirty years working like slaves and not having a dollar which they can call their own. They have food and shelter, they can have all the clothes and jewelry they want, but they cannot dispose of a hundred dollars freely. They must either do it secretly, or they must beg their master's permission. A disgraceful state of affairs.

# COUNT NUMBER EIGHT.

You know that I do not believe that a loving union needs the sanction of either priest or magistrate, and people who decide to live without such sanction do not on account of that fall in my opinion. In certain cases they are even raised, for it requires a great deal of courage to live such a free union. Nevertheless, I maintain that under our present social conditions the man who agrees to live with a woman without marrying her is a cruel man and does not love the woman. No, he does not love the woman, no matter how vehemently he may protest to the contrary. Under our present social conditions a woman living in officially unsanctioned union is subjected to so many humiliations, rebuffs and insults, her position is so false and precarious, especially in case of a child coming into the world, the husband dv-

ing, etc., that the man who will not undergo the marriage ceremony, empty and silly as it may seem to him, in order to obviate all these disagreeable features, is not an ideal man and does not love the woman. Of course we are familiar with the argument of tying one's self for life, and how can one know if the love will prove lasting, etc., etc. But love which considers that it may at some time cease to be has ceased already. Love which has the slightest doubt of its permanency is dead already. True love does not consider the possibility of there ever being an end. True love does come to an end sometimes, but while it lasts it does not count upon such a contingency. If it looks into the future, counts, considers and calculates, it is not love. It is a base, spurious imitation—it is not the genuine unadulterated article. I know, of course, that there are in real life women, who like the heroines in Grant Allen's "The Woman Who Did" and Edouard Rod's "Au Milieu du Chemin" (The Middle of the Road) refuse to marry, valuing their imaginary freedom so highly that they will not live with the man except in a free union. That is another story: if the woman insists, it is her privilege.

But even here, the man if he really loves the woman should use his utmost powers of persuasion to induce her to enter into a legal union, as did the hero in Rod's novel, and as the hero in Grant Allen's novel tried but failed to do, leading to the unhappiness and the suicide of the heroine.

I cannot help but believe that even the freest woman must be grateful to the man who induces her to get legally married to him (unless where such a marriage is for certain reasons legally impossible), and I cannot help but believe that even the freest woman feels a little resentment towards the man who agrees to keep her constantly in a false, humiliating position.

If I am wrong in my belief, let the radical woman get up and refute my statements.

#### COUNT NUMBER NINE.

This count applies more to the conservatives, the our radicals are not entirely free from blame in the matter. I refer to the narrow limits, to the diminutive sphere to which woman is confined. That the orthodox conservative thinks that the kitchen and the home are all-sufficient for woman, we know well enough. But very many of our radicals are not much better in this respect. Even socialists' wives have complained that they are kept out and away from the real lives of their husbands, that while abstractly granting them

equal rights, privileges, and opportunities, they (their husbands), still seem to feel that the skirt and petticoat wearers are interlopers, and things in general would be better if they did not meddle, but stuck to their own sphere. And for that reason the wives of many of our radicals lead a dull, lonesome existence, not much better than do the wives of our farmers, who contribute proportionately the greatest contingent to our insane asylums.

Yes, this attitude of regarding women with secret contempt and ill-concealed ill-will has not yet entirely disappeared. Even scientists, who are supposed to be above such considerations as sex, color, creed and nationality, cannot help but show themselves in their true colors once in a while. Sufficient to mention Mme. Curie, who was refused membership in the French Institute by its trousered and suspendered members simply because she is a skirtwearer, i. e., a woman. This is a shameful attitude, and is particularly disgraceful when it makes itself apparent among radicals. One need not be a sloppy sentimentalist in the matter-one may recognize that woman is inferior to man in many of her abilities, and consequently will never be his equal in many lines of human activity, and still demand that she be given every possible opportunity for development, that she be given at least full recognition for the work she has achieved, for the tasks she has accomplished.

## COUNT NUMBER TEN

While the double standard of sexual morality is, taken purely in the abstract, unquestionably wrong, still, as I have shown elsewhere, there is both a physiologic and a social reason for this double standard. It was not established thru male wickedness alone. Chastity in the female is both physiologically more feasible and socially more important, and tho many of our imprudent, prurient prudes do their very utmost they will not succeed in making the world believe that the lack of chastity in the boy or man is the same serious affair that it is in the girl or the married woman.

I have a great suspicion that those who vociferously claim that it is, believe so only with their lips or their fountain pens—deeply in their hearts they believe no such thing. Yes, I repeat, chastity in the woman is an important thing, and I can hardly believe that there is one man in the Club here to-night who would regard pregnancy in his own unmarried daughter with perfect equanimity. Nevertheless, I say that man's (and here I must say, woman's also) attitude towards the woman who has yielded to man's persuasion in a moment of passion, or even with full deliberation, is extremely cruel

and brutal. Of course it is especially so if she carries on her the sign of the "sin," that is, if she is unhappy enough to have become pregnant. As a matter of wisdom, and for the sake of the happiness of the future child, no woman should, under our present social system, be an illegitimate mother; but if it is her misfortune to be one, or if she chooses to be one, it should be nobody's business, and he who dares to throw a stone at her should himself be stoned.

And before I conclude I wish to refer, without making a separate count of it, to the dastardly cynicism of the man, generally conservative, but not infrequently radical, who after he has persuaded a woman to yield to him makes fun of her, despises her and speaks of her with contempt to his intimate friends. A peculiar phase of psychology this! To force a person to do a thing, to tell her that she is mentally immature if she refuses to do it, and then to despise her as an immoral creature if she does do it.

There is perhaps an Eleventh Count. A woman told me that the greatest inhumanity of man to woman is in not marrying her and leaving her to become an old maid in such large numbers. But this I consider the fault of our economic system. Under better economic and social conditions man would be only too glad to marry, and the lonely pathetic creature

known as the "old maid" would not be such a common occurrence, and her number would not be getting larger from year to year. I therefore refuse to lay the blame on man for this misfortune. Man has enough to answer for without charging him with social sins for which he is not responsible.

# RESUMÉ.

I am thru. Let me make a brief resumé of this long paper. I charge the human male with brutality and inhumanity to the human female. This brutality and inhumanity consists:

In considering her a breeding animal, good only for bearing and nursing children;

In infecting her with venereal disease;

In neglecting or disregarding her sexual nature;

In considering her the guilty party in childless marriages, when the husband is to blame;

In excluding her from his larger interests and confining her to a dull, narrow, monotonous sphere of life;

In condemning and ostracizing her for the same sins which he is committing from his earliest youth to his most advanced age;

In seducing her when she is young, friendless and helpless and letting her bear the burden alone when she is in trouble; and in casting her off, be she unmarried to him or married, after she has served his purposes and has no longer the beauty and freshness of youth.

This is my indictment against the male animal, called man, a genus to which intellectually and physically I am proud, but morally am ashamed, to belong. And it is because our radicals are as guilty of some of these charges, as are the conservatives, being the principal culprits in one important count, that I decided to speak on this subject before a radical audience.

And should this address of mine be in the smallest measure instrumental in causing a kindlier and more sympathetic attitude towards woman, I shall feel most amply repaid for the time and labor spent in its preparation, and also for the four or five hours spent here in this unventilated hall in an atmosphere laden with carbon-dioxide, tobacco smoke and countless germs.

# THE INFLUENCE OF SEXUAL ABSTI-NENCE ON MAN'S GENERAL HEALTH AND SEXUAL POWER

The question of sexual abstinence is of importance to millions of men-and women too. No question is asked of us more frequently than the question: Is sexual abstinence compatible with perfect health? And an explicit categorical answer is demanded. Explicit categorical answers are out of place in medicine. They may be necessary in quiz compends and in students' manuals, but no scientific physician will be guilty of laconic dogmatic statements or ironclad rules; no more so than of rule-of-thumb treatment. The question of the compatibility of sexual abstinence with health two distinct divisions which must be treated separately. The first division deals with the influence of abstinence on the person's general health; the second, with its influence on his sexual health.

The writer believes that he has had as much experience with sexually disordered patients and has devoted as much time to the subject of human sexuality in its normal and abnormal manifestations as any one in this or any other country. And he believes that his opinions on the subject of human sexuality are entitled to carry some weight. And while, as said above, we do not approve of dogmatic statements, still we believe that our conclusions based upon extensive personal investigation and inquiry, may be accepted as fairly correct.

We will consider each division of the subject separately.

# Is Complete Sexual Abstinence Compatible with Perfect Health?

In other words, can we assure our patients and the public who look to us for guidance that complete and entire abstinence from sexual indulgence will not in any way injure their general health? To this question the *general* answer is in the *affirmative*. But several specific conditions must be stated.

First. It applies to normal healthy men.

Second. The men must know that it is so. That is, the man who abstains must know that the abstinence will not injure him. Suggestion here plays a more important rôle than in any other sphere of human life. If the man imagines that intercourse is a necessary factor in adult life and that abstinence is injurious, it will be injurious to him. He will imagine all kinds of ills and he may actually work himself up into a nervous neurasthenic condition.

But convince a man that abstinence will not in any way prove injurious to him, and he will bear his deprivation with much greater equanimity.

Third. The "patient" must not allow his thoughts to dwell upon the subject. This is a very important point. He must know that he can't or mustn't and that that settles it. If he will allow his thoughts to run loose, or will read obscene literature or witness lascivious shows, and try at the same time to lead an abstinent life, he will certainly injure himself. He will probably succeed in setting up in himself a mild chronic prostatitis, which will complete the vicious circle, and the result may be a very unpleasant one. It is remarkable what an influence the knowledge of "I can't," "I mustn't' has on most men. For instance. there are conscientious patients afflicted with an intractable chronic gonorrhea or syphilis. They go six months, a year, two years, and syphilitics even three and four years without coitus and, as far as one can see, without the slightest injury to their general health, or even with benefit. The same is true of strongly and earnestly religious persons.

Fourth. And this is the most important point—the person must be thoroly busy, he must be engrossed in some work, some study, an invention, or a hobby; the work must en-

gulf him, must occupy all his thoughts, must leave him little or no leisure. People so engaged have little difficulty in leading a completely abstinent life; in fact abstinence seems to be essential to their work. We have known scientists devoted to original research, people engaged in writing some compendious work, revolutionists who had devoted their lives to the liberation of their country—and to them the entire subject of sexual relationship was non est. They lived a perfectly abstinent life for ten, twenty and more years, enjoying in the meantime good general health—better health, perhaps, than the average man.

Fifth. An important aid is open air life, as much as possible, exercise, bathing and all other conditions tending to improve the general health. It is a very common impression -both among laymen and physicians-that good general strength is conducive to libido sexualis, sexual excitement, etc. This impression is only partly true very frequently. The strong healthy person has less frequent desire, can exercise better control and abstain longer than the weakling, who takes no exercise, leads a sedentary life, etc. The latter is very readily irritated, has no self-control and while he may suffer from ejaculatio praecox, his libido is always present and he indulges frequently. Many physicians know instances of debilitated tuberculous patients who thought that they had to have, and indulged in daily intercourse. Good health is never a danger. It is often a protection against excesses in Venere as well as in Baccho. And here, en passant, we will touch upon another popular error, and that is that superior physical development also necessarily means superior sexual development. This is not so. We have had in our practice several all-around athletes, whose physical development was superb; every muscle was a thing of beauty; there was not a gymnastic exercise or an athletic sport in which they did not excel; and they were totally impotent, when they came for treatment.

Sixth. Alcohol in every shape or form must be cut out, eliminated absolutely, and meat must be reduced to a minimum; a moderate portion once a day, preferably in the day time.

Under the above conditions, complete abstinence is quite compatible, in the *majority* of men, with perfect health—mental and physical—whether it be for a year or ten, or even perhaps a lifetime.

To avoid any misunderstanding, however, I will add that the above statements apply only to men who have already had some sexual experience. In young men without any sexual experience another element enters into the question: the element of intense curiosity, of

wildly exaggerated expectations, etc., and these feelings and longings if unsatisfied are apt to cause various unpleasant symptoms, even genuine neuroses and psychoses. In other words, statements to the contrary not-withstanding, it is easier to abstain for men who have had some sexual experience than for men who have had none. This is true of men. With women the contrary is the case.

We now come to the second division of our subject.

# Is Sexual Abstinence Compatible with Perfect Sexual Health?

In other words: Will sexual abstinence for a considerable length of time impair the sexual function or rather the sexual power—for the question is of potentia coeundi and not potentia generandi—or not? This last question, we regret to say, we are obliged to answer in the affirmative. Abstinence for a considerable length of time will tend to weaken a man's sexual vigor. While the length of the period cannot be specified, personal inquiries from different and reliable sources leave no doubt in our mind as to the correctness of this statement. Only very recently a physician thirtyfive years of age, in perfect general health, applied to us for treatment. He was very bitter against "the senile or senescent" fogies, who pass false resolutions and try to persuade the people that complete abstinence is a desirable thing from every point of view. He claims that he was in perfect sexual health, practising moderate coitus; somewhat from moral considerations, but chiefly influenced by the claims of some medical leaders as to the perfect harmlessness of abstinence, he decided to lead a totally abstinent life. And now at the end of six or seven years he finds himself almost totally impotent. We always make it a point to gather information on this point. There are luetic patients who abstain for three, five vears, and inquiry from them elicited the fact that both power and libido were diminished. We therefore must repeat our statement that complete abstinence for a considerable length of time will weaken the sexual power the same as excess will. Abuse and non-use of any function will tend inevitably to weaken it.

As stated or intimated, the statements made above refer to and are correct as to the vast majority of mankind. In medicine, however, there are no rules or statements which apply to every individual of the species. While the rather hackneyed phrase that every man is a law unto himself is not quite true, it is true that mankind may be divided and classified into a number of groups which are laws unto them-

selves. And this is certainly true as far as human sexuality is concerned.

There is a class of people, not a very large one—and we are not referring to perverts—endowed with such powerful, passionate sexuality, that to them sexual life is an absolute necessity. Deprived of it, they are incapable of any mental work, become fretful, irritable and "good for nothing." To such people the statements made in the first division of our paper do not apply.

Now, we are almost sorry that we have written the above paragraph. For there is danger that some readers will imagine that they belong to the above class and that abstinence for them is an impossibility, that they will be injured by it, etc. Let us therefore hasten to add that the class just referred to is a very small one, and a good deal of a person's sexual necessity is purely imaginary. It is funny how many people—young, old and middle aged -like to boast of their quasi-remarkable vigor and passionateness. And when we first tell them that they will have to go four, six, or eight months, as the case may be, without intercourse, they protest vigorously; they could not stand it, absolutely impossible, etc., etc. But when we assure them respectfully but firmly and rather unsympathetically, that they can stand it very well, that their uncontrollable.

unrestrained, Niagara-like passion resides chiefly in their imagination, they cool down, and we hear no more complaints.

But as there are people endowed with a high sexuality, so per contra there are men to whom any kind of sexual indulgence is absolutely poisonous. This is an important point, for even physicians do not seem to be aware of it. We are not speaking of people affected with heart disease, arteriosclerosis, etc. That to them sexual intercourse is injurious is a wellknown fact. But there are people who are apparently healthy in every respect. Examination fails to detect any disease or disorder: even their libido is not diminished. And still a single sexual intercourse acts on them as if they had taken an overdose of poison, or as if somebody had hit them on the head with a club. They become completely knocked out mentally and physically and they illustrate in a superlative degree the old Latin adage: omne animale post coitum triste. Age does not seem to be an important factor, for our patients ranged all the way from thirty to sixty-five years of Such people, unless transformed treatment, must of course abstain from sexual congress as long as they live.

A brief resumé of the above statements may prove useful:

1. Normal men, engaged in work which

takes their time and engrosses their attention, who are *determined* to live abstinently and who *know* that such life is not incompatible with perfect health, who abstain from alcoholics in any form and use meat very moderately, can abstain from sexual intercourse for many years or their lifetime without injury to their health.

- 2. Sexual abstinence for a considerable length of time has a tendency to weaken the sexual power. It may produce impotence, partial or complete, temporary or permanent.
- 3. There is a small class of people of very high sexuality to whom sexual life is an absolute necessity. We have no right to counsel abstinence to such people. But we must be careful not to mistake sexual hyperesthesia, excessive irritability, for true libido sexualis.
- 4. There is another class of otherwise healthy normal people, to whom the most moderate indulgence is excessively injurious. Unless such people can be improved by treatment, they should be forbidden sexual indulgence absolutely.

# THE DOUBLE STANDARD OF MORAL-ITY, AND THE EFFECTS OF CON-TINENCE ON EACH SEX

THERE has been a great deal of discussion recently about the single vs. the double standard of morality for men and women. The sexual radicals and those who are most orthodox in sexual matters have reached one and the same conclusion: there shall be but one standard of morality for the male and the female sex. Of course the opinions of the radicals and the orthodox are diametrically opposed to each other. The radicals say that the woman should have the same right that the man has: if it is all right for a man to indulge in antenuptial or extra-marital relations, then it is all right for the woman also. The orthodox on the other hand say: if it is wrong, if it is vicious and sinful for a woman to indulge in extra-marital relations, then it is just as wrong, just as vicious and just as sinful for a man to do so. But the conclusion, as you see, is the same. Neither the radical nor the orthodox admits of any excuse or reason for a different morality in men and women, for neither admits that there is any physiologic difference sexually.

Here again they both hold diametrically opposite opinions, but the conclusion as far as the singleness of the standard is concerned is the same. The radical says: The sexual instinct is as strong in women as it is in men, and just as continence in men is injurious and therefore undesirable, just so is continence in women injurious and undesirable. The orthodox says: The sexual instinct in man is not any different than it is in woman, and just as continence is easy and harmless for the woman, so it is easy and harmless for the man.

It is an extremely delicate subject to handle. It does require a good deal of courage to discuss the question with perfect candor and truthfulness, without paying tribute to cant, superstition or tradition, without fearing the epithets of the prudes and old maids on the one hand and the shoulder-shruggings and scoldings of the sexual radicals and free lovers on the other.

I will not occupy myself with the morality of the question. I will leave that to the professional moralists. I will only deal with the physiology and hygiene of the question. If a consideration of this phase of the subject should justify one in making certain deductions, I am not to be blamed for the latter. I do not make the facts: I merely state them. And here are the facts, which no physiologist can deny.

The libido sexualis awakens in boys at a much earlier age than it does in girls. In fact it is not commonly appreciated at what an early age the instinct awakens in many boys. And I do not refer to large-city boys who are prematurely stimulated by vicious companions, by vaudeville shows, by posters, by exhibitions in windows, etc. I refer to boys who have been brought up with the greatest care and caution. whose ears have never been shocked by an obscene word, whose eyes have never beheld an obscene book or a suggestive picture, who have never been in the proximity of a free and easy female, who do not even suspect the existence of such females. And in such boys the sexual instinct is often powerful at the age of fourteen, twelve, ten and even earlier. Without giving the subject a thought, unconscious of any such thing as a sexual problem, they have vague unexplainable desires at first, which become gradually stronger and more definite, until they become fully crystallized into an attraction for the opposite sex. And without being enlightened on the subject by anybody, they begin to have erotic dreams, ending in emissions, and it is from those dreams that they often derive their first sexual instruction. . . . And the initiation into the practice of masturbation is not always done by a vicious companion; not infrequently nature herself is the teacher, who introduces the boy to the unnatural practice of satisfying his ardent desires.

To repeat briefly: in the large majority of boys libido sexualis is developed at a very early age—fourteen, twelve, ten or earlier—and so strong is the desire, that when natural satisfaction is impossible, as it usually is at that age, it finds relief in emissions accompanied by erotic dreams, or in masturbation.

A very different state of affairs obtains in girls. While for the purposes of maternity they become ripe at an early age-eleven to fourteen—their libido sexualis becomes awakened many years later. A large majority do not experience any libidinous desires whatever until the age of twenty, twenty-four or twentyfive. In fact many married women remain cold and indifferent to the sexual act for several years after marriage; it takes them several years to become sexually educated. And even then in many the desire is due more to an established habit than to an actual necessity. I do not make any dogmatic all-inclusive statements; we can make but very few statements which are applicable to all humanity, or to an entire sex. I am fully aware of the fact that there are women and girls in whom the natural passions are exceedingly strong, strong to the point of uncontrollability. But they constitute a small minority.

There is another class of girls in whom the passions are apparently very strong, but if examined into, it would be found, that the libido is the result of an artificial stimulation, that their eroticism has been aroused by books, by certain plays, by the equivocal stories of their newly married sisters and friends, etc. It is really more a burning curiosity, than a burning passion.

The reason for this difference in the two sexes is not hard to find. In the male sex the testicular glands begin, at an early age, to elaborate a very highly organized fluid, which being absorbed into the blood intrinsically per se, and mechanically by distending the seminal vesicles, acts as an excitant of the sexual appetite. And Nature has not provided a regular, periodic outlet for this testicular fluid. In the female sex there is no accumulation of a highly organized fluid acting as a stimulant and excitant, while the congestion of the uterus and the ovaries is relieved with the menstrual fluid with monthly regularity.

From what has been said it is clearly evident that I maintain that the sexual appetite awakens in girls several years later than it does

in boys, and that in not initiated, not artificially stimulated women the libido is considerably weaker than it is in men.

I know there are some physicians who disagree with me. There are some physicians who maintain that the libido in the female sex is just as strong as it is in man, only it is more repressed. As a proof they give the frequency of masturbation in girls. But this very frequency is a disputed point. Exact reliable figures it is of course impossible to obtain. We can only go by impressions. Those who maintain that the libido is equally strong in both sexes claim that masturbation is just as common in girls as it is in boys—namely in 90 to 100 per cent. I, on the other hand, and those who believe with me, maintain that this injurious habit will be found in only about 10 per cent of girls. So this does not settle the question. If positive data could be obtained, we would have a powerful argument either for the one side or the other. But so far the question of masturbation proves nothing.

We now come to the effects of continence, i. e., total abstinence from sexual intercourse.

There is no question within the entire sexual domain which has excited so much discussion as has this one: is sexual intercourse necessary to the individual, is absolute continence injurious to health? As a rule the question is asked with reference to the male sex only; the female sex is left out of account, as if it did not exist—which shows man's supreme egotism.

We personally have been asked the question hundreds of times. It is not a question which admits of a categorical answer, applicable to every male. Nor is it necessary. As I said many times before, in medicine we cannot make absolute dogmatic statements: that is the field of theology. There is no "always" and no "never" in medicine. There is no rule applicable to every human being. In many respects every human being is a law unto himself. But answering the question in a general way, I will say emphatically: Yes, absolute continence is injurious to the male. In some cases the injury is slight and transient, in others it is very severe and permanent. I am fully aware of the fact that people whose minds are intensely occupied with interesting problems, like inventors, scientists, mathematicians, or who are given over life and body to some important work like revolutionists or even religious fanatics, may abstain for years without injury. But the average of humanity is not composed of inventors, scientists, mathematicians and world saviors, and I speak of the average of

humanity. But even in those who are deeply engrossed in some consuming work I am not so sure that the harmlessness is not more apparent than real. For I believe I can affirm with positiveness, from certain personal investigations, that even in those people the potentia coeundi becomes considerably or totally impaired, tho their general health may apparently not have suffered any injury.

In what does the injuriousness of continence express itself? The effects, of course, vary greatly both in kind and extent. They may range from simple nervousness, irritability, lack of appetite, inability to concentrate the mind, headache, backache and constipation up to fully developed neurasthenia with its protean manifestations and complete impotence. Of course, if the continence leads to abnormally frequent pollutions, nocturnal and diurnal, and to spermatorrhea, or to excessive masturbation, then the man may become a wreck, physically and mentally. A genuine psychosis may also be one of the results. According to Freud apprehension or anxiety neurosis is due exclusively to sexual repression.

In women the results of continence are sometimes also very disastrous, but as a rule they are much milder, begin to make their appearance later in life, and there is one essential difference: continence in the female is of course not followed by impotence. A virgin may marry at the age of thirty-five or later and she will be a normal wife, while a man who has remained absolutely continent up to age of thirty-five or forty may on marrying find himself totally unfit for his so-called marital duties.

To recapitulate:

- 1. Libido sexualis makes itself naturally manifest in boys at a much earlier age than it does in girls.
- 2. The sexual instinct is much stronger, more imperative, more uncontrollable in men than it is in women. There are notable exceptions among the latter, but they are exceptions nevertheless.
- 3. The results of absolute continence are much more pronounced, more pernicious, more lasting in men than they are in women. For one thing, one of the most dreaded possibilities, which stands specter-like before middle-aged continent men, namely, sexual impotence, leaves women entirely undisturbed. All or almost all their disturbances disappear with marriage, which unfortunately is not always the case with men.

If from the above statement of physiologic facts, the moralists or the unmoralists can de-

rive justification for a double standard of morality in the two sexes, they are welcome to do so.

I have merely stated the facts.

# MY REASONS FOR ADVOCATING THE REGULATION OF OFFSPRING

Every day I see examples of heart-breaking misery caused by the lack of knowledge of the proper means of prevention, and I consider the problem of limitation of offspring the most important problem affecting the welfare of humanity, because I know—

Because I know of thousands of families who would be perfectly happy if they only knew the proper method of regulating the number of their offspring.

Because I know of thousands of young men who would be glad and happy to get married, but are restrained from doing so by the fear of too many children.

Because I know of thousands of young men, who, restrained from marrying by the fear of too many children, have, in consequence, contracted venereal disease or have become addicted to dangerous sexual irregularities.

Because I know of thousands of women who have become chronically invalided by too frequent childbearing and lactation.

Because I know of thousands of women who

have become incurable invalids by improper attempts at prevention.

Because I know of thousands of men who are pitiable sexual neurasthenics from *coitus interruptus*, which they practice thru ignorance of better methods of prevention.

Because I know of thousands of women who have actually killed themselves, have been driven into early graves by abortions or attempts at abortion.

Because I know of thousands of children whose education has been neglected, who have been improperly brought up on account of the mother's inability to attend to too many.

Because I know of thousands of children who, borne by their mothers unwillingly, in anguish and in anger, were born mentally and physically below par, only to be a burden to themselves and to others.

Because I know of thousands of children, born of epileptic, syphilitic or tuberculous parents, who should not have been born at all, because they came into life handicapped, had to fight against severe odds, lived a poor life and died an early death.

Because I know of many other things which on account of our prudery cannot well be spoken of, but which cause boundless misery to men, women and children; and this unnecessary misery will disappear only when the people have learned the proper method of regulating the number of their offspring.

Human beings are not animals, and they should have a right to say how many children they will have, how frequently they will have them and when they will have them.

There is no single measure that would so positively, so immediately contribute towards the happiness and progress of the human race as teaching the people the proper means of regulating reproduction. This has been my sincerest and deepest conviction since I have learned to think rationally. It is the conviction of thousands of others, but they are too careful of their standing to express it in public. I am' happy however to be able to state that my teachings have converted thousands; many of our readers who were first shocked by our plain talk on this important subject are now expressing their full agreement with our ideas. And Congress may pass draconian laws, the discussion of this subject cannot, must not, be stopped.

### THE WOMAN AT FORTY AND AFTER

THERE was a time when a woman, married or single—but particularly single—on reaching the age of thirty would begin to consider herself old and to feel as if she owed somebody an apology for her existence. That time is luckily passed. Now nobody would be so impudent or so fatuous as to apply to a girl of thirty the offensive appellation of "old-maid," while a married woman of thirty is a very young woman, and is for many reasons much more attractive, much more sought after than her sister younger in years.

But now forty is considered the fatal year. As soon as a woman has crossed that Rubicon, she becomes bitterly conscious of her age. She feels herself out of the swim, she thinks she can no longer dress like a young woman, she believes she can no longer inspire in the masculine sex those feelings which a pretty, normal woman is supposed to inspire; and as to flirting, the most harmless sort of flirting—why, she thinks it would be an imposition on her part, so to say an attempt to obtain money on false pretences. In short, she thinks herself old.

Well, if a woman at forty thinks herself old—it is her own fault. We repeat it with emphasis—it is her own fault. Not Nature's fault. And not being a natural, inevitable event, it can entirely or to a very great extent be prevented.

There is no reason why a woman at forty should not look and feel like a woman at thirty or twenty-five. Thirty or thirty-five is not the acme of a person's age and there is no natural decline after those years. On the contrary, there is a gradual rise in physical as well as in mental power, and just as a man reaches his prime at forty-five, so a woman, who knows how to take care of herself, should keep on increasing in attractiveness until that age. That this is not only a theoretical but a practical possibility, is known to everybody who is acquainted with some of our actresses and society women. It is well known that many of our actresses do not seem to age at all, and some look more attractive now than they did ten or fifteen years ago. And this not only on, but off the stage. But it is not necessary to go to the stage for examples. We know in private life several women between the ages of forty and fifty who have preserved themselves beautifully (and whose skin has never known the touch of rouge or swan-down either). I know one little woman near forty who seems

to have discovered the fountain of perpetual youth. Her skin may not have the same peachy creaminess that it had twenty years ago, but in her tout ensemble she is just as beautiful, just as attractive, just as appetizing—if you will pardon this unconventional term—as she was at the age of twenty or thirty. And she holds her husband-lover just as firmly as she did the first year he married her—or more so.

All a woman has to do is to want to feel young and to observe a few hygienic rules and she can be at forty as attractive as a young girl. And more than that. There is no intrinsic reason why a woman at fifty should not have all her physical, yes, all her sexual attractiveness and charms unimpaired. It is an art, and it requires some effort and perseverance, but an increasing number of members of the lovely sex are learning the art.

### THE LIMITATION OF OFFSPRING\*

THE MOST IMPORTANT IMMEDIATE STEP FOR THE BETTERMENT OF THE HUMAN RACE, FROM AN ECONOMIC AND EUGENIC STANDPOINT.

Should this paper seem somewhat unusual I beg you to remember that the entire progress of the human race has been due to unusual things.

If Spinoza had not thought some unusual thoughts, we might still be cherishing the free-will fetish; if Morse, Stephenson, and Fulton had not thought some unusual thoughts, we should not have the telegraph, the railway, the steamboat; if Edison had not thought some unusual thoughts, we should not have the incandescent light, or the phonograph; if Bell had not thought some unusual thoughts, we should not have the telephone; if Herz and Marconi had not thought some unusual thoughts, we should not have wireless telegraphy. If Bruno, Voltaire, Paine, Ingersoll, and others, had not said some unusual things, the world would be

<sup>\*</sup> Read before The American Society of Medical Sociology, March 4, 1911.

steeped in ignorance and superstition, even much deeper than it is now. If Marx and Lassalle had not thought some unusual thoughts, we might still be groping in the dark as to the causes of our economic miseries. If Darwin and Haeckel had not thought some unusual thoughts, a much larger number than is now the case would still be hugging the childish belief in our descent from Adam and in the creation of the world in six days some brief six thousand years ago.

If Semmelweis and Holmes had not thought some unusual thoughts, our puerperal women would still be dying by the thousands; if Morton, Simpson, Long, and Wells had not thought some unusual thoughts and done some unusual things, we might still be without the blessings of anesthesia; if Pasteur, Koch, and Lister had not thought some unusual thoughts and performed some unusual experiments, the millions of lives saved by preventive medicine would still continue to be sacrificed; if McDowell, Sims, Chopart, Pirogoff, Billroth, Bergmann, Czerny, Kocher, Murphy, and numerous others had not done some unusual things, surgery would still be where it was a hundred years ago; if Aronson, Behring, and Roux had not thought some unusual thoughts, we should not have diphtheria antitoxin; if Ehrlich had not gotten some unusual ideas into his head thirty years ago, we should not have salvarsan now.

And so I could go on showing that it is the unusual things and thoughts that move the world.

Humanity may be divided into two classes. One class thinks that this world is all right, that things are as they should be. In fact, their motto is, "Whatever is, is right." With such people, we can have nothing to discuss. Where ignorance is bliss, it is folly to be informed, and we can only envy them their ignorance.

The people of the other class—and let us be thankful that their number is growing larger and larger—do not think that the world, that is, the human race, is all right. They perceive the terrible misery, the degrading poverty, the cruelty, the rowdyism, the ignorance, the superstitions, the killing drudgery and monotony all around them; their minds revolt and their hearts bleed at the spectacle, and they say: "No, this cannot be right, this cannot go on, it must not be permitted to go on"—and they look around for remedies.

Not all the thinkers and sociologists agree on the remedies; if they did, we should arrive at the social reformation much sooner. This diversity of opinions cannot be helped; perhaps it is better so: thru a diversity of opinion and thru a multiplicity of discussion, provided the discussion be honest and sincere and not unnecessarily acrimonious, we shall arrive ultimately at the truth.

I have my remedies for the uplift and the regeneration of humanity and for bringing happiness to every human being. This is not the place to discourse on all the remedies—it would take too long to discuss them all in detail. I will therefore limit myself only to one, perhaps the most important at the present time.

In the very first year of my practice I had noticed that the "happy event"—the birth of a child—which is supposed to bring joy and happiness to the house, often brought gloom and misery. I have watched the gradual growth of families, and so have you. The first child was like the arrival of some great treasure; it was really a joyous event and all were happy. The second child was received with less joy; the third with indifference; during the fourth pregnancy, the mother came to you and timidly, hesitatingly, asked you if you could not do something for her; "it was only three weeks overdue''—etc. . . . you know the rest. In short, the fourth child was exceedingly unwelcome and was merely tolerated; and each succeeding child was more and more unwelcome. I have known cases where the child in the womb was cursed, and both the

father and the mother prayed and hoped that it might be aborted or born dead! And you all know of cases where there were distinct signs of disappointment on the faces of mother and father when the child was born healthy and made its presence known by a lusty cry. And we all know families that started to live a nice, comfortable life, and whose standard of living became gradually lower with each child, until they reached the lowest depths of abject poverty—with the children dirty, ragged, uncared for, and consigned to the streets.

I have investigated the subject, and I have devoted years to its study, and I have come to the positive conclusion that excessive child-birth among the poor is one of the greatest curses that afflict humanity. It is one of the greatest causes of low wages, poverty, ignorance, idleness, sickness, crime and death.

What is the remedy against this condition? To advise the people not to marry? That would be as wrong as it would be unfeasible. Man is not only a gregarious, he is a social animal, he craves companionship, and the only little pleasure the poor man sometimes has is his wife and his little home. To advise bachelorhood would be wrong socially as it would be useless, for the mass of the people would not follow it, and it is absurd to give advice which cannot and will not be followed.

"Let them abstain." To advise married people to abstain for months and years at a time is as hypocritical, as insincere, as dishonest, as it is pernicious. It is hypocritical, insincere and dishonest, because the one who gives such advice knows that it is impossible of being followed. It is pernicious, because if it were followed, its effect on the health of its followers, on their nervous equilibrium, on their affections even, would be in the highest degree disastrous.

Advice to the poor—including in this term workingmen, small business men, struggling professional men—to remain single, or if married to abstain from intercourse, being unworthy of consideration, what other remedy is there to help them out of the difficulty?

There is a simple remedy, and that remedy is to teach the people how to regulate the number of their offspring, so that they may have only as many children as they want, and only when they want them; in other words, the remedy is to teach the people the proper means of the prevention of conception.

And, while I may touch upon various other points, the chief object of this essay is to advocate that the teaching of the prevention of conception be considered, not only perfectly legitimate, but that it be considered the *duty* of the medical profession to impart this infor-

mation to their patients. Our present laws regarding the imparting of information of the prevention of conception are in the highest degree brutal and infamous. These are the only adjectives that will characterize them properly. Introduced and dragged thru by puritanical inquisitors, they are a blot on our country and a disgrace to our nation!

Do you know what the punishment is for sending by mail or express any kind of information on the subject of prevention, be it a formula, a method or simply a suggestion? The punishment is five years at hard labor plus five thousand dollars fine. And there are contemptible spies whose office it is to write to physicians, inducing them to break the law, so as to get them into their clutches. I get hundreds of such requests every year. Of course the writers disguise their identity and the letters are supposedly from poor women who have already nine children and can't afford to have any more, or whose husbands are mildly insane or epileptic, and so forth.

But you may think, things cannot be so bad. You may think the law would not be so cruel with a physician as to confine him in prison because he sent a formula to some poor man or woman. Ah, that is just the trouble.

We are all interested in our own little affairs; what happens beyond our noses we do not know and do not care to know, and we are, therefore, often incredulous when we are told of the cruelties, of the brutalities, that are practised two steps away from us.

Let me read you a letter.

#### Dr. William J. Robinson.

My Dear Doctor: Quite well knowing that receipt of a letter from a man in the penitentiary would cause you surprise, I write you with a feeling that I am fulfilling a long-deferred obligation. An obligation in as much as I have always had a desire to express my appreciation of your high standing in the medical profession, and I take this opportunity of expressing my greatest thanks and at the same time extending my hand in congratulation of your high and noble ideals as to the welfare and betterment of the human species.

With the expiration of my subscription to that harbinger of light and truth, your *Critic and Guide*, I am now without medical literature of any kind.

My conviction was secured upon that clause of the statute which refers to the giving of information whereby or whereat a remedy can be procured for the prevention of conception, and upon conviction I received a sentence of ten years and a fine of ten thousand dollars. The evidence consisted of two decoy letters written by an aide to the secret service department, and at the trial her own testimony brought forth the facts that she had passed the menopause ten years previous. Owing to the tender pleadings of this woman's letter my sympathies were aroused, and I replied and gave said information gratis and, as I believed, consummated a most humanitarian act.

After a Federal Grand Jury returned an indictment against me, I sold my property, and the attorney's fees for my defense at the ensuing trial drained me of every dollar which I possessed.

Trusting that I may soon have the great pleasure of hearing from you, I am,

Sincerely yours,

G. ALFRED ELLIOTT, M. D., Leavenworth, Kan.

Box 7,

I have corresponded with Dr. Elliott, and asked him why he got double the maximum sentence, and he wrote me that they gave him the maximum penalty for each offense, i. e., for each reply to the two decoy letters.

Do you see the brutality of the thing? Ten years at hard labor and ten thousand dollars fine—or a day for every dollar—for having sent two prescriptions in response to two decoy letters! Let us assume that the law against the sending of anticonceptional information is not a stupidly fiendish law, let us assume that it is a perfectly proper law, and that Dr. Elliott broke it. Would not imprisonment for six months or one year have been sufficient as

a punishment? Why destroy a man's life forever? Even the maximum penalty of five years and five thousand dollars was not sufficient to satisfy the revengefulness of his prosecutors; they gave him the maximum penalty for each offence, making it ten years and ten thousand dollars. I wonder at their generosity; they should have tried to catch him on twenty offenses and then given him one hundred years and fined him \$100,000.

I tell you, my friends, the Torquemadas, Philip the Seconds and Alexander the Sixths are not all dead yet. We have now among us puritans and ignorant fanatics who would crush us and burn us if they had the power. And remember, there is no cruelty like religious cruelty and there is no brutality like the brutality of the hypocritical pharisaical puritan of the type of Anthony Comstock.

Having shown that there is an extremely drastic, nay brutal, law against the dissemination of any information about the prevention of conception, and having shown you that the law is not a dead letter, but is applied mercilessly, revengefully, let us now consider whether there is any justification for such a law. In other words, let us consider whether the knowledge of the prevention of conception is likely to lead to dire results, whether it would tend to lead to physical or moral injury of the peo-

ple, or not. If yes, if the knowledge is likely to have disastrous effects, then the law against the dissemination of such information is justifiable, drastic as it may be; if, however, the knowledge of prevention of conception is going to lead only to beneficial results, then the presence of such a law on our Federal statute books is an infamy, and every thinking man, every humanitarian, should protest against it with all his might, and we should not rest until it has been repealed; we should not rest until this infamous blot, which is a menace to every physician and every advanced thinker, has been wiped off our penal code.

The first objection we encounter when we advocate the limitation of offspring is the bugaboo of race suicide. Our dear opponents are in mortal fear that if people learn how to prevent conception, they will stop having children altogether and in half a century or so the race will die out. This is a groundless fear and a silly calumny on the human race.

The parental instinct is a pretty strong instinct and is implanted in the breasts of the majority of normal people. The couples are rare, indeed, who do not wish to have at least one or two children. Those who have seen the anguish of some wives who have remained sterile for several years after marriage, those who have seen mothers with contracted pelves

knowingly subjecting themselves to the dangers of a cesarean section only to have a living child, those who have seen married men undergoing all kinds of treatment in order to be able to have an heir, will not share the fear that when the knowledge of the means of prevention has become common property, the human race will cease to breed.

No! there will be fewer children, they will be conceived deliberately at opportune periods, but they will be carried in their mothers' wombs with gladness and joy, they will be brought into the world with pleasure and hopeful expectation, and they will be brought up with care, zeal and love.

But, our opponents say, we will admit that the human race will not be extinguished, but, surely, you must admit that it will increase in numbers much more slowly than it does now. Yes, we admit that. But is this such a calamity? Is it really necessary that the human race should increase in numbers rapidly? In fact, is an increase in numbers so very desirable? Is it at all desirable?

Ask yourself that question, if it never occurred to you before. Is there any greatness or any happiness in numbers alone? Is China with its more than four hundred millions any happier than we, who can boast of only ninety millions? And does China from any and every

point of view amount to as much as does the United States, which has only about one-fifth of its population? And are we with our ninety millions any happier, or are we accomplishing any more (or even as much) in literature, in art, in science, in philosophy, in economics, in social welfare, in short, in everything that makes life worth living, than does Germany with her fifty millions or France with her forty millions? And would not any one of you prefer to be a citizen of Italy, or Norway, or Sweden, or the little Republic of Switzerland. which has fewer inhabitants than has New York City, than be a subject of the brutal, murderous Russian czar who reigns over one hundred and thirty millions? No! there is no honor. and there should be no pride in numbers merely.

I prefer a commonwealth of five million people, all of them healthy and contented, all doing congenial work, all having work to do, all materially comfortable, all educated and cultured, all free to think and free to express their thoughts, with high ideals of a greater future and a higher humanity, to an empire or a republic of a hundred millions, all fighting, all struggling, all cutting each other's throats, all in fear of starvation, with senseless luxury on one hand and shameful poverty on the other, with killing idleness on one hand and killing

overwork on the other, with bursting oversatiation on the one hand and exhausting starvation on the other; with millions tramping the streets and highways naked and hungry, with millions of human beings illiterate, held in the clutches of superstition, selfishness and brutishness; with thousands and thousands of imbeciles, criminals, perverts, grafters, prostitutes—female prostitutes who sell their bodies and male prostitutes who sell their minds, their ideas and convictions—I prefer, I say, the above-described small to the above-described larger commonwealth.

No, numbers alone, I repeat, do not count. With Spencer, I despise that vulgar conception which considers a large population, large territory, and big commerce as its highest ideal, its noblest aim. With Spencer, I would say that, instead of an immense amount of life of low type, I would far sooner see half the amount of life of a high type.

But I am not thru yet, even with this side of the question. It is not even true that a diminution of the birth-rate would cause a proportionate diminution in the increase of the population. For there is one point which those who have not given the subject any study often leave out of consideration. The point is this: The infantile mortality-percentage increases with the increase of the birth-rate. If the mother has many children, she cannot attend to them as properly, nurse them as carefully as when she has but few. And, besides, exhausted by too frequent childbearing, her vitality is lower, and the child is born weaker and less able to fight the battle of life. Hence, the percentage of the children who die in families of many children is much higher than in the families with few children.

As a rule, I do not give statistics, for statistics have often been abused, and statistics are often fallacious. In my addresses and writings I prefer to depend on my own arguments and on common sense. I have always maintained that, if common sense won't convince a person, statistics surely will not. But an interesting study on this point has recently been made, and I will permit myself just a few figures. The study was made by Dr. Alice Hamilton, was read before the American Academy of Medicine and is published in its Bulletin for May, 1910. Sixteen hundred families (1,600) of wage earners were investigated, and the results are contained in the following tahle:

## Deaths per 1,000 births in

Families	$\mathbf{of}$	4	$\operatorname{children}$	and	less,	118
Families	$\mathbf{of}$	6	children,			267
Families	$\mathbf{of}$	7	children,			280
Families	of	8	children,			291
Families	$\mathbf{of}$	9	children	and	more,	303

Dr. Hamilton sums up her results as follows: Our study of 1,600 families of the poorer working class shows that child mortality increases proportionately as the number of children per family increases, until we have a death-rate in families of 8 children and over, which is two and a half times as great as that in families of 4 children and under.

In short, in families that have few children a much larger proportion remain alive, so that the balance is kept up fairly well.

There is still another point. A study by Prof. Theodate Smith, of Clark University, seems to show that very large families tend to be extinguished by the fourth or fifth generation.

So you see that even from the standpoint of the race-suicide alarmist excessive childbirth is not an unmitigated blessing and defeats its own object to a large extent. But in the meantime, it causes lots of suffering, lots of timewaste, lots of economic loss to parents, and deprives the surviving children of the proper chance. In short, excessive childbirth is a crime from every point of view: it is a crime, first and foremost, against the mother; it is a crime against the father, tho he is himself the involuntary author of the crime; it is a crime against the first-born children; it is a crime against society.

But our opponents are still not satisfied and they are apt to ask the following question, "Do you not admit that there are people without the parental instinct—people who, if they knew unfailing means of prevention, would shirk the responsibilities of parenthood altogether?" Yes, I admit that there are such people. But I will at once add that IT IS BETTER FOR THE RACE THAT SUCH PEOPLE SHOULD REMAIN CHILDLESS. Involuntary parenthood is not a lovely thing to contemplate, and from the bottom of my heart I pity the children that are born into the world accidentally, against their parents' distinct wishes.

Another apparently formidable objection to the dissemination of the knowledge of anticonceptional measures in the fear of the effect that such knowledge would have on the virtue of our girls and even on married women.

You know there is a class of people that believes that we are all essentially wicked, and the only thing that restrains us from committing all the crimes on the calendar is the fear of consequences, the fear of punishment. The good people belonging to this class believe that the only thing that preserves the chastity of our unmarried women is the fear of pregnancy. The fear of breaking a certain commandment, they hold, is also a factor, but a minor one.

Take away the fear of pregnancy, those good men and women say, and there will not be a chaste girl left. They will all rush headlong into never ending sexual orgies. I wonder whether those good, pious people judge others by themselves.

No, I do not believe that the mere taking away of the fear of pregnancy would undermine the chastity of our young girls. There are other and very important factors which keep the girls, under present social conditions, from giving themselves to men before marriage. A certain number of girls will go astray under any circumstances, are going astray now, in spite of the specter of pregnancy and in spite of the terrible social ostracism that faces them.

But I will grant you that it is possible, that, after the knowledge of the prevention of conception has become common property, there will be an increase in what you call illicit sexual intercourse. Even if this should be the case, it would be preferable to the conditions that obtain now. It would be preferable that a girl or woman bent on illicit intercourse use a preventive than that she should haunt the offices of the abortionists, male and female; better than that they should ruin their health or kill themselves with poisonous abortifacients; better than that they should end their

existences with carbolic acid or by jumping into the river.

Illicit sexual intercourse is not such a heinous crime that its punishment must be Death. That is my opinion. If this opinion is immoral, heretical or treasonable, make the most of it.

The foregoing two are the really serious objections to the dissemination of anticonceptional knowledge.

There are some minor objections. One is that, with such knowledge, married people will indulge to excess, thus ruining their constitutions. Here is again the same idea: that we abstain from moral crimes and physical sins only thru fear of the consequences.

I stamp this medieval idea as false. Some people will commit sins, crimes and bestialities in spite of consequences; others will lead a healthy, moral, rational life just for its own sake, because they can't help being decent, because they have been brought up to be decent. And I am sure that when the study of sexual hygiene has become universal, when men know that excessive indulgence is injurious, they will abstain from it, the same as they abstain from excessive alcoholic indulgence or excessive eating. It is true, as Shaw says, that married life offers the maximum of temptation with the maximum of opportunity, but as the variety is

lacking, things equalize themselves and the vast majority of married couples settle down after the first few months to a temperate existence, sexually speaking.

The other minor objection, which comes from the medical profession exclusively, is of such a character that I am actually ashamed to mention it. But for the sake of completeness we will have to include it.

Several physicians quite seriously objected to my agitation, on the ground that a diminished birth-rate would mean a very much diminished income for the medical profession. A great part of the income of many physicians is derived from confinements; and then it is not only the confinements alone; infantile illness during the first two or three years constitutes quite an item. Said one doctor to me: "Mrs. X asked me to give her some remedy, as she had four children already. I told her I didn't know any, and last week I delivered her and got thirty dollars for the confinement. The same thing in the case of Mrs. N. From her I got fifty dollars for the confinement. And thru the year I make on an average fifty dollars on each child I deliver. Where would we be without confinements?" I fully acknowledge the justice of this argument of my medical friends and I confess my inability to answer it. Perhaps the language in which I should answer this argument would not be quite parliamentary.

Then there is the theologic argument, the statement that our religion forbids the prevention of conception. While I do not know which commandment or which other divine injunction lays down the law as to prevention, still, I have nothing to reply to this argument. When theology comes in at the door, reason flies out of the window. You must never discuss any religious questions, unless you and your opponent are ready to discuss the very fundamentals of religion, the very origin and essence of religious faith. You know, faith has been defined as believing in something which your reason tells you cannot be so, and with such a state of mind no profitable discussion is possible. The more absurd, the more impossible a belief is shown to be, the more tenaciously will the person cling to it. So what is the use? We will, therefore, leave the theologic point of view out of the discussion.

I have considered every possible objection to my advocacy of the dissemination of the prevention-of-conception knowledge. Whether I have answered every point satisfactorily is a different question. But I have considered them all.

I asked my various opponents at various times, and they could find no other objections.

I have secluded myself in my editorial sanctum and tried to think of any other objections which might enter the minds of some peculiar people, but could find none. I am therefore justified in thinking that I have considered every possible objection.

We will now go over to the positive side and see what the universal knowledge of the prevention of conception will do for mankind. If you have given the matter but little thought, you will be astonished at the tremendous benefits which such knowledge is capable of conferring upon the human race. You will be amazed and grieved—as you should be—that this momentous question, this question of the most vital importance—has until now received practically no consideration at the hands of the medical profession, or in the pages of the medical press.

One of the most serious problems that confronts us to-day is the constantly growing number of bachelors, and the more and more advancing age at which marriages take place. For many reasons, this is to be considered a serious evil. Late marriage on the part of the man often means burned-out passions, exhausted vitality, impaired or destroyed sexual power, and very frequently it also means half-cured or latent venereal disease. The result for the woman is humiliation, suffering and often

life-long misery and premature death, while for the progeny it means physical and mental disease, or at least a lowered vitality and a diminished resistance. In short, for the race as a whole it spells: degeneration.

But what is the chief cause of our late marriages? Investigate, and you will find that the chief cause is the fear of having children, of having too many children, of having them too soon. You will find that it isn't the fear of supporting a wife—for two often can live as cheaply as one, and if the wife is a good one, even cheaper—but it is the fear of the children, whose possible number is indefinite. It is not the fear of supporting two, it is the fear of the possible ten. The universal dissemination of the knowledge of contraception would have a wonderful effect in this respect. Let us see:

- 1. Such knowledge would induce many men to get married much earlier than they otherwise would, and it would decidedly diminish the number of bachelors and of old maids; and this would have a decided effect on the diminution of prostitution and, consequently, on venereal disease.
- 2. Numberless women exhaust their vitality and become chronically invalided by too frequent child-bearing and lactation. Prevention would obviate this evil.

- 3. Numberless women are to-day chronic invalids on account of employing improper means of prevention. Freedom to discuss this question would put the proper means into the hands of married women and this evil would be obviated.
- 4. Numberless women have killed themselves, have been killed, have been driven into premature graves by abortions or attempts at abortion. This is a terrible evil. And whenever I hear of a case of a woman dying from an abortion, I blame not the woman, I blame society or the State, and I feel like sending those responsible for our brutal laws concerning the prevention of conception to the whipping post. Prevention would obviate this terrible evil, this terrible crime which society commits against the female sex.
- 5. Numberless men are to-day pitiable sexual neurasthenics from coitus interruptus, which they practise through ignorance of better methods of prevention. The knowledge of prevention of conception would do away with this evil.
- 6. Many men, knowing no means of prevention, and fearing to impregnate their wives, are forced to go to prostitutes. In fact, I know and you know of wives who encourage their husbands in this practice—only to avoid the terrible ordeals of repeated pregnancies,

labors, lactations, and bringing up of children. What the results of such practices may be it is easy to foresee. A knowledge of the prevention of conception would do away with this evil.

- 7. This point may seem trivial to you. It does not seem trivial to me. How many women have you known, who had talent for singing, for painting, for poetry and literature, and in whom the arrival of children in rapid succession crushed out every ambition. deadened every desire, shattered every illusion? Children are a great thing—in measure -but their arrival at inopportune times or at too frequent intervals has rapidly metamorphosed many a high-strung, high-spirited girl into a spiritless, apathetic drudge. You who consider women good for nothing else except for child-breeding, may consider this of little importance. To me this is one of the greatest tragedies of life.
- 8. There are thousands of women whom to impregnate is almost equivalent to murder. I refer to women with advanced heart or kidney disease, with a tendency to eclampsia, with narrow and deformed pelves. I say, to make such women pregnant often means pronouncing the death-sentence upon them. The knowledge of prevention would save many such women from premature graves. Isn't it worth while?

- 9. Thousands and thousands of children, being borne by their mothers unwillingly, in anguish and in anger, are born into the world with an unstable mental and physical equilibrium, and being besides improperly brought up, on account of the mother's inability to attend to too many, forever after remain a burden to themselves and to others. The knowledge of prevention would obviate this evil.
- 10. We now come to an extremely important point. There are millions of married couples of whom either the husband or the wife, or both, are afflicted with some disease of a hereditary character. As examples of such hereditary diseases may be mentioned syphilis, epilepsy, insanity, perhaps also cancer. And people with such diseases, or with tendencies to such diseases, for a long time yet will continue to marry. (It will be centuries before people will be so imbued with the welfare-ofthe-race idea that they will be ready to sacrifice their individual happiness and give up the object of their love and remain single whenever the abstract good of the race may demand it.)

What shall we do with such couples? Shall we permit them to breed syphilitic, epileptic and insane children? Shall we still further increase the burden of humanity, and shall we permit the number of defectives and degen-

erates to increase without any restriction? Surely not. So, what else can we do with such couples except to teach them fully how to avoid having children?

When I discussed this subject recently with some friends, one of them said: "Why, you are simply preaching Malthusianism." Now, first, if I were, that would be nothing against it. There will be a time when Malthus' essay on population will be taken down from the dusty shelves where it has been relegated for a century and will again be studied with care and attention. And it would do you no harm to read it now and try to learn something at first hand, and learn something about Malthus, who has been lied about and misrepresented as all reformers and intellectual pioneers are.

And, second, I am not preaching Malthusianism. Malthus cared chiefly for the future. While I also care for the future, I care more for the present, and if we take care of the present, the future will take care of itself. Then, the only remedy that Malthus proposed or considered permissible was self-restraint, abstinence. We know now that, from a practical point of view, that remedy is worthless, while the remedy we propose is an efficient one, in fact the only one that would be readily accepted by the vast mass of the people.

Bear in mind that the chief theme of my dis-

course are the poor, the relatively poor, and those who on account of certain mental or physical disabilities are unfit for parenthood. It is they who should be taught the heavy responsibility of parenthood and the means of avoiding it. Those who are rich or well-to-do and are free from transmissible mental or physical taints may have just as many children as they wish. Not only as many as are considered proper by Prof. Emeritus Eliot, namely, eight, but three times that many. So long as the mother has no objection to almost continuous pregnancies and lactations and so long as the parents are able and willing to care for and bring up a large progeny, nobody will say them nav. Later on, when the earth is really populated to its limit, the State may have something to say even to the rich, that is, if there still be rich and poor at that time; but that is not our concern. We are dealing with the now and here and not with the future or the hereafter.

I have answered the objections to the prevention-of-conception teachings and have shown the great benefits which the knowledge of prevention would confer upon mankind, the great evils it would obviate. We will now discuss the general ethics of small families, the ethics of having few children or none at all.

Of course, I take decided issue with one of our energetic, but somewhat superficial and

somewhat blatant national leaders, who would stamp every childless couple as villains of the deepest dye, as men and women deserving the execration of all right-thinking people. I admit that there are people in whom the decision not to have children arises from selfish and perhaps ignoble motives. They don't want any children because they don't want any trouble, they don't want their social pleasures disturbed, they want fun and material comfort. We cannot respect such people very highly, but, as stated previously, the race is better off without their children; for, if they had children, they would not be properly brought up and the children themselves would probably grow up selfish, ignoble prigs. But in the vast majority of couples the determination to have one or two children only or even none at all arises from very high motives, and a low birth-rate is, in general, not a sign of a low morality, but of a high morality, of a high intelligence, high sense of responsibility.

You will find that the stupidest, the most ignorant, the most wretched nations have the highest birth-rate, while the most advanced, the most civilized nations have the lowest birth-rate. As examples, it is sufficient to mention China and Russia on the one hand and France on the other. And in parentheses I will say that, if you have become imbued with the puri-

tanical idea, that France is degenerating, decaying, you should get that idea out of your head, for it is a false idea, and you certainly do not wish to harbor false ideas. In everything that makes life worth living—I have said this before—in general culture, in advanced, liberal ideas, in sculpture, in painting, in literature in all its ramifications, in science, France still stands at the head of nations. There is only one other country that stands fully abreast of France, and that country is—no, not the United States, not England—that country is Germany. And in Germany the birth-rate is also diminishing.

For instance, in a recent issue of the Journal of the American Medical Association (January 21, Vol. 56, p. 208) we find an item entitled "Reduction of the Birth-rate in Prussia." From that highly significant item we learn that the ratio per 1,000 child-bearing women, i. e., between the ages of 15 and 45, has declined (leaving out fractions) from 174 in the quinquennium from 1876 to 1880, to 161 for 1896 to 1900, and 154 in the period from 1901 to 1905. In the cities the ratio has declined from 160 to 129. In the rural districts, the ratio of fertility for the same period was 182, 183 and 178, respectively.

As you see, it is the falling birth-rate in the cities which occasions the marked diminution

of the general fertility. This phenomenon is especially notable in Berlin and the cities of the Province of Brandenburg. The fertility ratio in Berlin sank from 149 in 1876 to 1880 to 88 in 1901 to 1905, a reduction of more than 40 percent.

In short, you can take it for granted that the higher the civilization, the lower the birth-rate; and, within limits, this will continue to be the case until our social-economic system has undergone a definite radical change.

And it is natural it should be so. For the responsibility of bringing a child into the world under our present social and economic conditions is a very great one. The primitive savage or the coarse ignorant man does not care. It does not bother him much what becomes of his offspring: if they get an education, if they have enough to eat, if they learn a trade or a profession, well; if they don't, also well; if they achieve a competence or a decent social position, he is satisfied; if not, he can't help it. God willed it so.

But, on the other hand, the cultured, refined man and woman look at the matter differently. The thought of bringing into the world a human being which may be physically handicapped, which may be mentally inferior, which may have a hard struggle thru life, which may have to go thru endless misery and suffering, fills them with anguish. For this is not a beautiful world. Let the softheads, the unthinking, the reactionaries repeat that this is a kind world, a good world, the best of all possible worlds. We who have thrown off all illusions, we who despise the untruthful fairy tales, we who demand to know the truth as it is, we who dare to face the facts as they are, know that this is not so.

We know that we have evolved from the jungle, and we know that this is a mean world, a cruel world, a hard world, a world full of tears, of heartaches, of degradation, of weariness, of neverending drudgery; for many it is a world of misery without beginning and without end. It may be a beautiful world to some, but their number is so small as to be almost inexpressible in percentages.

He who can not see should not be blamed for his disability. A person should not be blamed for being affected with congenital or acquired blindness. But neither should they, who can see, be blamed for their clear vision. And what do we, who have clear eyes—and feeling hearts—see when we look about us?

We see about us millions of working men and women who go through life, from cradle to grave, without a ray of joy, without anything that makes life worth living. In the higher classes we see a constant, hard, infuriated struggle to make a living, to make a career, and the specter of poverty is almost as unremittingly before the eyes of the middle and the professional classes as it is before the eyes of the laborer. And all over we see ignorance, superstition, beliefs bordering on insanity, hardness, coarseness, rowdyism, brutality, crime and prostitution; prostitution of the body, and what is much worse, prostitution of the mind, the hiding or the selling of one's convictions for a mess of pottage.

And our prisons, asylums, and hospitals are not decreasing, but increasing in numbers and in inmates. And the standing armies and navies that crush the nations' backs are not signs of sanity, of goodness, of a high order of civilization.

And as we look beyond, into the eastern part of Europe, we see a huge empire, presided over by a brutal and imbecile tyrant, supported by a blood-thirsty pack of grand dukes and their satellites; and this czar and his hirelings hold in chains one hundred and thirty million human beings, whom they exile, imprison, crush and trample upon at their pleasure; the very best and noblest of Russia's sons and daughters—her scientists, her writers and her thinkers—are pining away or going insane in subterranean dungeons, are knouted or deliberately starved and frozen in the mines of Si-

beria or are dangling from a thousand and one gibbets—and the so-called civilized nations of the world, the United States, England, and France included—sit by and say nothing. When with your physical or mental eye you see those things, you cannot say that this is a good, a beautiful world—not if you are sane.

And still I am an optimist. An optimist as to the future. For when I compare the present with the past, there is not the *slightest* question in my mind as to the *wonderful* progress we have made. And our progress in the future will go at a much more rapid ratio.

But while very hopeful for the future, I do not deceive myself, as I said, as to the present; and this brings us back to the point from which I fear I made a rather too wide digression. It brings me back to the point that while the world is as full of misery as it is, we cannot blame people for refusing to bring additional sufferers into it.

In fact, I am almost ready to believe that it would be an excellent thing if all the women thruout the world went on a strike for ten or twenty years and refused to bring a single child into the world during that period. The idea really appeals to me. The labor market would not be glutted, people would not have to cut each other's throat for a little business or a position, and we would perhaps get a sem-

blance of peace of mind or independence. And the alarmed monopolists and statesmen would perhaps then decide to do something real for the people.

A few words about our philanthropic organizations and social agencies in their relation to this problem. Good men and excellent women are depicting to us the horrors of the slums. We are being shown how many people are huddled together in one small room. We are being told how many dozens of willow plumes, of buttonholes, how many pairs of trousers and shirtwaists, of artifical flowers, etc., the poor working child has to produce in order to gain a beggarly few cents. We justly shudder at the injustice and horror of child labor. We often receive harrowing letters from charityorganization societies asking aid for a poor mother with six or seven little starving children. The New York Association for Improving the Condition of the Poor, for instance, sends out a picture depicting a mother with a newborn babe in bed and a poor workman sitting by and holding his hand despondently to his head. The legend under it reads as follows: "Father a crippled street-cleaner out of work with six children. Youngest, three days old." And he is asking the question, "What am I to do?"

In the New York newspapers of recent date

there was a heartrending story of a starving family of nine: father, mother and seven children. An extract from the paper is as follows:

. . . The man while working as a painter's helper fell from a scaffold. He injured a leg severely. But when it got well he could get no work and his savings were soon exhausted. Neighbors almost as poor as himself saved scraps of food from their own scantily supplied tables for the destitute family, and on this they existed.

During one snowfall the man worked for two days at shovelling—worked in cracked shoes and thin clothing. He lay for a week afterward on a pallet on the floor stricken with pneumonia. When he got out again, there was another snowfall, and he sought work again. But he was so weak he could not raise a shovel and he was discharged.

He said last night, wringing his hands, that he had sometimes begged from door to door, and prayed and prayed for work. The eldest child is a boy of fourteen, but he has been a cripple since birth and he could not get work. The youngest is four months old.

Reporters found the children lying with rags on top of them in a room heated only by an oil stove. One of the children had found half a stale loaf of rye bread on the sidewalk earlier in the day and this, soaked in water, had been the only food for the family of nine. The reporters themselves made up a purse to give temporary subsistence, and the man and woman and elder children went down on their knees to ask blessings on the young men who had succored them.

Such harrowing stories could be presented by the thousand.

Vast amounts of time, energy, labor, and money are expended to alleviate the intolerable sufferings of the poor. And we now help them, not only with food, clothing and money, but we teach them how to take care of their health. Physicians and district nurses go about teaching the poor how to live hygienically, how to take care of their children so as to decrease the infant mortality, and hospitals and dispensaries are always open and ready to provide medical aid whenever needed.

Far be it from me to sneer or to speak in any way disparagingly of our numerous philanthropic enterprises. I sincerely respect every honest endeavor to alleviate the lot of mankind, even if personally I may consider the attempt ineffectual. I do not sneer even at the Salvation Army, for I know that they reach certain dregs of humanity which no other agency can reach. Yes, all the organizations and agencies which have for their purpose the alleviation of suffering, the easing of pain, the stilling of the pangs of hunger, the clothing of

the shivering body, have my respect and sympathy. I know that they do not go to the root of the evil, I know that they will not cure or permanently relieve our ills, I know that they are only palliatives, but as a physician I know that when a disease is established it is often too late to speak of removing the cause, and I know that there are many conditions where palliatives are not only useful and necessary, but the only remedies that we can use.

But, nevertheless, it is my sincerest and deepest conviction that we should accomplish incomparably more if only a small part of the energy and money we spend now on philanthropic efforts were expended in teaching the women, the married women of the poor, how to limit the number of their children; in other words, how to prevent conception.

It would work a wonderful reform in the lives of the poor, and our slums would be metamorphosed in ten years.

Instead of trying to patch up the results of an evil system, let us try to remove its principal cause. Instead of trying to enlist our sympathies for a poor woman with nine children, let us see that that poor woman does not have nine children. A poor woman should have no children, or not more than one or two. And I venture to say that very few in this audience will disagree with me if I state that instead of sending that poor, crippled street-cleaner, who is out of work and who has brought six children into the world who will most probably also be poor, starving devils, I say, instead of sending him ten dollars, it would have been much better to have impressed it upon him and upon his wife that they had no right to have six children, and to have given them the means of avoiding having such a large progeny.

And one of the central thoughts of my discourse to-night, one of the thoughts that I would like you to carry away with you and to ponder at your leisure is this: Let the district physicians and district nurses who visit the poor be not only permitted, but instructed to teach the poor mothers how to avoid having more children than they can properly support and care for. And let us also institute a propaganda which will work a change in public opinion, so that it may not be considered a matter of pride, but a matter of shame to give birth to children for which the parents must invoke public aid.

We have no right to blame the poor now, as long as large families are encouraged and praised by some of our so-called "foremost citizens," and as long as the only remedy we offer them is self-restraint. It is we who are to blame now for the large families of the poor, and for this reason we are morally obliged to

give them all the financial and medical aid that they demand. But when effectual means are put into their hands for limiting the number of their offspring, then they, and not we, will be to blame if they do not make use of them.

And if we did that, if we succeeded in reducing the childbirth-rate among the poor to the proper and desirable limits, we should not have to be brutal and inhuman to those seeking the hospitality of our shores. We should not have to send back from American opportunity, in deepest despair, to the conditions largely produced by this very thing against which I am contending, a strong, clean, able-bodied man because he has only \$18 in his pocket instead of \$25, as we read in the newspapers. We should not send back intellectual men suffering from a mild conjunctivitis which the overzealous, but not overcompetent, doctor diagnosed as trachoma. In short, we should not be forced by our overcrowded condition to pass inhuman laws to drive back people who are every whit the equal of those who, coming in former years. have helped to build up this country, helped to make it what it is materially and intellectually.

Is the propaganda for smaller families making progress? There are many people who will not adopt a belief unless they know that it is shared by thousands; will not join a movement unless they know that it has or will have thou-

sands of adherents. And if a belief is shared by thousands or millions, that is in itself proof to them that the belief must be correct.

It is needless to say that the writer does not belong to this class. On the contrary, the very fact that a belief is readily accepted by the masses—and intellectually the vast majority of those who live in brownstone houses belong to the masses or the rabble—would make him look upon such a belief with critical suspicion. And he does not wait for the approval of the multitude before announcing his opinions. If he, after a thoro, careful, painstaking and perhaps painful consideration, should consider a thing right, he would advocate it, even if he knew that he were the only person among the fifteen billion inhabitants of the globe to hold such views. He did not wait for his views on small families and the prevention of conception to become popular, before he began to advocate them to the medical profession and to the public.

But it is pleasing to note that these views are now gaining adherents among thinkers everywhere, and are beginning to be expressed by men holding high positions in highly respectable institutions. For instance, our daily papers have just printed statements from an address made by Prof. Thomas Nixon Carver, of Harvard. Such statements from such a

source would have been unthinkable ten years ago. Dr. Carver is the Wells Professor of Political Economy at Harvard and Secretary-Treasurer of the American Economic Society, and one paragraph in his remarks is very happily expressed.

He said: "Foxes think large families among the rabbits highly commendable. Employers who want large supplies of cheap labor, priests who want large numbers of parishioners, military leaders who want plenty of cheap food for gunpowder, and politicians who want plenty of voters, all agree in commending large families and rapid multiplication among the poorer classes."

This coming from a Harvard professor is certainly a happy sign of the times, and I would recommend to a certain strenuous Harvard graduate to commit this paragraph to memory.

Yes, our propaganda is bearing fruit. All earnest, truthful propaganda will bear fruit, and will make converts. At first the people are shocked, antagonistic, and call you names; gradually they become tolerant, then they adopt your ideas, and then they say, "Why, we have always thought like that."

And so this world goes. But if we have a message to deliver to the world, we must deliver it, and if in order to make an impression it is necessary that we harp on one string, we must not shirk the unpleasant task. I know that some people are impatient at mere talk: "Do something," they say, "act!" But before we can act, we must talk; just as before we talk, we must think.

That there may be no misunderstanding, let me just add this: I do not offer my remedy as a panacea for all our ills. It will not revolutionize society, it will not abolish the wage system, it will not bring about the coöperative commonwealth, it will not change human character, but that it will do very much toward accomplishing all these things I have not the slightest doubt.

And I will, therefore, repeat the paragraph which I have printed so often in The Critic and Guide: "There is no single measure that would so positively, so immediately contribute toward the happiness and progress of the human race as teaching the people the proper means of the prevention of conception." This has been my deepest and sincerest conviction since I have learned to think rationally. It is the deep and sincere conviction of thousands of others, but they are too cowardly to express it in public.

In conclusion, I should like you to carry away this thought. It isn't that what I advocate is something entirely novel, something that is not practised at all. You know very well that prevention of conception is practised in millions of homes, only it is practised in a bungling manner, and it is not practised by those who are in most need of it. The rich and the upper-middle classes, those to whom several children would be the least burden, are quite familiar with the various means of prevention. If occasionally they do get caught, they know an accommodating gynecologist who takes care of them—for the price. I understand there are rich women who visit their gynecologists with monthly regularity. The poorer middle classes use preventives recommended by their friends; these preventives sometimes succeed, sometimes fail, and sometimes ruin the woman's health. While the very poor, the wage earners, those who can least afford to have an unlimited progeny, knowing of no means of prevention, go on breeding to their own and to the community's detriment. The result, as you can plainly see. is a general lowering of the physical and mental stamina of the race.

For if the cultured and the well-to-do do not breed, or have only few children, while the poor and the ignorant go on having a numerous progeny, a progeny for which they cannot well provide and which they cannot afford to educate properly, it stands to reason that the percentage of the uneducated, the unfit and the criminal must go on constantly increasing.

And this is something that no lover of humanity can look at with equanimity.

It is because I am deeply, painfully interested in the welfare of every individual family, as well as in the welfare of the entire human race, that I so persistently, unremittingly, perhaps to some even obnoxiously, advocate the dissemination of the knowledge of the prevention of conception. And should I succeed in converting at least some of you to my way of thinking, the time and labor spent on the preparation of this essay will have been repaid a hundredfold.

## DO NOT BLAME US: BLAME OUR VICIOUS LAWS

WE are often accused of advocating something with which many of our readers agree, but when it comes to giving the means of putting that something into practice, we are silent. We stop short just at the most interesting point. We are therefore charged either with lack of courage or with inconsistency. In making this charge against us, our readers show an amount of naiveté which is really delightful. Is it possible that our readers do not know that if we printed some explicit method for the prevention of conception it would render this book unmailable and would subject us to a severe penalty? And not only in print, if we gave the information in any other wayby mail or by express—the penalty would be the same—5,000 dollars fine and 5 years hard labor. Are they not aware of this? If not, it is time they were. Even to impart the information orally is a crime—the only difference being that for oral information it is hard or impossible to get evidence to convict.

Our readers will therefore not blame us, but our stupid, brutal laws passed by ignorant legislators, at the instance of narrow-minded bigots and stone-hearted hypocrites.

But this being the case, i. e., the imparting of any information about the prevention of conception either by mail or by express being impossible, what is the use of all the talk? Why waste hundreds of good articles on a subject, for which in practice you can do nothing? The answer to this is easy. We have to talk and to write in order to create a public sentiment against such laws. Let the sentiment become strong enough, and then these brutal laws will become a dead letter, and eventually they will be repealed. Talking, and particularly writing, does have a tremendous influence. The effect, for instance, can be seen in the public attitude on venereal prophylaxis. People used to throw hysterical fits whenever the subject would be mentioned. Now venereal prophylactics are sent freely thru the mails and our Government orders them by the tens of thousands for our soldiers and sailors.

First thinking, then expressing the thought by word or pen, then acting—this is the sequence of processes in all progress, in all human advancement.

## WHAT TO DO WITH THE PROSTITUTE AND HOW TO ABOLISH VENEREAL DISEASE \*

I have brought you ideas, not words; I have come to instruct, not to amuse.

I am speaking here to-night, not as a matter of pleasure, not in order to hear myself talk, which I distinctly dislike, not for the purpose of creating a sensation, which I despise, not for the sake of notoriety, which I detest; I am speaking here to-night because of a sense of deep-felt duty. Venereal disease is sapping the vitality of the nation. Its ravages are ter-The public has no conception of the enormity of the damage done to the present and future generations by the two principal venereal diseases, gonorrhea and syphilis. And nobody is offering or suggesting an effective remedy. I had hoped that our societies for the prevention of venereal disease, euphoniously called societies of Moral and Sanitary Prophylaxis, would attack the problem radically. But they only skim the very surface of it; they refuse to go to the root of the evil:

<sup>\*</sup> Delivered before the Sunrise Club, November 21st, 1910.

they refuse to suggest a remedy, except the old and admittedly inefficient remedy of preaching continence. I have therefore felt it my duty to bring the subject prominently before the public and to offer what I consider the only effective remedy for the abolition of venereal disease.

Before I commence with the subject proper I wish to touch upon a few points. First, I beg to state that if you expect any elocutionary pyrotechnics you will be disappointed. I am not an orator. I am spending my life in the study and not on the platform, and I always prefer sense to sound and logic to alliteration. Yes, I prefer the plainest truthful statement to the eleverest but untruthful epigram.

Second, I shall speak to you to-night as a physician, as a hygienist, as a sociologist, and not as a moralist. Not because I am ready to subscribe unqualifiedly to the dictum, that morality is merely a matter of geography and chronology, but because morality, equally with religion, has failed signally in dealing with the problem. We must therefore look to medical sociology for a solution.

Third, I want you to notice that I am speaking of the present day and present day conditions. To say that we can abolish prostitution by changing our economic conditions in such a manner that everybody will live in com-

fort and luxury is probably true, but such a statement would be absurd, and beyond the pale of discussion. For we cannot change our entire social system in a year or in half a century, and I speak of remedies which could be adopted and put into practice to-morrow.

Fourth, I generally speak to and write for medical audiences only, and I am therefore used to calling things by their right names. I should be sorry to shock a single person in the audience, but I should be still more sorry to mask, to hide or to pervert the truth, as I see it, for fear of shocking every one of you. He who is afraid of wolves should not venture into the woods. He who is afraid of plain language should not attend scientific discussions on sexual or venereal subjects.

There are certain questions which must either be left alone altogether, or if handled they must be handled with absolute frankness, with absolute sincerity, with perfect openmindedness, and with perfect indifference as to where the results of such investigation may lead us. The question I am to discuss tonight concerns the very life and health of society, concerns your life, your health, and belongs to this category. And one thing I can promise you: Whether you are shocked or not, whether at the conclusion of the lecture you shower blessings or anathemas on my head,

apon one thing you will all agree: You will agree that the speaker was frank and open, that he did not hide behind generalities and circumlocution, that he did not beat about the bush, that he did not leave himself any loophole, and that he spoke so plainly that nobody in the audience, of ordinary intelligence and a grammar school education, could help but understand him.

With this introduction we may proceed.

Prostitution has been in existence from the earliest beginnings, from the very inception of our civilization, and it will be in existence as long as our civilization lasts; if you think (I don't) that our present system of civilization will exist forever, then prostitution will exist forever. The severest measures of municipality and king, the strictest edicts of the church at a time when the church could not only curse but crush, imprison and burn, the cruelest and most humiliating punishments, such as branding, public exposure, special costumes, exile, etc., etc., have failed to abolish or even to diminish prostitution. And as chronologically we can find no period in which prostitution did not exist, so geographically we can find now no spot where it does not thrive. In the frozen villages of Siberia, in the flowery Kingdom of Nippon, on the luxurious shores of the Ganges, in Moscow and in London, in Calcutta and

Madrid, in Berlin and Cairo, in lovely and warm Paris and in severe and cold Bostontown, you will find a plentiful supply of the so-called daughters of joy. Yes, you can find them at the very walls of the Vatican, and I have met them in the vestibule of the greatest Church in Christendom, St. Peter's in Rome.

And only persons of extremely infantile minds can believe that, leaving social and economic conditions as they are, prostitution, the oldest profession in the world, as Kipling calls it, can be abolished. It cannot be done. You can annoy the prostitute, you can hound her, you can persecute her, you can make her life more miserable than it is, you can scatter her, but you cannot abolish her. You might as well try to abolish the law of gravitation.

But not only is the abolition of prostitution impossible; the abolition of prostitution if possible, would, under our present social conditions, be undesirable. When men on account of our social and economic conditions are compelled to marry at the age of twenty-five, thirty-five and even later, then prostitution becomes not only a useful, but an absolutely necessary institution.

For I do not belong to those who believe, or think they believe, that the average man can remain continent to an advanced age, without grave injury to his sexual system and often serious injury to his general and nervous system. And I believe I can say without egoism that I have had as much experience with this particular class of patients as any physician living.

This subject of the necessity or non-necessity of sexual intercourse is of extreme importance and I should like to discuss it to-night, because it is indissolubly, organically connected with the question of the necessity or non-necessity of prostitution. But the subject is so large that it itself would require an entire evening for proper discussion; I therefore must limit myself to a few remarks.

I firmly believe with Freud and his school that the cause of numerous nervous and mental diseases, neurasthenia, psychasthenia, various phobias and obsessions, is to be looked for in a too long repression of the sexual instinct. I firmly believe—and my belief is based upon actual knowledge—that in many cases sexual abstinence is the sole cause of sexual impotence. And sexual impotence in a married man is a terrible calamity. During the last few years we have heard a good deal about the misery caused by venereal disease; we have pitied the innocent unsuspecting wife whom her lord and master infected with gonorrhea or syphilis; but not a word have we heard of the terrible suffering caused the wife

by an impotent husband. And I tell you, there is more gloom, wretchedness, suffering, misery, disruption and divorce caused by sexual impotence than by venereal disease. And if I were a woman and were obliged to choose for a husband either a venereally infected or an impotent man, I would choose the former. First, because it takes less time to cure venereal disease than it does to cure impotence, and second because, against venereal infection we can easily protect the woman, while against impotence we can do nothing while it lasts, except to advise the woman to get another husband—or lover. Which is of course not the proper thing to do.

And I further believe that with the abolition of prostitution sexual immorality of all kinds, cases of rape and particularly cases of incest, would increase enormously. In fact cases of the latter are now more common than is suspected by the public. I know of numerous cases, but I will refer to only one, because it is of very recent occurrence.

It was an ideal family. The mother, a widow, devoted her entire life to the proper bringing up of her children. She watched their steps, and did not permit them to stay out nights. The son, twenty-two years old, was a model boy. He never drank, never stayed out with the boys, worked faithfully in

the office and altogether was the joy of his mother. Unfortunately his sister, a beautiful girl of seventeen became pregnant, and in spite of the poor girl's obstinate refusal to say a word, it was found out that it was the model brother who impregnated her. I will spare you the recital of the tragedy that followed. And I believe that with the total abolition of prostitution and other free relationships, such cases would become quite frequent.

In short, prostitution at the present time is an institution, or an evil if you will, which we could not abolish if we would, and which we would not abolish if we could.

Granting, then, that prostitution is a necessary institution and that its abolition is both absolutely impossible and undesirable, what can we do to mitigate or perhaps do away entirely with its concomitant evil results?

Prostitution drags two evils in its wake: one is the seduction of immature boys, the other is the spread of venereal disease. Scattered thruout the city, living in various tenement or apartment houses, walking the streets freely, the priestesses of Venus, by their solicitations, importunities and other practices, excite the libido sexualis in young, innocent boys, and many of the latter, who would perhaps remain chaste for several years longer, are thus drawn into intercourse at a very early age, often to

their permanent physical ruin. The principal responsibility for this evil rests upon the shoulders of our prudes and purists. The remedy for it is a simple one: segregation. Let all prostitutes be segregated in certain quarters, as they are in Hamburg, as they are in Bremen, for instance. Then they cannot injure the unsophisticated young boy; they cannot tempt the passer-by. Only men and boys will go there who want to go there.

As to the prevention of venereal disease, that problem, formidable as it seems, can be solved successfully, provided we approach it honestly, boldly and are willing to use a little common sense.

What are the requirements necessary for the solution of the problem?

- 1. The first requirement, and a requirement that is a sine qua non, is Registration. Every prostitute should be registered and licensed. Prostitution is a business or a trade that deeply affects the health of the people and we have a right to regulate all trades which affect our health as we have the right to supervise all sanitary problems.
- 2. HYGIENIC INSTRUCTION. After a prostitute has been registered and licensed, she should be given instruction in sexual hygiene. She should be warned of the dangers of venereal infection, instructed in the course, symp-

tomatology and superficial diagnosis of the three venereal diseases and their terrible effects on health and life, and she should be shown how to guard herself against infection. Incidentally she should also be taught how to guard against impregnation, for our remedies for the prevention of conception are now pretty sure and certain, and society certainly does not care to have its prostitutes bear children. I am sure that not even Theodore the First and William the Second would object to the nonfertility of our prostitutes. All this can be done in an hour's talk, or a suitable pamphlet can be prepared for the purpose. The methods and remedies for the prevention of infection are so simple, that it is absurd to think for a moment that any prostitute would not use them if told how. It is to her own interest. She certainly does not want to suffer the pain and disfigurement caused by gonorrhea and syphilis. She certainly does not want to be deprived for several weeks of the means of making a living, she certainly does not want to be imprisoned in a lock hospital for several In short, her "career," her weeks or months. livelihood, depends upon her being healthy.

3. Inspection. The prostitute should have to undergo a medical examination twice a week, (or at least once a week), at the hands of competent and highminded physicians, fully con-

scious of their delicate task and heavy responsibility. I should prefer female physicians for this purpose. Whether the physicians should attend the prostitute at her home, whether the latter should be forced to go to the physician's house, or to the police office, or to a special dispensary, is a minor detail, which would be worked out by experience.

4. VENEREAL HOSPITAL. A venereal hospital is a logical corollary of medical inspection. If disease or suspicion of disease is discovered, the prostitute should at once be rendered harmless, she should be rendered harmless by being conveyed to a hospital and kept there until every possibility of infection on her part has been removed; whether it takes weeks or months is immaterial. But the hospital should have nothing of the prison atmosphere about it. The prostitutes should not be treated like criminals or prisoners. They should be treated with the same delicacy, care and scrupulousness that we treat patients suffering from typhoid fever or pneumonia. The prostitutes are the victims of our social system, their lot is miserable enough and we should not make it more wretched than it is.

And altogether, whether in the hospital or out of the hospital, the prostitute should be treated like any other human being. As long as she behaves herself and is not diseased, she should feel that nobody has any right to harass or annoy her, and that she has no more to fear from any grafting policeman or crafty politician than has any respectable woman.

Last but not least, in fact as important as all the above measures taken together, is the Instruction of the Young Man in Sexual Hygiene. And by instruction I mean not only teaching him the necessity of constantly occupying the mind and body in order to avoid or to be able to overcome sexual desire: I mean not only teaching him the dangers of infection: I mean not only teaching him the course, symptomatology and superficial diagnosis of venereal disease: I mean not only impressing upon him the pernicious effect of alcohol as the greatest enemy to sexual continence and the greatest factor in venereal infection; I mean also teaching him plainly and frankly how to prevent infection, telling him what the best venereal prophylactics are and how to obtain them. This measure alone would in two decades do more towards limiting and eventually stamping out venereal disease, with all its misery, with all its sickness and mortality, with its insanity, with its invalided, disfigured and desexualized women, blinded, deformed and still-born children, than all our chastity preaching has done in two thousand years.

Within the last five years we have learned

more about the nature and prophylaxis of venereal disease than we have in the previous five hundred years, and we possess now remedies which may be called infallible preventives. So efficient are they in preventing venereal infection, that in the army and in the navy it is proposed to consider the contraction of venereal disease a military offense; not because sexual intercourse is objected to, but because the contraction of venereal disease is taken as prima facie evidence that the soldier or sailor was careless and disobeyed orders, and did not use the prophylactics which the authorities had given him.

And I say it with all the emphasis I am capable of: Not to put those means, which every enlightened government, including the government of the United States, is now beginning to put into the hands of its soldiers and sailors with such remarkable results, within the reach of our young men, is a crime. It is a stupid, useless, blundering, inexcusable crime.

What is the reason our "good" men and women object to letting young men know how to prevent infection? The reason is this: According to them the fear of venereal infection acts as a deterrent of illicit sexual indulgence. But does it? If it does, who supports the 50,000 prostitutes and half-prostitutes in New York City? Who supports in ease and com-

fort and even in luxury the thousands upon thousands of the filles de joie in all the large cities of the world? The fear of venereal infection is not a sufficiently strong deterrent. Even men who were caught once and who suffered the agonies of acute urethritis, epididymitis, buboes, strictures, etc., and who swear that they would never, never expose themselves again, forget their vows, when they are fairly cured, and, when the voice of the libido sexualis calls strongly, subject themselves to the same risk. And even medical students, and yes, sad to relate, even physicians thoroly familiar with the dangers of venereal infection and the terrible consequences of venereal disease, have been known to expose themselves once in a great while; once in a very great while.

And even Catholic priests who firmly believed that they would be damned forever have been known to suffer from gonorrhea and syphilis. No, fear of infection is not a sufficiently effective deterrent—otherwise we would not have several million gonorrheics and syphilitics in the United States.

But assuming even that fear of venereal infection does act as a deterrent in some people, and assuming that a diffusion of knowledge of efficient venereal prophylaxis would tend toward an increase in sexual intercourse, that

would be far preferable to venereal disease. At least it seems so to me. Of all evils we always choose the lesser one, and if illicit sexual intercourse is an evil, it is so infinitely a lesser evil than the venereal plague, that in my humble opinion there can be no hesitation as to the choice.

To permit you to orient yourselves I will summarize briefly what I have said so far:

- 1. The complete and too long repression of the sexual instinct is fraught with danger and may be the cause of various neuroses, psychoses and sexual impotence.
- 2. I have nothing but contempt and pity for the debauchee, whose whole life is centered on sexual matters, but from a biologic point of view, the natural satisfaction of the imperious demands of a natural instinct is neither criminal nor sinful, nor immoral, and I regret to say that the words licit or illicit, marital or extramarital are not to be found in Nature's dictionary.
- 3. Under our present social conditions prostitution is a necessary evil and its abolition is both impossible and undesirable.
- 4. The real evil of prostitution lies in its being the source of venereal disease. But practically all danger of venereal infection can be avoided by adopting the following measures:
  - a. For the woman: Segregation, registra-

tion, sexual instruction, medical inspection, and in case of disease, hospitalization.

b. For the man: Instruction as to the effects of alcohol in increasing sexual desire and the liability to infection, instruction as to the dangers of venereal infection, and instruction in the best and most efficient means of prophylaxis.

With these means, which are, and in a sensible community should be, easy of adoption and execution, venereal disease could be abolished, or at least reduced to a negligible quantity, in two decades.

This is particularly true now, when we have in our possession that wonderful discovery of Prof. Ehrlich, paradioxydiamidoarsenobenzol dihydrochloride, commonly known as "606" or Salvarsan. With that remedy, syphilis, one of the most horrible of human scourges, loses many of its terrors and becomes much more amenable to treatment than it was before. is impossible to estimate the number of lives this remedy will help to save, the amount of suffering, misery and insanity it will prevent, the number of homes it will save from disruption—in short it is impossible to compute how much this remedy will contribute to the health and happiness of the human race. I cannot refrain from remarking, en passant, that the discovery of this remedy would have been absolutely impossible without animal experimentation, viciously miscalled vivisection. Yes, if our friends the antivivisectionists—and I hope we have some of them with us to-night—had their way, the discovery of "606" would have been impossible. Any progress in medicine would become impossible. The pity of it! But we confidently hope that they will not have their stupid vicious way.

DOES REGULATION DIMINISH VENEREAL DISEASE?

When we make a plea for the control and regulation of prostitution, we are sure to be confronted with the statement of the anti-regulationists to the effect that "regulation does not prevent or diminish venereal infection": that "it has been tried in many cities and has proved a failure." That regulation does not entirely prevent venereal infection we all know: but to state that it does not diminish it, is untrue. Only a person with a somewhat dense mind, a mind with a peculiar kink in it. can make such an assertion. I should like to take such a person on an hour's visit to one of the venereal lock hospitals, say, in Vienna. I could show that good person during that hour, two or three hundred women affected with gonorrhea, syphilis and chancroids in various stages of intensity—from mild to horrible. The condition of some of the women would. I wager, make my visitor faint-sick at heart

and sick at the stomach; and he or she would probably not be able to enjoy a meal for several days to come. I am somewhat callous to the sight of venereal disease in all its beautiful manifestations, and still I confess that a visit to one of the European venereal hospitals always makes me slightly ill. The ill-smelling discharges, the condylomata, the ulcerating chancroids and phagedenic chancres, the mucous patches and papules and pustules are not pleasant sights to contemplate, nor pleasant subjects to talk about. But on leaving the hospital, after getting a little fresh air, and perhaps spraying ourselves with some perfume. I would ask my kind visitor: What would all these prostitutes do to-night, if they were not under control, i. e., if they had not been registered and obliged to appear for a medical examination? What would they do to-night if they were not locked up in the hospital? They would be plying their trade-all of them with the exception of those who are too ill to walk, or who are in so nasty a state that not even a blind man could fail to become aware of their horribly diseased condition. Yes, they would be plying their trade to-night and to-morrow night and every other night. And do you know how many new cases of gonorrhea, chancroid and syphilis that would mean? And not only disease to the sinful, wicked man, but disease

perhaps to his future wife and children. It is horrible to contemplate. We know of a case where one prostitute infected six men in one night; there is a case on record where one woman infected 28 soldiers in 24 hours; there are cases where one prostitute infected an entire village or town. There is a class of low degenerate creatures among the prostitutes who take particular delight in infecting men; they say, "the nasty men gave it to me, I will give it to them." Should not such creatures be rendered harmless?

I could give you lots of statistics on the subject, but of what use are they? You know how statistics are abused and how they can be perverted to serve almost any purpose. You have all heard of the three kinds of lies: lies, damned lies and statistics.

No, my friends, no statistics are necessary to prove that regulation, medical inspection and hospitalization are important factors in diminishing venereal infection. If common sense does not show you that it must be so, no statistics will convince you. None so blind as those who will not see. That regulation does not do away entirely with venereal infection is true; but this is due to the fact that the examinations are not frequent enough, there are not enough inspectors and therefore the examinations are too hurried sometimes; also to the fact that up to very recently the methods

of diagnosis and treatment were not so perfect as they are now. We also must remember that a good deal of venereal disease comes from secret, clandestine prostitution—but regulation is certainly not to be blamed for that.

If we had a method by which we could reduce the number of cases of typhoid fever or pneumonia to one-quarter or even to one-half of their present incidence, we would consider it a wonderful method and no expense would be considered too great. By regulation alone we can reduce venereal infection fifty per cent; by regulation combined with the other accessorv measures indicated by me (sexual instruction, including the instruction in the means of venereal prophylaxis), venereal disease can be abolished or at least reduced to a negligible quantity. Are we not criminals if we refuse to adopt these measures which would save thousands and thousands of men from horrible disease, from locomotor ataxia, general paresis and insanity, thousands of innocent wives from pain, humiliation, chronic invalidism, involuntary abortions, sexual mutilation, and millions of children from illness, deformity, premature death, and what is worse than death, idiocv?

I ask again: Are we not criminals if we refuse to adopt such hygienically beneficent, life-saving measures?

I leave the answer to you.

## SOMETIMES FEAR DOES NOT ACT AS A DETERRENT

N. N., employed in a bank, was twenty-four years old when he first applied for treatment. An examination showed an exceedingly severe acute gonorrhea, complicated with epididymitis and prostatitis. His history was, briefly, as follows: He masturbated, but not to excess, from the age of thirteen. He abstained from all sexual intercourse until about five weeks previously. He was then induced by some friends to visit a house of prostitution. Ten days later he noticed the first symptoms. He went to a druggist, then to a physician: both prescribed some capsules and a hand injection. But under this treatment he was gradually getting worse, until, on account of the epididymitis, he was unable to work and had to lay off his work in the bank.

He was penitent and very disgusted. He considered it a direct punishment for his sin and a warning against future indulgence. And he swore that never, never, never would he indulge again. But he was displeased with fate all the same. He could not get reconciled to the fact that so many of his friends indulged

frequently without bad consequences, while he was caught the very first time. Well, he had a very hard time of it. His epididymitis and prostatitis compelled him to stay in bed for over two weeks, and he nearly lost his position in the bank. It took three months before he was perfectly well.

Yes, it was a terrible lesson to him. The excruciating pains, the loss of time and money, the fear of discovery by his parents, the danger of losing his position, etc.,—all these facts impressed themselves strongly on his mind, and made him see, as he said, that the game was not worth the candle. And of course it was natural that he should swear that never. never would he have anything to do with prostitutes. Five months later he came again, with a fresh gonorrhea and a crop of chancroids. This time also after intercourse with one woman, but it was an all night's debauch. I told him that he probably had a hypersusceptibility to venereal infection, just as some men seem to possess a sort of immunity, and cautioned him against ever again indulging in intercourse with prostitutes. He laughed at my caution: it was so superfluous. Of course he would abstain forever and ever. His chancroids were cured in ten days, the gonorrhea required three and a half months.

Six months later N. N. appeared again. I

was disgusted when I saw him. This time he got at last the most terrible of venereal diseases, syphilis, for which he was under treatment for a long time.

And still N. N. is not a bad man, as men go. He is not dissolute in his habits, he is not a debauchee, he is not addicted to alcohol. But apparently he has a weak will. And in his case fear did not act as a deterrent. This happened twelve years ago. I had forgotten of N. N.'s existence, but I remembered him when he came in last month with a gummatous ulceration of the leg. And I also recollected that his case was the case that impressed upon my mind the futility, the stupidity, the hypocrisy of preaching continence, when we know that our preaching is listened to only out of politeness and is disregarded by our patients often as soon as they leave our office. I recollect that it was while treating him that I thought how much better it would be if instead of preaching, or in conjunction with it, we gave our patients good venereal preventives, and it was then I began to investigate the subject and search for the best gonorrheal and syphilitic prophylactics

That fear acts as a deterrent in a certain percentage of cases is unquestionably true. How large that percentage is, it is impossible to say. But that it is not very large, the enor-

mous prevalence of gonorrhea, chancroids and syphilis seems to demonstrate conclusively. This being so, would it not be more honest, more humane, really to protect our patients, protect them by efficient physical means, instead of trying to safeguard them by inefficient spiritual preachments?

## THE SUFFRAGIST AND THE HOSPITAL FOR STREET WOMEN

It is too bad, too bad. Physicians and sanitarians have been advocating detention hospiinfected disreputable tals for venereally women for ever so long. Now we are on the point of having our wishes realized. A clause in the new Inferior Courts law provides for the commitment of diseased street women to a hospital and their staying there until thev are cured. This is a measure of the greatest benefit both to the prostitute herself and to the public. One would think that such a sanitary measure would meet the approval of every woman, and particularly of the suffragist woman, who is supposed to do something on her own account. Instead of that what do we see? Hysteria, senseless ranting about a double standard of morality, vociferations about unconstitutionality, etc. It is sad. It is discouraging.

The chief burden of the dear ladies' complaint is that if the women are arrested the men should be arrested also. Now, with all due respect to the dear ladies, I will say, that only a cretin can fail to see the difference be-

tween the man and the woman in the case. Let us see. Perhaps we will succeed in instilling some common sense into our friends' fair heads.

Here is a case. Mr. A., a man of average respectability, has had relations with Miss B.. an ordinary street walker, and has become infected. What does he do? Be he workman. business man or professional man, he at once goes to a physician; and if he is a conscientious man he abstains from all intercourse until he is absolutely cured, or at least until the danger of transmitting disease has passed. he is a man with an easy conscience, he keeps away at least as long as intercourse is painful or is apt to injure him. In other words either permanently or temporarily Mr. A. is rendered innocuous. But what does Miss Whether treated by a physician or not, she goes right on distributing infection—for it is her business and she has to make a living. And in one week she may infect several dozen men. Cases are known where one prostitute has infected a dozen men in 24 hours. short, the real danger, the real disseminator of venereal disease is the woman, not the man. And it is she who must be rendered harmless as much as lies in our power.

Morally the procedure is fully justified. We are taking care now that no tradesman sells in-

jurious or adulterated goods. Prostitution is the street walker's trade, and we have a perfect moral right to prevent her from dealing out disease and death to her customers.

But even for the sake of the prostitute herself, detention in a hospital is a justifiable and a beneficial procedure. And she should be grateful, instead of grumbling. For if left free to pursue her trade while diseased, the disease gets a deeper and deeper foothold, until a cure becomes impossible. Taken away in time, given rest and proper treatment, a perfect cure is possible. And when dismissed from the hospital she is less of a menace to society and less of a burden to herself. Altogether the detention of diseased prostitutes in a hospital is a measure of great value and highly commendable both from a sanitary and moral point of view. And we pity those who would wantonly obstruct the wheels of hygiene and humanitarianism.

The world is watching every step of the suffragettes. Let them be careful not to make any more blunders than is absolutely necessary.

## THE QUESTION OF ABORTION

CONSIDERED IN ITS ETHICAL AND SOCIAL ASPECTS

A CLEVER word has recently been coined by Prof. Gumplovicz of the University of Gratz. The word is "acrochronism," and it refers to the belief which is shared by the majority of people, that the period they live in is the best of all periods, superior to any period that has preceded it.

And right here let me say that I believe, in spite of the fact that humanity is not advancing in a straight line, but in zigzag: in spite of the fact that occasionally we take a decided step backward; in spite of the fact that some periods are poorer in great men, in philosophers, in writers, than some preceding periods, I believe, I say, that, with the exception of the dark middle ages, which for a thousand years hung like a pall over the world, acrochronism is justifiable, and I am willing to be classed among the acrochronists. For we are making progress, and if we make up the balance sheet at the end of every ten or twentyfive years, we shall find the sum total decidedly in our favor.

We have not yet solved all the questions in

philosophy, in morals, in religion, in economics that confront us. Regarding some of the questions, we are no nearer solution than we were a century ago; but one point we have reached: we are no longer afraid to discuss any question. There are no sacred subjects any more, the mere discussion of which is considered a crime. We have passed the childish stage in which we were told that certain questions must not be touched, that it was a sin to think of certain things or try to analyze them, to find out the why and wherefore. We recognize no barrier to any discussion. We recognize no closed doors which we must not attempt to open with the key of critical analysis. In short, in the arena of discussion we recognize no forbidden ground. We recognize but one dangerthe danger of silence, the danger of repression. No matter how wrongly a question may be discussed, it is by far better to consider it openly, even if erroneously, than not to discuss it at If we discuss a question wrongly, someone is sure to point out our error, but if for fear of appearing unconventional, of being criticized by Mrs. Grundy, we hide our opinions, smother our convictions, how can we ever arrive at the truth?

The question of abortion is of great interest from a philosophic, biologic, moral, and social standpoint. Unfortunately it has always been surrounded with so much bigotry, so much hypocritical cant, that the issue has been entirely obscured.

There is no reason why this question could not be discussed calmly, judicially, without bias and without fear. This I will attempt to do to-night.

And I can do this the more readily, because, strange as this statement may sound to you, I personally have never produced an abortion. Yes, it is twenty years since I received my M. D. degree, and during that time I have not committed one single abortion. I know this sounds strange in a large audience of physicians, but it is so.

But, pray, do not for one moment imagine that it was on moral grounds that I refused the hundreds of pleading, weeping, heartbroken, distracted women, married and unmarried, who begged and entreated to be freed of the fruit of their womb. No, I repeat, it was not moral superiority; it was pure cowardice, principally. I may have contempt for a law, but I prefer to obey it as a matter of wisdom—as a matter of egotism, if you will. I have always felt that I have something important to do in this world; I felt that I had a message for humanity, and I therefore thought it best not to endanger my peace of mind and not to run the risk of getting into the clutches of the

law. Yet there is no particular merit in such an attitude. It is a policy of wisdom, but it has nothing to do, I wish to emphasize, with high moral courage.

Another reason for my keeping shy of abortions is that it is hard to shake off the feelings or prejudices engendered by early training; and I have always had a personal dislike for the abortion business; and I have always been taught as a youth to despise the abortionist. And the professional abortionist, it must be confessed, is not a high-class individual. he may prove, and often does prove, a great benefactor, but the fact must be borne in mind that the professional abortionist is not in the business for altruistic purposes; he does not do the work out of pity's sake, as physicians sometimes do; he does it only for the money. If you don't believe it, ask a professional abortionist to bring on an abortion on a poor girl. without charge.

So you see what my personal views are. But I have always had deep contempt for the hypocrite, and likewise great pity for the muddleminds who would get up in a medical society and brand the commission of an abortion as a crime exactly equivalent to that of murder, and would, with eyes raised to heaven, stigmatize the one guilty of an abortion, whether it be the aborter or abortee, as a murderer.

Gentlemen, if every physician who even once in his career—under the stress of tragic circumstances, in order to save the life and reputation of a young girl and the happiness of her parents—performed an abortion, is a murderer, then seventy-five percent, nay, probably ninety percent of the medical profession are murderers. And if every woman who had an abortion performed on her is a murderess, then millions of our child-bearing women are murderesses. And I tell you that some of them are beautiful murderesses, sweet, gentle, kind, attached to their husbands and children, devoted to charitable work, and altogether lovable. A peculiar kind of murderess.

Should any of my utterances appear to you too radical, should any of my friends think that some of the things I say might better be left unsaid, then I can only reply, paraphrasing slightly the young genius, the lamented author of "The Martyrdom of Man": In the matter of speaking or writing I listen to no remonstrance, I acknowledge no advice, no decision save that of the monitor within me. My conscience is my adviser, my audience, and my judge. It bids me write and speak as I write and speak, without evasion, without disguise; it bids me go on as I have begun, whatever the result may be. If my opinions should be condemned, without a single exception, by every

one in the audience here, it will not make me regret having expressed them, and it will not prevent me from expressing them again.

That the question of abortion is of tremendous importance will be acknowledged by everybody who has given the subject any consideration.

The number of abortions performed annually in this country is so appallingly large that the uninitiated cannot be blamed for being somewhat skeptical when the figures are mentioned. I have gone on record with the statement that about a million abortions are brought about every year in the United States. Exact statistics are not and never will be available; but I am sure that my estimate is a very conservative one, and that three millions would be nearer the truth. Justice John Proctor Clark stated that one hundred thousand abortions are performed annually in New York City alone, and if these figures are correct, then the number for the United States would be in the neighborhood of two and a half millions.

Can you form any conception in your minds as to what this means, in shame, in humiliation, in anguish, in economic loss, in time and money, in chronic invalidism, in permanent sterility, and in premature graves? No, I fear you can not. And the worst of it is, that abortion and the demands for abortion are not diminishing but increasing from year to year, as can be testified to by all general practitioners. And as far as the immediate future is concerned, the evil is sure to keep on the increase.

The reason for this is a two-fold one: First, married women are beginning to rebel against an unlimited number of children, they are beginning to refuse to be drudges, good for nothing except breeding and nursing; they are beginning to feel the tremendous responsibility of bringing children into the world for whom they cannot provide, and having failed, on account of ignorance, in preventing pregnancy, they will try to interrupt it. No physician in this room will deny that the demand from married women for bringing on abortions is becoming greater from year to year.

The second reason is that our unmarried women are beginning to look at sexual relations from a different point of view. Of course I do not speak of all women, but I speak of a large, constantly growing number of educated, thinking, independent women.

These women—it is shocking, but it is true—do not regard chastity as the greatest treasure of woman, or the greatest honor of woman. They are not like the ancient Roman or Jewish women, who were always ready to give up their lives for their honor. No. Many of our

women of to-day regard chastity as but an empty virtue, a hollow shell. They have been taught the injustice of a double standard of morality. If a woman can remain chaste until marriage they have been told, so can a man. But as they saw that men do not remain chaste, they decided that they themselves need not do so either. In other words, they turned the proverb around and declared that what was sauce for the gander was also sauce for the goose.

And there is no use denying that there is a constantly growing number of unmarried women who indulge in sexual intercourse habitually, without considering it any more wrong than do men. And, of course, when these self-same women get into trouble, they will demand relief. And you cannot blame them. As long as illegitimate pregnancy is considered the blackest of crimes, as long as maternity unhallowed by priest or magistrate is considered the deepest and most shameful sin of which woman is capable, so long you can not blame the unmarried woman for wanting and demanding to get rid of the fruit of her passion, of the evidence of her "sin."

These women are not low and debauched, as our puritans and theologians would have us believe. They would prefer to get married, to live like true, faithful wives, for unlike men, who by nature are polygamous, women are by nature monandrous. But on account of social-economic conditions, marriage is all the time becoming a harder and harder proposition; it is becoming more and more difficult to make a career, and therefore the age at which men get married is getting further and further advanced; many never arrive, while others, when they are ready financially, find themselves so old that they decide to end their lives in single blessedness. Many old bachelors means many old maids. The old bachelors have no difficulty in satisfying their sexual needs.

What should the old maids or the relatively young but prospective old maids do? Remain old maids, crabbed, soured old maids to their last day? Well, thousands and thousands are doing it. Thousands and thousands of women are ruining their health, destroying their beauty, stifling their desires, renouncing the greatest joy and pleasure of life, the companionship and embraces of the opposite sex, are bringing all these sacrifices for the sake of a principle which is very dear and very real to them, the others consider it but an empty bauble. But those women who have thrown off the restraint of religion and are not hampered in their acts, by what is to them a fictitious morality, are not willing to sacrifice their lives to a myth, to a symbol, and with these women,

unless, as I said before, they acquire the knowledge of the prevention of conception, the medical profession will have to count.

Some of our esteemed friends have an infallible remedy for all this world's ills.

Teach the people morals or religion (which terms to them are, by the way, synonymous), they tell us, and all will be well. "Teach the people that abortion is a crime equivalent to murder, that the mother who has an abortion performed on her is a common murderess. Excoriate the abortionist in the press and in the pulpit—and the evil will disappear."

How naïve, how childish, or shall we use a stronger word and say, how stupid? Here they have been teaching, preaching, cursing and excoriating for two thousand years; yet the evil, instead of diminishing, is increasing. And still they have not the perspicacity to see that the remedy they propose is an ineffective one.

The same thing with the prevention of venereal disease. We all know the terrible ravages of venereal disease. We see the incalculable damage it is doing to the individual, to the family, to posterity. But when it comes to remedies we differ. Our conservative friends who have not succeeded in freeing themselves from the thraldom of custom, tradition and superstition have but one remedy to offer: Preach

morality, preach chastity, frighten the people with the specter of syphilis and gonorrhea. That this preaching and frightening process has been going on for two thousand years without any effect whatever seems to have no influence on them. They keep on repeating the same vapid, tho undoubtedly in most instances sincere, platitudes, year in and year out.

We, radical thinkers, who are not afraid to look at every question from a broad philosophical viewpoint, who combine with our idealism and hope for the future a desire for practical results in the present, have seen the inefficiency of moralistic preaching, and have decided that if we wish to diminish venereal disease under our present social conditions, the only thing to do is to show the people how to use real preventive measures. And where preaching and cursing have proved worthless, protargol and calomel have shown themselves marvelously effective. Our Government puts these preventives into the hands of our soldiers and sailors, and everywhere there is a marked diminution in the incidence of gonorrhea and syphilis. And we cannot see why the means that are used with such good effect by the army and navy, by the student bodies of Germany and France, cannot be put into the hands of the general public with similarly good results.

To return to the abortion question, which

presents a similar aspect. Recognizing abortion as an evil, and recognizing that the most thunderous anathemas of the church, the most horrible threats of eternal punishment have failed to do any perceptible good, we turned to more practical, more efficient measures.

There is one measure, and one only, which will quickly and positively do away with the evil of abortion, and that is, teaching the people how to prevent conception. This is but one of the evils which the knowledge of the prevention of conception will do away with, but it is an important evil. Of course our so-called moralists and thinkers who belong to the kindergarten class object to this—but this we cannot help. We shall have to accept their opprobrious epithets, face their displeasure, and go on with our work. And our motto will remain: No undesirable pregnancies, no forced childbearing, no children brought into the world as accidents.

We now come to the other part of the paper: Is abortion ever justifiable? Particularly, is abortion ever justifiable when the mother's health is not threatened?

There is a religion which considers abortion unjustifiable, under any and all circumstances; even when the mother's life is at stake; even when the mother is sure to lose her life, unless abortion be induced. These views are to us so medieval, so inhuman, that we cannot discuss them. We can only condemn them as unworthy of an enlightened humanity. The more liberal religions and the vast majority of the public in general recognize that abortion is justifiable whenever the mother's life is threatened, and our textbooks on obstetrics give a number of indications where the physician is justified in inducing abortion. Such are: uncontrollable, pernicious vomiting of pregnancy, severe albuminuria, tendency to eclampsia, puerperal insanity in previous labors, deformed pelves, certain cases of heart disease, tuberculosis, and a few other conditions.

Let us now see whether abortion is ever justified when the mother's health or life is not at all threatened. To make an argument carry conviction, to make it strike the nail on the head, it is a good thing, at least it is often necessary, to take a striking illustration. Let us take the following example:

A beautiful girl, of a fine family, barely 16 (and, by the way, this is an actual and not a hypothetical case), is assaulted and raped by a brutal negro. To the indescribable horror of the girl and of the parents, her menses fail to appear at the expected time, and the horrible fear of pregnancy becomes a certainty, corroborated by a physician, in another month. The girl's health, however, strange to say, has not

suffered in the least. Nature, as you know, does not know the words licit and illicit.

Now I am asking you this clearcut, unequivocal question, to which I would like to have a clearcut, unequivocal answer: Is abortion permissible in that girl's case? If you answer unequivocally, without beating about the bush, without any hesitation, as one catholic priest did, "No!" then I am satisfied. I simply stop all further discussion, because I can see that we live in different centuries, different blood courses in our veins, different feelings dwell in our hearts, radically different thoughts are produced by our cerebral cells. You would no more understand me than a Hottentot would understand Shelley's poems, or a blind man appreciate Murillo's Madonna, or a deaf man be thrilled by Beethoven's symphony. But if you say, as I imagine most of you will, "Yes, in the above case abortion is justifiable," or, perhaps, "not only justifiable but imperative," then we can proceed further.

Yes, the thought is revolting to have that beautiful refined girl bear within her womb for nine months and then give birth to a child the father of whom is a brute. It is perfectly brutal and outrageous to have a girl become an unwilling mother under the circumstances. Yes, I agree with you that producing an abortion in the above case is perfectly justifiable.

Nay, I am willing to go even further with you and agree that not to produce one would be a crime against the girl and against humanity.

Let us now go a step further. Let us assume a case (and this case is also an actual and not a hypothetical one; in fact, all the examples I am citing here are actual cases from life) in which the assaulter was a white brute, not a colored one. Should the girl be compelled to bear and become the mother of the child of a man whom she detests and loathes? And what love will she be able to give the child when it is born? And what future will the child have? No, for even the the rapist may be a white man, abortion is justifiable.

Now let us take a different case. I know of several cases of incest, where brothers were living with their sisters. I know of two cases where the sisters became pregnant. In one instance an abortion was produced; the other was permitted to go to term, and the child is now in a foundling asylum. In which case do you think was the proper course pursued? In the first one, of course; and it is a damnable shame that abortion was not produced in the second one. The girl-mother's life is blasted forever, for she has the specter of the child in the foundling asylum before her eyes all the time; she will, of course, not be able to get married; in short, she will have to drag out a miserable

existence to the end of her days. And how about the child? If he ever grows up, he is sure to be miserable, unhappy, living under constant insults and humiliation, and cursing his fate and the day he was born.

We now come to the ordinary run of cases that infest the offices of physicians and the abortionists. Cases of girls who became pregnant under the promise of marriage or who lost their reason in a moment of uncontrollable passion.

Here is the problem: What should you do with those girls who come to you with their frightened eyes swollen from sleepless nights and worry and red from weeping, with anguish engraved in every feature of their face; who trembling tell you their heart-breaking tales; who plead with you that it would kill their mother (and it sometimes does kill the mother. and the father too); who swear to you that unless you help them out they will throw themselves into the river or under an elevated or subway train, or they will take a dose of carbolic acid? (And quite often, more often than you think, they fulfill their threat.) What should we do with those unfortunate girls, whose tears are salty enough to eat thru a heart of stone, and with whom not to feel any sympathy it would be impossible, except for a man utterly devoid of any human feeling? What should we do with them? Should we, concealing our sympathy for them, politely but firmly show them the door, as I, for reasons of which I am not particularly proud, have always done, or should we help them out of their misery?

Let us see what becomes of the girls whom we, the respectable doctors, put out of our offices. Some of them get into the hands of the professional medical abortionist—they are the luckiest. For, as a rule, the doctor who makes abortion his business, nefarious as it may be, does his work carefully and aseptically.

Another portion gets into the hands of the midwives and other ignorant abortionists, male and female. Here the poor girls sometimes come out all right, sometimes they pay with their lives, sometimes they become invalids for life. In another portion the girl goes to some home or maternity hospital, stays until the child is born, which is then given to some foundling asylum or farmed out to some poor woman, the mother paying for its board. What becomes of the child, you can imagine. How the mother feels with the knowledge of her hated or loved (which latter is still worse) child in the asylum, I also leave you to imagine.

And still another portion of these girls, ignorant of how or unable to find anyone to help them go thru the tortures and humiliations of

an illegitimate pregnancy and childbirth, has recourse to one of the means mentioned before: the river, the noose, the train, or carbolic acid; sometimes it is paris-green or corrosive sublimate or the heads of matches soaked in water.

Well do I remember little Beatrice. She was twenty, but she hardly looked it. She got into trouble and she came to me. I knew her. She knew me and knew I was kind, and she hoped that I would help her out of her misery. Wasn't I kind and good? But she did not know how cruel the kind can sometimes be, how selfish the good often are. When I as gently as I could, but none the less positively, refused her, I saw that had I hit her on the head with a sledge-hammer I could not have hurt her She looked stunned. She did not say more. much. She did not make any threats of suicide, she gave me one reproachful look with her tear-filled eyes and left. And next morning they carried her mangled little body from under the elevated train into the hospital. She gave my name, and wanted to see me. was hard for me to go and see her, but I could not refuse her dying wish, and came. She had sustained severe internal injuries, and one could see that she had but a few hours to live. But she was fully conscious. She asked me to hold her hand. And then she said, "Forgive

me. Good-bye." And I went. But were I to live a hundred years more, I should not forget her liquid, veiled eyes. I see them now, just as if she stood before me.

I could relate many, many sad heart-breaking cases of disgrace, financial ruin, and premature death of entire families, brought about by the misstep of a young daughter, which nobody would relieve—but the paper is getting too long, and, besides, you probably are all familiar with such cases.

What is the upshot of all this? What is the underlying principle of this paper? Do I advocate abortion? No. Not a bit of it. And I do trust that none of you will go away with that wrong impression or will attempt to misrepresent me and make me say things which I did not say.

Abortion is a disagreeable business, a nefarious business, if you wish; at least it is to me, the I may be suffering from ancient prejudices which I cannot shake off. And it is an unhealthy, unhygienic, even dangerous business. There is always a slight element of risk connected with it. It may give rise to pathologic conditions, many women become chronic invalids, and it may cost the poor girl or woman her life.

No, I do not advocate abortion. But I do most emphatically advocate something which

will render abortions unnecessary. I advocate legalizing the teaching of the people how to prevent conception. I advocate that this knowledge be made common property; it will then obviate the necessity for abortions, as it will obviate hundreds, and hundreds, and hundreds of other evils—as I have demonstrated, I believe conclusively, in the chapter on the Limitation of Offspring.

Once more I repeat: I do not advocate abortion—I advocate the prevention of conception. But as, when you are called to a case of typhoid fever, it is hollow mockery to tell the patient that he should have taken care of himself and prevented the attack, so when little Beatrice, or Fanny, or Jennie comes to you and tells you that her periods have not come around, that she is two weeks overdue, it is too late to add salt to her wound and tell her that she should have looked out. And in cases where a life. a reputation, the happiness of several people are at stake, we are justified, I believe, in sanctioning the induction of abortion. On the one hand we have a mass of unformed or not fully formed, nonsentient matter, which is only potentially a human being; on the other hand we have a living, palpitating human being, we have several other human beings, who can all suffer, the parents and the brothers and the sisters. we have shame, disgrace, social ostracism, and perhaps death of one or more persons. Which shall we choose?

If it is still difficult for you to arrive at a conclusion, let me ask you this question: Suppose a young woman comes to you and tells you that unless you relieve her of her trouble she will on leaving your office commit suicide. Suppose you know the young woman, know her highstrung character, know her high-mindedness and truthfulness, and know that she never utters empty words; that whenever she says something she means it. Suppose you are absolutely convinced in your mind that she will carry out her threat and that within twentyfour hours she will not be among the living. What then? Are you then morally justified in inducing an abortion? If not—that is, if you answer no-then let us go further.

Why do you say that, if that woman suffers from uncontrollable vomiting or develops eclampsia, you are justified in producing an abortion? You say that her life is in danger, and you are justified in trying to save it. Isn't in the former instance the woman's life in still greater danger? I may be mistaken, but it seems to me that our ideas on the subject are rather coarse and muddled up and need a thoro overhauling.

If it is a purely physical condition that threatens the patient's health or life, such as vomiting, eclampsia, a contracted pelvis, a fibroid tumor of the uterus, rapidly developing Bright's disease or consumption, then we are justified in interfering; but if it is an indescribably horrible mental anguish, if it is the fear of shame and disgrace that we know will positively hurl the woman into the jaws of death, then we must not interfere. We must sit with our arms folded and show the dying victim the door. I may be wrong, but it does not seem right to me.

People must be taught to perceive that there are conditions of mental anguish which are a million times worse than any physical ailment or disability can be. Worse than death itself.

I feel very deeply on the subject, for I have passed many sleepless nights in self-accusations—not for having performed abortions, but for not having performed them. I am not very successful as a sophist and I could not avoid the conclusion that I was almost as guilty of the death of little Beatrice as if I had pushed her under the wheels of the locomotive.

SUMMARY AND POINTS OF EMPHASIS.

Permit me now to make a brief summary of what I have said, emphasizing a few points:

1. Abortion is an unpleasant business ethically, has always a slight element of risk in it, and, if improperly performed, often leaves the woman an invalid.

- 2. The best way, the only proper way, of dealing with abortion is to obviate the necessity for it.
- 3. The best way, the only proper way, of obviating the necessity for abortion is to teach the people the proper means of preventing conception.
- 4. To be able to teach the people the proper means of preventing conception, it is necessary to change the brutal and stupid law making the imparting of such information a crime punishable by five years in prison and five thousand dollars fine.
- 5. To call a physician who, under certain special circumstances, found himself obliged to induce an abortion a murderer, to call every woman who has undergone an abortion a murderess, is silly and hypocritical; and those that apply these terms generally know that it is so.
- 6. I should like to see the term criminal abortion applied with more discrimination than it is now. I know that the induction of abortion is legally a crime, but that does not mean that it is always morally a crime. Just as there are many actions which are not at all punishable by law, but are nevertheless the blackest of crimes from a moral point of view.
- 7. As long as our social system remains as it is at present, as long as marriage remains an unattainable ideal for many women, as long

as the vast majority of people remain ignorant of any means of preventing conception, as long as illegitimate pregnancy is a matter of the greatest shame, as long as illegitimate mother-hood is the greatest disgrace for the mother and illegitimate childhood the direst calamity for the child, so long will there be a tremendous demand for abortions, and so long will the demand be satisfied. If not by those in the profession, it will be satisfied by those out of it—and satisfied in a bungled, sometimes dangerous manner.

- 8. We can hardly escape the conclusion that under the conditions enumerated in the preceding paragraph the induction of abortion is often morally justifiable, and sometimes morally imperative.
- 9. It is a very serious question with me whether the physician who under certain circumstances induces an abortion is not morally a better man than he who closes his ears, his eyes and his heart to the tearful pleadings of these most unfortunate victims of our false social system and false morality, and tells them either gently or roughly to get out of his office, and not dare to insult him with the proposal to commit a crime.
- 10. Under the conditions enumerated in paragraph 7, the abortionist is a necessary evil. And while I heartly approve of the activity of

our medical societies in prosecuting unlicensed practitioners and quacks, I have no sympathy with the work of spying upon and hunting down and prosecuting the abortionists. Our societies could have their time employed to better advantage. I may find very few people to agree with me on this point, but it is my opinion, and I must express it, for I have promised myself either not to speak at all, or when I do speak, to speak the truth as I see it, and the whole truth.

- 11. For certain purposes in the discussion of the question, it is well to bear in mind that he who cries out most loudly against the nefarious crime of abortion in public is occasionally quite an industrious abortionist within the four walls of his office.
- 12. The last word has not yet been spoken on the subject. I do not claim it has. But whatever the opinions may be, it is time that the question of the justifiability of abortion under certain nonpathologic conditions be freed from cant and hypocrisy, hysteria, theologic and traditional bias, and be discussed in a calm, judicial, scientific, and above all, humane spirit.

#### THE PROFESSIONAL ABORTIONIST

Our radical friends are inclined to look with benign eye on the professional abortionist. By some of them he is even regarded as a kind of philanthropist, a sort of humanitarian benefactor. He saves young girls and their families from disgrace, they tell us; he saves poor mothers from excessive maternity. In short, he is a necessity at the present stage of our civilization. Well, as far as we are concerned, democratic, tolerant and liberal as we are, we should not care to have the acquaintance of, or to shake hands with, a professional abortionist.

He is a necessity? Perhaps. The prostititute is also a necessity in the present stage of our civilization. We agree with Lecky, that "but for her the unchallenged purity of countless happy homes would be polluted," and he is right in asserting that "she is ultimately the efficient guardian of virtue." And, nevertheless, we would not care to have anything to do socially with those poor creatures, victims of our civilization and necessary scavengers tho they are. We have no objection

to treat them, but we would not care to be on familiar terms with them.

Detectives occasionally serve a very useful purpose, and in our present stage of civilization they are sometimes a necessity, and still we would not care to have anything to do with them. The same with the abortionist. He may be a necessity, he may do some, or even a good deal of good; he may save many homes from disgrace and many mothers from excessive fecundity. But he is not in the business for that purpose. He is in the business to make money. He has no high ideals, no philanthropic leanings, no humanitarian aims. He is in the business, we repeat, for the sole purpose of making money, and as much of it as possible, and ninety times out of a hundred he is apt to be a thoroly unprincipled fellow. And we fear that sometimes he (or she) comes pretty close to committing murder. For he who daily produces abortions in the second and third month will not hesitate very much to produce an abortion in the eighth and ninth month of pregnancy, when the child is capable of independent life; and he will induce it, of course, in such a manner as to deliver the child still-If this is not murder, it is something very much akin to it.

Recognizing as we do that the induction of abortion is sometimes a necessary, sometimes

a very humane act, nevertheless the professional abortionist has always filled us with aversion and disgust. And the reason we so strongly and persistently advocate the regulation of conception is because we want to do away with the abortionist; we know that only when the people are able to control the number of their offspring will the dangerous business of the unprincipled abortionist become extinct.

## DISEASES CAUSING THE GREATEST SUFFERING AND HAVING THE LARGEST NUMBER OF VICTIMS

THE disease that has the most victims and causes the greatest amount of suffering and unhappiness should naturally enlist the greatest sympathy and should claim the greatest care and attention on the part of the medical profession.

It is our firm belief, based upon many years' practice and upon knowledge derived from extensive reading and confidences of many men and women, that diseases of the sexual functions are more widespread and cause more misery and suffering than any other disease of the human body, barring none. And for this reason these diseases should receive immeasurably more attention than they are receiving now. To those who have not given the subject any thought this statement may seem, at first glance, strange or extreme. Perhaps they will change their opinion after they have read this article to the end.

By the name sexual diseases we understand all diseases caused by the exercise or the nonexercise of the sexual function and by the various deviations of that function.

First we have the endless list of venereal diseases and their complications. Let us enumerate them briefly. Gonorrhea with its complications, phimosis, pariphimosis, epididymitis, orchitis, cystitis, prostatitis, stricture, pyelitis, gonorrheal rheumatism, gonorrheal ophthalmia, ophthalmia neonatorum, endocarditis, general septicemia, cervicitis, endometritis, salpingitis, etc., etc. Chancroids and chancroidal buboes. Syphilis with its terrible ravages from which not one organ in the human organism is absolutely safe; syphilis which disfigures the body, may destroy the eyesight and the bones of the face, which attacks the liver, the heart, the kidneys, the nerves, etc., etc., which may many years after the patient had thought himself cured give rise to locomotor ataxia, paralysis, general paresis, etc., etc., which is transmitted to the first and even the second generation and gives rise to so many still-born children.

Then we have the purely sexual disorders; masturbation with its resulting disturbances, pollutions, spermatorrhea, premature ejaculation, relative and absolute impotence, sterility, marital incompatibility (referring to the purely sexual variety), vaginismus, frigidity, nymph-

omania, the numerous sexual perversions (not moral, but pathologic) which we do not care to enumerate here, and the frightfully prevalent sexual neurasthenia.

Take all these diseases and consider the terrible suffering caused by them-suffering both physical, mental and moral-consider the blasted careers, the shattered hopes and ambitions, the disrupted homes, the separations and divorces, the disgrace and shame, the insanities and suicides caused directly and indirectly by these diseases and see if you will not agree with us, that in their multiplicity, in their wide-spread prevalence, in the number of people affected by them, they constitute the most important class of diseases. It is therefore right that our medical colleges and practicing physicians should pay more attention, a good deal more attention to them, than they are paying now.

"More than they are paying now." For now they are paying very little attention to these diseases indeed.

It will be said that these diseases are not very fatal. True. But fatal diseases are not always the worst. Death is often preferable to a long life of suffering, invalidism, disfigurement, incapacity, mental weakness and insanitv.

And for this reason those who devote their lives to shedding light on the complex mysteries of our sexual life, are doing a great, useful, humanitarian work.

## THE WRECKING OF HUMAN LIFE AND HAPPINESS

DEAR DR. ROBINSON:—You will remember the case of Mr. - whom I sent to you for diagnosis six months ago, which you pronounced as unquestionably one of syphilis, and which you feared, as you wrote to me in a note, would pursue a rather severe course. The course of events has justified both your diagnosis and prognosis. Under the treatment outlined by you, he is getting along very well, but naturally he is very far from being cured. His system is still saturated with the poison. Not only intercourse, but his kiss will convey infection, for unfortunately he has some bad mucous patches on his lips. I told him so right along. And nevertheless he had the hardihood to tell me last month that he was going to get married during Thanksgiving week. I argued with him -but to little purpose. It was hard to make him understand the enormity of his offense. He said that everything was arranged. it would have to be disarranged. I told him. He should have thought of it before he subjected himself to the danger of infection. Then he spoke of his love for the girl. I told him that only a blackguard could talk of love.

while intending to wreck the life of a pure young girl. He was not convinced. I made him a present of a copy of your "Never-Told Tales" and asked him to read the sixth story. He did not return and I heard that the preparations for his wedding were going on. I then wrote to him to come and see me on some important business; he did. I told him that if he did not at least postpone his wedding for a year or two, I would in some way put a copy of "Never-Told Tales" into his fiancée's hands and let her know that the man whom she was about to marry, was in the condition of Mr. Brannigan; and if after this she still agreed to marry him, it was her affair. But to permit a young life to be ruined forever without my lifting a finger—this I could not permit. And I told him several other things. He went away angry and disconcerted, but the wedding, I hear, is postponed indefinitely. I thought you might be interested to hear of the case. Another young life saved, to be added to the credit of "Never-Told Tales."

With fraternal greetings, Sincerely yours,

The above letter needs hardly any comment. One point in it, however, deserves discussion—the young man's determination to marry in

spite of the knowledge that he was in a dangerously infectious condition. That men marry, who are not cured, but who think they are, we well know, and everybody well knows, physician and layman alike. But that people, who know that they are diseased and are quite certain that they will infect their wives and most probably wreck their lives. should nevertheless be willing, ready and anxious to marry, seems to us impossible or at least improbable. People who have a strong moral sense cannot believe that human beings can be so low, so bestial, so utterly devoid of every sense of decency and honesty, as to be willing to risk and wreck the health and lives of their future wives and children. But unfortunately such is the case.

There are many such brutes, many such unthinking creatures. We know of cases of men who married while having a profuse gonorrheal discharge, while suffering from chancroids, or even before the initial sore of syphilis was healed. And since the publication of "Never-Told Tales" many physicians from all parts of the country have written to us of similar cases, of cases where the men were warned, were assured that their disease was as dangerous and as infectious as smallpox, and who nevertheless went and got married; and in a few days to a few weeks their wives were infected and often

became but shadows of their former selves. The excuse is always the same: Everything is "arranged," prepared, the trousseau is ready, cards have been sent out, and to delay the wedding would lead to an awful lot of inconvenience and annoyance. And to avoid "inconvenience," human life is sacrificed.

The reason so many men go to the marriage bed with a loathsome venereal disease in full activity, in the acute stage, is a peculiar one. It is not the nicest thing to discuss, but the truth must be told; it may perhaps act as a preventive. Many fellows intend to lead a decent life after marriage. They promise themselves to be truly monogamic and not to stray from the path of virtue. And so they want to finish up their bachelor life in a good debauch. And they have their bachelor suppers, they drink and have the last "good time." And not infrequently it is then when they acquire their first infection.

We have known men who went to other women on the eve of their wedding night. As it takes several days for either gonorrhea or syphilis to develop, they married, thinking there was nothing the matter with them. And in a few days the disease made its appearance in both husband and wife. Another reason why men indulge in intercourse a short time before marriage is to try their sexual powers

—whether they are potent or not. This is true of men who have led a perfectly continent life; a few weeks before marriage they get frightened, the specter of impotence begins to haunt them, and they decide, tho very reluctantly and with sharp conscience-prickings, to try. They do, and often with disastrous results. For somehow or other this class of people seems to have particularly bad luck.

We should like to conclude this article with an admonition to the physician to be as firm as adamant and to do all that lies in his power to prevent his patients from entering into marriage relations when in a dangerous infectious condition. We must keep the professional secret sacred, but when the question is of human life and human happiness, we must use moral suasion, and when necessary, we must not shrink from using a threat.

#### "FOR YOUNG MEN"

THE Secretary of the Committee on Sex Hygiene of the Massachusetts Association of Boards of Health requested me to edit and correct their Sex Hygiene Circulars. The most important one is No. 1, For Young Men, and I will confine myself to that. The circular is not at all bad-it is superior to a great many of the circulars issued for the purpose—and if it is agreed upon that it is best to use all means to discourage the young men of the country from any illicit intercourse, and if it is further agreed that the end justifies the means, then the circular is all right, and there is hardly anything in it to correct. But if the scientific truth is the primary object, then the circular can stand a few corrections.

The paragraph that deserves the greatest criticism and is most in need of correction is the following: "The testicles are glands that, like the tear glands or the sweat glands, produce a fluid peculiarly their own. The sexual power is never lost thru abstinence from co-habitation, any more than is the ability to weep lost thru not weeping." The "analogy" is as absurd as it is disingenuous. One must cer-

tainly be extremely anxious to make out a case for abstinence, if he will compare a gland upon which depends the perpetuation of the race and which contributes so powerfully to the physical and mental health of the individual with a gland the complete extirpation or destruction of which would have no effect on either the race or the individual. To compare a function for the satisfaction of which men sacrifice their health, their lives, their reputations; for which blood was shed, wars declared and kingdoms thrown away; to compare such a resistless overpowering function with the insignificant function of tear-secreting or weeping, is with all due respect, a little far-fetched.

And even with the tear glands we are not so sure that our abstinence preachers are correct. Isn't it rather a fact that women who are used to frequent weeping, weep much more readily and always shed a larger amount of tears than persons who are not used to weeping? Yes, even the lacrimal glands undergo a certain amount of atrophy, if seldom or never called into use.

Analogies are dangerous things, but if we are to compare the testicles with any other glands, we should compare them with the female breasts or mammary glands, for they are also sexual glands. And what happens to the mammary glands, if they are not given a chance to

functionate until a late age? Are our continence preachers not aware of the fact that when old maids marry and bear children they often have not a drop of milk? The most persistent stimulation often proves unavailing. And why do the breasts of old maids become flat, flabby and atrophied? The reason is apparent. And isn't it true as a general thing that disuse of an organ causes its atrophy? And if to go by analogies, isn't it fair to assume that the same thing that happens to the disused breasts is apt to happen to the testicles?

As to the assertion that, "the sexual power is never lost thru abstinence from cohabitation," that is a mere assertion, and we consider it a distinctly untrue assertion. I am fully convinced that the sexual power—not the potentia generandi, but the potentia coeundi—is often lost thru long abstinence. I have seen many cases of impotence in which no other etiologic factor could be discovered, and which the patients themselves—some of them physicians—traced distinctly to their abstinence. And let us hope that this comparison of the testicles to the lacrimal glands, which has been copied from one pamphlet into another ad nauseam, will now be given a rest.

"Few men who take plenty of outdoor exercise, eat moderately, and keep their thoughts

on sex matters open and clean, will need medical treatment for seminal emissions." This sounds nice and proper, but it isn't so. There are very, very many men who live a most hygienic, nay an abstemious life, and who, if completely abstinent, are tortured with frequent erotic dreams and emissions.

"Every prostitute, public or private, acquires venereal disease sooner or later, hence all of them are diseased some of the time, and some of them practically all of the time." As a deterrent, this is all right. But strictly true it is not. There are now many prostitutes in many lands, who are so versed in prophylaxis, that they escape disease altogether. I would not object to the above statement but for the fact that all exaggerated statements defeat themselves and injure the cause in the behalf of which they are uttered. A young man is taught that all prostitutes are diseased. spite of that he is persuaded by his friends to visit one of them. He escapes. He indulges a few more times and finds there is nothing the matter with him. He is then apt to think that all the teachings were false, and he throws all caution to the winds. No, let us not exaggerate. Let us always tell the truth—and we will accomplish better results. And the statement often met with that the average life of the prostitute, after she enters upon her career, is four

to five years is also bosh. Many of them live to a good old age, many of them save some money, give up their old life and become even respectable members of some community.

"Even the most painstaking examination may fail to detect such a woman's lurking disease." We take issue with this statement. The most painstaking examination will discover any condition of gonorrhea, syphilis or chancroids which may be infective.

"The many antiseptic washes, lotions and injections upon which some men rely for protection from disease are ineffective." But they are not. Thousands of men have been using them for years without ever a mishap. And the experience with venereal prophylactics in our army and navy seems to be just as favorable.

In the above criticism I have abstained from touching upon the essential point: is the advice to remain absolutely continent good advice or injurious advice?

But that is another story, which is discussed in another part of this book.

## THE TREATMENT OF VENEREAL DIS-EASE SHOULD BE MADE A FELONY PUNISHABLE BY IMPRISON-MENT

THE depths of the human mind are unfathomable, its labyrinthine paths unexplorable. Sometimes in your explorations of the mind you think you have reached the lowest depths of silliness, of unreasonableness. But, no, you explore further and you find still lower depths.

The discussions which followed the discovery of Salvarsan (606) are illustrative of the latter statement. To the ordinary sane mind it seems incredible, but it is true that many people, physicians among them, have deplored the discovery of 606, for fear that it might tend to increase immorality. What we said in our October issue as a joke, is said by others in real earnest. For instance a Doctor Sperry, of whom we confess we never heard (probably some pious humbug), but whom the newspapers describe as "Dr. Lyman B. Sperry, a widely known medical author and lecturer of Pasadena, Cal.," has relieved himself of the following gem of wisdom:

"If such a chemical has been discovered, and

I don't believe it has, it will be the greatest curse mankind has been given since Adam and Eve were driven from the Garden of Eden. If such a cure has been discovered, it will have a very harmful effect on all mankind, as it will be the means of more loose living than is now prevalent. I hate to think of the moral influence it will have."

And what is more, at least two editors of medical journals, whom for the sake of peace in the family we will leave unnamed, have been guilty of similar outrageous opinions. We say outrageous; perhaps the simple adjective stupid would be more appropriate.

Let us analyze them a bit. First of all you will notice that Dr. Sperry and the other pious idiots who consider the discovery of 606 a curse all assume that mankind is thoroly depraved or what they call debauched; that they take it for granted that the people think of nothing but sexual intercourse, and would rush into excessive and never-ceasing indulgence, but for the fear of venereal infection. Take away that fear, and everybody will throw up his or her work and will plunge into uninterrupted bacchanalian orgies.

To this we would reply, first, that it is a lie: that mankind is not debauched; that the illicit intercourse that is indulged in is indulged to satisfy natural needs; that the taking away of the fear of infection would not materially increase the amount of sexual indulgence; and if it did, it would be so much a lesser evil than venereal disease, that it would not be worth considering. And we would reply, second, that a man who is virtuous merely because he is afraid is not virtuous at all. Involuntary virtue is no virtue. This is what we could reply.

But let us assume for the moment that the pious idiots above referred to are right; let us take it for granted that the discovery of efficient curative agents for gonorrhea and syphilis would prove a curse by undermining the people's morals. If this be so, then do not those pious humbugs see, that every physician who is treating venereal disease is a criminal against our morals? If it is wrong to discover a remedy which will cure syphilis in a week, then it is wrong to cure syphilis in a year or in three years. We should refuse to treat venereal disease at all! Let the wretches, who are the victims of their own debauchery and immorality, suffer forever! By curing them, by perfecting our methods of treatment, we encourage immorality. The wretched sinner knows that if he gets a disease he will go to a specialist, who in the space of a few weeks or a few years will cure him. But if he knew that no doctor would want to treat him, that once he got a loathsome disease he would have to keep it to the end of his days, he would keep away from vicious indulgence in illicit intercourse. Isn't our logic perfect? Yes, the more we think of it, the more convinced we are that all search for effective antivenereal remedies, all treatment of venereal disease is immoral. Yes, we are going to give up our present specialty and we are going to plead with our genito-urinary surgeons and syphilologists to cease treating venereal patients, because by doing so they contribute indirectly, but none the less positively, to the spread of immorality. And should we fail by moral suasion to make them give up their nefarious work, we shall introduce a bill making the treatment of venereal disease a felony; and we shall also introduce a bill making the manufacture of any drug or chemical for the prevention or cure of any venereal disease a felony, punishable by twenty years at hard labor. And we would urge the judges to show no mercy to venereal specialists even of the highest standing, nor to druggists or manufacturers who traffic in antivenereal drugs.

Our morals must be safeguarded at all hazards.

Fiat virtus, pereat coelum.

#### WHAT WOULD YOU HAVE TOLD HIM?

AN INTERESTING CASE INVOLVING A MORAL OUESTION.

Mr. X. Y. Z. came under my care in 1900—eleven years ago. He was suffering acutely from a double epididymitis, of gonorrheal origin. He was then twenty-five years old. Four weeks before he sought my advice he contracted gonorrhea—the first attack. He was very well to do, and could have well afforded to consult a specialist. But he did not. He thought it was a trifling affection. He did not even consult an ordinary physician. But he consulted a good friend of his, a druggist, with whom he had been dealing for several years, and in whom he had very much confidence. They belonged to the same masonic lodge.

Druggists are accused of many things of which they are not guilty, and of all professional men they certainly work the longest hours for the least remuneration, and they will always have my sympathy. But for one thing they will have to answer before Humanity's Tribunal, and that is for their undertaking to treat venereal diseases. It is sad but true,

that in spite of everything that has been written by the highminded pharmaceutical journals against the practice, very many druggists still continue to hand out across the counter internal medicines and injections for gonorrhea. And they do it with a nonchalance, with an insouciance, as if they were the greatest specialists in this line. Neisser himself would not deliver his advice with such positive assurance. Many druggists go to the length of themselves administering the injections and of charging a regular fee for the service. The number of cases of epididymitis, orchitis, prostatitis, the number of cases of acute and curable cases converted into chronic and almost incurable cases by their ignorant treatment can well be imagined. Yes, the druggists will have to answer for their meddling with venereal diseases, of which they know absolutely nothing. They make too many sexual cripples, the lives of too many people are ruined forever.

But to return to our patient. His druggist "friend" gave him some copaiba and santal oil and a hand injection. The discharge at first diminished considerably under the use of the injection, but very soon he began to develop symptoms of posterior urethritis, prostatitis, vesico-cystitis and epididymitis. When I was consulted, he was in "very bad

shape"; the treatment was long and tedious. but I finally succeeded in bringing him to a practically normal condition. I warned him, however, that in view of the fact that his epididymitis was bilateral and of a very severe character, he would probably never be able to have any children. I told him that when he was ready to get engaged, he should come in for a thoro examination. Three years later X. Y. Z. again made his appearance. He was engaged to "the best little girl in the world" (they all are before marriage), was soon to be married, and to make sure wanted to be examined. He had exposed himself a number of times, but always used precautionary measures. I examined him, and pronounced him well as far as any danger of infection was concerned. The urine was free from shreds, several specimens of the prostatic secretion presented nothing abnormal. the prostate was neither enlarged nor painful. etc. But the examination, as well as several subsequent examinations, failed to reveal a single spermatozoon. The semen for examination was obtained by stripping the seminal vesicles, and in a "natural" way per condom. I told him that in my opinion he was absolutely sterile and that he could not hope ever to be a father. It was a blow to him, but still he married, for he loved "the best little girl

in the world," and children did not constitute everything there was to married life.

I did not see X. Y. Z. for nearly eight years. He appeared at my office about two months ago. He told me about his happy married life. "She" was still the best little girl in the world to him. And he had two beautiful children! One six years, one ten months old. And he remembered what I told him about his non-ability ever to become a father. And he said that in spite of the fact that I had proved a poor prognostician, he had great confidence in me as a therapeutist, and he wanted me to treat him. And his present trouble was impotence, which had begun to make its appearance some ten months before. This is not an infrequent occurrence after a severe gonorrhea complicated with bilateral epididymitis. I examined him once, I examined him several times, and just as sure as I am of anything in medicine. so sure am I that my good patient X. Y. Z. is not the father of the two beautiful children. I stripped his seminal vesicles several times. once obtained the semen in a "natural" manner, and on no occasion was there a trace of spermatozoa. And while both the right and left epididymis remain swollen and indurated, the testicles show decided signs of atrophy (as often occurs after a double epididymitis). He recently referred to the subject again. He asked how it happened that I, who he heard was so careful and circumspect, made so positively gloomy a prognosis in his case.

Well, what was I to answer? Should I have, by an equivocal answer, cast a doubt in his trustful soul, and thus perhaps have jeopardized the happiness of a family? I answered him, unhesitatingly, that none of us was infallible, that mistakes were apt to happen after the most careful examinations, and that I was sorry for the mistake I made in his case. I acknowledged I had made a mistake and apologized for it.

What would you have told him?

### PROSTITUTION AND OUR MORAL-SANI-TARY PROPHYLACTORS

WE believe the societies for moral and sanitary prophylaxis should be encouraged. can do no harm and they do do some good. But how very little that good is! And why? Because even they cannot shake off our Anglo-Saxon prudery; they do not speak frankly, and they do not go to the root of the evil. For this reason we do not attend the meetings often. But we did attend one meeting recently. one original or valuable idea was promulgated by any one of the speakers during that evening, it must have escaped us. And we usually listen with attention. There was the same beating about the bush, the same fear to call things by their right names, the same unwillingness or inability to look at facts as they are, in short, the same insincerity and circumlocution that we meet so often in other societies, but which we thought would be noticeable by their absence in a society, whose object is the preventing of venereal disease, and the regulation of prostitution.

We got tired of the inanity of the discussion and we discoursed somewhat like this. We said: prostitution has always existed and will continue to exist, until our economic system has undergone a complete and radical change. So long as girls have to fight with starvation or with beggarly wages or haven't any recreation or diversion that makes their life worth living, and so long as men are unable to marry sufficiently early on account of their inability to support a family and so long as some married men will remain polygamous in their tastes, so long will prostitution exist. Attempts at repression of prostitution without changing our economic conditions will always result in a most dismal failure. But even should repression or the total suppression of prostitution be possible, it would be undesirable. For prostitution at the present time is a necessity. Call it an evil, but a necessary evil. It serves the purpose of a safety valve. Without it there would be much more secret domestic prostitution and cases of rape would increase a hundred or a thousandfold. No homes would be safe. Must I quote to you the oft quoted remark of Lecky regarding this subject? Well here it is:

"There has arisen in society a figure which is certainly the most mournful and in some respects the most awful, upon which the eye of the moralist can dwell. That unhappy being that is scorned and insulted as the vilest of her sex and doomed to wretchedness and an early death, appears in every age the perpetual symbol of the degradation and sinfulness of man. Herself the supreme type of vice, she is ultimately the efficient guardian of virtue. for her the unchallenged purity of countless happy homes would be polluted, and not a few, who in the pride of their untempted chastity, think of her with an indignant shudder, would have known the agony of remorse and despair. On that one ignoble and degraded form are concentrated the passions that might have filled the world with shame. She remains, while civilizations rise and fall, the eternal priestess of humanity, blasted for the sins of the people." In poetic and somewhat high flown language Lecky tells you what I have just told you in plain prose. And yet, as Mrs. Elizabeth Cady Stanton so well said, "these high priestesses of humanity, while their profession is considered a necessity, have no protection in church or state, under the canon or civil law. the victims of men they are hounded like wild beasts from one shelter to another, dragged into the courts, robbed of their property, shunned by society at large, and left then to perish on the highway."

What would I say should be done with the fallen women? I would say: Leave them alone! Let them know that as long as they be-

have themselves they will not be insulted, bothered, dragged and driven. Let them know that as long as they behave themselves, they have nothing to fear and they do not have to pay half or three-quarters of the blood-earned money to corrupt politicians or grafting police captains. And above all, let the parsons keep their hands off. They make a mess of it whenever they attempt to interfere.

Our respected fellow-citizen, Rev. Parkhurst, has done more to scatter and to increase prostitution than a thousand cadets or white slave traffickers could ever have done. It is the driving of the prostitutes from pillar to post. from one street to another that is actually harmful—for wherever they move there is a new focus of prostitution to act as an example and as a temptation. And this brings me to the only sensible suggestion made during that meeting. Deputy-Commissioner Woods said, tho with much hesitation, that if we wish to minimize the bad effects of prostitution, we should segregate it. And we should assure the women that if they confine their activities within the indicated boundaries, if no complaints reach the police about robberies or assault, they will not be molested. And with this suggestion of Mr. Woods I fully agree. The streets would be free; only a certain area would be infested, and men who would go there would

go there deliberately. The poor innocent men would not have to fight temptation at every corner. As to the licensing of prostitutionhouses and official medical inspection, that is too large a subject to go into to-night in detail, but the last word has not yet been spoken, and in general I am in favor of the system. Medical inspection may not be capable of preventing all venereal disease, but if it can prevent fifty or even twenty-five per cent., then its introduction is justifiable and highly desirable. And before I conclude, I would like to repeat and to emphasize one thing: Let our good parsons of all denominations keep their hands off the social evil problem. It is one of our deepest medico-social problems and of such our dear brethren of the cloth understand nothing. Only physicians and sociologists can grapple with it.

# A MORAL DILEMMA: WHAT WOULD YOU DO IN SUCH A CASE?

Here is a case for all moralists and casuists to ponder at their leisure hour.

We have just examined a patient, sent to us for treatment by Dr. J. T. Morehouse, of Orange, N. J. The young woman had been treated by an old doctor for over two months, but getting constantly worse, she applied to Dr. Morehouse. The doctor seeing the nature of the case, thought he would rather not have anything to do with it, advised her to seek a specialist and sent her to us.

She came with the diagnosis of "clap." I examined her, and found one of the worst cases of gonorrhea that I have ever had the good or bad fortune to treat in a woman. Everything that could be gonorrheal—was. She had a gonorrheal urethritis, cystitis, vulvovaginitis, cervicitis, and, what is more, she had a well developed and unmistakable case of gonorrheal proctitis. Well authenticated cases of gonorrheal proctitis are rare, but she had it—and no wonder. She was, as she confessed to me, of exceedingly loose morals, often receiving a number of visitors in one night, and in-

dulging, I fear, in unnatural practices. From everywhere sanious pus was oozing, and the examination was neither easy or pleasant to myself, nor free from pain to the patient.

I was about to tell her to get up from the examining table, when certain appearances around the anus made me suspicious and on closer examination I discovered that the woman was suffering not only with a bad case of gonorrhea, but also with a very bad form of syphilis. There were anal condylomata lata, a chancre on the labia well defined and numerous mucous patches in the mouth, on the tonsils, fauces, etc. In short, this young woman was a horribly dangerous carrier of virulent infection. A smallpox case was no circumstance to her. What was her occupation? Was she a professional prostitute? No. She was a servant girl in a well-to-do family working for fifteen dollars a month. She was, however, well provided with money, which she apparently received from her gentlemen friends. And I learned to my horror that in the family in which this woman was working, there were four small children.

Now what was I to do? To permit the woman to work in that family and allow two adults and four babes to run the risk of infection with gonorrhea and syphilis and be ruined for life? Every fiber of my moral na-

ture revolted against such a criminal laisser aller policy. To report to the family, that a dangerous person is in their midst, and that they should at once discharge her? This was the first impulse, but the law distinctly forbids us to do any such thing. The law distinctly prohibits us from betraying the confidence of any patient, from giving any information about any patient, obtained in a professional way in the course of treating our patients.

And it is not only the statute law that is in the way. The moral law is superior to statute law, and where the two conflict, we should not hesitate a moment in obeying the former in preference to the latter. But the moral law is not very clear on this point. If it were, we would not be in a dilemma. The moral law also defends and protects the patient. The patient comes to us in perfect confidence. What he or she tells us, or what we find out in our professional capacity, should be kept sacredly confidential, as much so as the avowals made to a priest in the confessional, and under no circumstances should we use such knowledge to the patient's detriment. This being so, have we the right to act the part of informer, have we the right to give information to her employers, which will cause her to be chased in disgrace, and prevent her from getting another position, probably for a long time to come?

Have I got such a right? No? And how about the four innocent children?

I shall undoubtedly get out of the dilemma, but the subject is an interesting one for discussion, and I should like to know what my readers think about it.

### THE AMERICAN FEDERATION FOR SEX HYGIENE

The societies for instruction in sex hygiene and for the prevention of venereal disease are increasing in number, and are gaining in membership and in influence. They have our utmost good will. While they do not come up to our ideal of what such societies should be, they are nevertheless doing a vast amount of good, and Dr. Prince A. Morrow, who may be considered the pioneer of the movement in this country, deserves the gratitude of every thinker and sociologist. The various societies thruout the country have now become federated into one society under the name "The American Federation for Sex Hygiene" and Dr. Morrow has very properly been elected president of the new organization. We will look forward with interest to the activities of the new federation and we trust that, besides its important and necessary propaganda, it will accomplish some real tangible good, will be instrumental in instituting some really important reforms.

We regret however that at its very inception the federation passed a resolution which

is unscientific in character, is very ambiguously and loosely worded, and does not express the truth. The resolution was offered by Dr. Robert N. Willson of Philadelphia and was adopted for presentation to the House of Delegates of the American Medical Association, with the request that it be adopted also as the public attitude of that body. It reads as follows:

Whereas, The necessity daily appears more imperative of protecting innocent American women and children against infection by the social diseases, syphilis and gonorrhea; and,

Whereas, There is ample evidence of a belief deeply grounded among the laity that sexual indulgence is necessary to the health of the normal man; and,

Whereas, There exist in consequence widely differing and double standards of morals and of physical health for the male and female sexes, that lead directly to disease and death of many of our women and children;

Be it resolved, That the American Medical Association thru its House of Delegates, hereby present for the instruction and protection of the lay public the unqualified declaration that illicit sexual intercourse is not only unnecessary to health, but that its direct consequences in terms of infectious disease con-

stitute a grave menace to the physical integrity of the individual and of the nation.

For a high class organization to adopt a resolution like the above—well, it does seem that we will have to pay tribute to the shrivelled and dried up goddess of puritanic prudery for quite some time to come.

That there exists a double standard of morals we are well aware; and there is a good reason for it. But it is news to us that there exist widely differing and double standards of physical health for the two sexes. We have never yet heard anybody condone venereal disease in the male; we have not come across any attempt to minimize the crime of the male carrying venereal disease to the marriage bed. No. as far as venereal disease is concerned there is no double standard. But this is a minor point. It is with the "Resolved" that we are chiefly concerned. That is indicative of a confused, of a muddled state of mind. "Resolved . . . that illicit sexual intercourse is not only unnecessary to health", Now what has the word illicit to do in such a resolution? Illicit means unlawfulunlawful according to man-made standardstheologic or legislative. What has "unlawfulness" to do with hygiene, with the laws and instincts of Nature? If illicit, i. e., unsanctioned by priest or magistrate, intercourse is

unnecessary to health, then licit intercourse is also unnecessary. There can not be the slightest difference between the two kinds as far as necessity to health is concerned.

That illicit intercourse is dangerous, because exposing one to the risk of venereal disease, nobody would deny-and no resolution is necessary to that effect: but that is an entirely different proposition. And we repeat, it betravs a confused state of mind in the resolvers to jumble up in one sentence the questions of the healthfulness or unhealthfulness of intercourse, its necessity or non-necessity, with the dangers of venereal infection which lurk in the "illicit" variety. In our humble opinion the Federation has stultified itself by adopting this resolution and the attempt to have the House of Delegates adopt it as the expression of The American Medical Association was not a happy one.

As Havelock Ellis so well states, we might as well say that a meal becomes good or bad, digestible or indigestible, according as grace is or is not pronounced before the eating of it.

Is sexual intercourse necessary to the adult male (and female), in other words, is abstinence apt to lead to disease? If not absolutely necessary, does it contribute to the physical health and mental vigor of the adult male (and female)?

If neither necessary nor in any way contributory to the health of the individual, is it injurious per se? In other words, would the race be better off if intercourse, except for procreation, were abstained from?

Those are the problems which the Federation should take up, and should try to solve in an honest, scientific spirit, disregarding all moralizing, all theologic dogmas and statutory laws. Licit or illicit cannot enter in the program. They can only enter when we discuss the danger of venereal infection, and that, as we stated before, is an entirely separate problem.

## VENEREAL PROPHYLAXIS: A CRITI-CISM AND A REPLY

Some good people, whose morals are all right, but who are not blessed with an excess of logic, are opposed to our advocacy of "individual" prophylaxis. The fear of infection is the only thing that keeps many men in the paths of rectitude and virtue. By giving them a remedy that will positively prevent infection, you take away the wholesome fear, and men will indulge more than they otherwise would. Theoretically this seems plausible, but the fault with this, as with so many other plausible arguments, is that it is not true. We will leave "virtue" out of the argument. For virtue that is such by virtue of fear is not virtue at ("That virtue which ever requires guarding is scarcely worth the sentinel" used to say our good friend Oliver Goldsmith.) But we deny emphatically that fear of infection acts as a deterrent, except in an insignificant, we might say negligible, number of cases. specialists all know of instances where not fear, but even certain knowledge that infection would follow did not act as a deterrent. all know people who while suffering with sav a severe gonorrheal epididymitis or suppurating bubo, swear that never again would they expose themselves. A year passes, or two perhaps, and the same patient shamefacedly comes to you with a brand new infection. We thus see that fear is but an insignificant restraining agent. And when one considers what an indescribable amount of suffering, misery, pain and death would be avoided if the use of efficient prophylactics against gonorrhea and syphilis became universal, one cannot help thinking—and saying—that those who object to the use of venereal preventives are intellectual mollycoddles. They need some cerebral exercise.

I have no hesitation in declaring that the discovery, introduction and popularization of effective venereal prophylactics belongs to the domain of the greatest human benefactions. For preach as we may, there is not the slightest question that for many, many years to come illicit sexual intercourse is going to be on the increase, and *not* on the decrease. Our economic conditions are such that for many years to come marriages will be contracted at a later and later age, and we all know what the consequences are of such a state of affairs.

The greatest European scientists and leaders of the Societies of Venereal Prophylaxis seem to think likewise, for the energies of many

of the noblest men are engaged in the discovery and introduction of venereal prophylactics. It is sufficient to mention such men as Neisser and Metchnikoff.

We had finished this article when the Boston Medical and Surgical Journal for October 24 came to our desk. Speaking of Metchnikoff's work on the abortificaents and preventives of syphilis, the Journal's Paris correspondent says:

"There can be little question as to the practical importance of this discovery. [Calomel ointments as a preventive against syphilis.1 In spite of the meritorious efforts of the many well-intentioned people who are striving to open the eyes of the young to the dangers of irregular life, and to stem the tide of the social evil, I question whether their results will amount to much. At most will they frighten a few timid neurasthenics away from the Scylla of vice into the Charybdis of self-abuse. For they have here to deal with the greatest factor in life: the whole world revolves about the sexual pivot, and there is no use of shutting the eyes to this fact; what then can their feeble voices really hope to accomplish in face of a problem of such magnitude as this?

"So long as human nature remains as it is, and we continue to be no more than the descendants of father Adam, so long will such men as Metchnikoff be necessary for the public weal. The ingenuity of man will continue to extract different kinds of alcohol from the fruits of the earth, each race according to its climate; and frequentation of the society of Bacchus leads inevitably to a search after other members of the ancient theogony,-Mars, and Venus in particular,—with the results that always have followed, do follow and will continue to follow, in saecula saeculorum. the lock-up hospital, and physician's office! This is why, at least till further notice, we cannot be provided with too many remedies of the order of Hydrarg., KI, atoxyl [instead of atoxyl we would now say arsenobenzoll and calomel.

"In fact, so far from improving, the world's morality seems likely to grow worse, on account of the steadily increasing difficulty of marriage among civilized people. Life is now not easy; to most men the expense of maintaining a family grows apace, and marriage occurs at a point in life that is steadily receding. It would seem, then, that illicit intercourse between the sexes can do nothing but increase progressively."

Let our intellectual babies read the above paragraphs seven times. They may then, perhaps, see the light.

### AN APPARENTLY IRREFUTABLE AR-GUMENT AND ITS REFUTATION

ONE of the principal arguments of the antiregulationists is the "sex-in-sanitation" argument. If the prostitutes are to be examined, then all the men should be examined as well. In the many letters that I receive, and in the discussions following my papers read before various societies, the same argument is iterated and re-iterated. And they all think they have me completely squelched when they ask the following questions: "Would you dare to publish an article advocating the segregation of female tuberculous patients only? And if a ship came in carrying passengers infected with scarlet fever, would you dare to advocate the quarantining of the female passengers only, letting the men go free?" (This argument is used also by Dr. Morrow.) To these questions I reply as follows:

If the conditions were the same, i. e.:

- 1. If the female tuberculosis or scarlet fever patients were one hundred times more infectious than the male patients; and
- 2. If the female patients made a *trade* of it, of spreading tuberculosis and scarlet fever; and

3. If the female patients were easily got at —both from a legal and practical point of view —while the male patient could be got at only with great difficulty or not at all; then I would certainly dare advocate—I dare advocate anything which I believe is true and of benefit to hymanity—that the female pa-

advocate—I dare advocate—I dare advocate anything which I believe is true and of benefit to humanity—that the female patients alone be segregated, quarantined and treated. Because we cannot attack all the foci of infection is no reason why we should not attack ninety per cent of them.

This is my reply, and no stronger reply is needed.

### CONSANGUINEOUS MARRIAGES

THE question of consanguineous marriages seems to be of great interest to a great number of people. It possesses apparently not only a theoretical, but a practical interest as well, for marriages between relations, particularly between cousins, are not at all rare.

In discussing such a question, we must look at things from the biologic viewpoint only; religious bias or theologic dogma can only obscure the issue and can have no place in our discussion. As a rule beliefs shared by a large proportion of mankind have some foundation in fact. But there are exceptions. There are beliefs and opinions that have no foundation whatever and are based merely upon ignorance, misinterpreted facts or false premises.

To which class of beliefs does the belief in the injuriousness of consanguineous marriages belong? When we examine the question historically, we find that the ancients had no such dread of consanguineous marriages as we have now. The ancient Egyptians put no obstacles in the way of marriage whatever. Similarly the Persians. In both these nations, marriages between brothers and sisters, in the royal families particularly, were quite common. And this fact alone is sufficient to arouse a doubt at least as to the injuriousness of consanguineous marriages per se.

For if the injurious effects were clearly apparent, they certainly would have been to a superlative degree in such close marriages as those of brother and sister. The should have been monsters, cripples, imbeciles. Had this been the case, such marriages would speedily have been forbidden by law or would have been discountenanced by the people them-In every nation, even a savage one, the instinct of race preservation is strong enough to forbid any practice which leads to racial degeneration. The fact that the practice of close intermarriage existed for many centuries is rather in favor of the supposition that the children of such consanguineous marriages were normal. History tells us of one such child, that was anything but a weakling, imbecile or cripple. We refer to Cleopatra, whose father and mother were brother and sister: and so were her grandparents. And Cleopatra was not physically deformed or mentally deficient, or she would not have been able to lead Anthony such a beautiful dance, as she did. Among the ancient Persians not only brother and sister, but even father and daughter, and mother and son entered into the marriage relations. Marriage between the closest relations was also permitted in Athens, and certainly nobody would characterize the Athenians as a degenerate race either physically or mentally.

And still there is a foundation for the opposition to consanguineous marriages. The foundation is to be found in the fact, that a defect present in both parents is likely to be intensified in the offspring. Let us assume that one parent is suffering from or has a disposition to insanity, epilepsy, cancer, tuberculosis, or Bright's disease. If the other parent is perfectly healthy, the child may and often does escape entirely. But if both parents suffer with any, more or less hereditary, affection, the chances of the child inheriting that affection are very much greater. And of course members of the same family are more apt to suffer with the same affection than strangers are. The disease may be hidden, dormant, yet it may be there all the same. But assuming a family that is perfectly healthy, that presents no evidences of physical disease or of mental disorder, or moral peculiarities, there is no reason to fear that the children will in any way be affected, merely because they are the offspring of consanguineous parents.

But great care and circumspection is necessary, and each case is to be decided on its in-

dividual merits, with a careful consideration of all factors entering into the case.

On the whole we would say that marriages between near relatives should be discouraged, tho we know personally children of marriages between first cousins who are absolutely normal in every respect. Charles Darwin's parents were first cousins. And we guess he was rather normal.

## SHOULD VENEREAL DISEASES BE RE-PORTED?

This subject is now of great importance, because it has passed the stage of mere discussion: in several States the reporting of veneral diseases to the board of health is an accomplished fact.

We regret to say that on this subject we differ from many of our over-enthusiastic friends.

We are emphatically, unalterably opposed to the *compulsory* registration and notification of venereal diseases, if the latter are to be put in the same category as other contagious communicable diseases: that is, if the patient's name is to be given with the report.

It is hardly necessary to state that we have considered this question from every point of view. Every proposed measure should be considered from the point of view of its possible effects, and there can be no question that the result of the passing of such a measure would be disastrous. The stigma applying to venereal disease is still unfortunately very great, and a man having gonorrhea or syphilis, knowing that, if he went to a reputable physician, he would have his name reported to the

board of health, that he would run the risk of being publicly exposed, would simply avoid the reputable physician. He would delay treatment, he would use patent nostrums, he would consult the neighboring druggist, or he would go to quacks like Dr. Gray, Dr. Grindle, Dr. Regan, Dr. Landers, etc. Yes, the rascally quacks would reap a rich reward, for, for an extra fee, they would not report their cases. Of course, they would be breaking the law, but they would take their chances, the same as the abortionists do now. Where much money is at stake, the unscrupulous will always be willing to take their chances.

And suppose the Department of Health did know the name of the venereal patient—what good would it do? Would the patient infected with syphilis and gonorrhea be quarantined, like a case of scarlet fever or smallpox? As to mere hygienic rules, how to prevent infection and autoinfection, there is not a physician worthy of the name who does not instruct his patients in this respect now.

There could be no valid objection to reporting cases to the Department of Health, without giving the patient's name, merely for statistical purposes. But the statistics would be apt to be erroneous, for a venereal patient might change his physician ten times, and one case would be reported as ten separate cases

(no name or address being given, there would be no way to identify any case).

When it comes to voluntary, optional notification, the matter assumes an entirely different aspect. There are cases where it would be a blessing for the community, if the physician could send in a report to the public authorities. To give but one example from our personal experience. A patient came in a florid condition of syphilis. The palms of his hands were covered with scaly eruptions-typical syphilitic psoriasis. He was a barber. We showed him that he was a danger to all his customers. He had one answer: he had to live. And he continued to work at his trade, working in with his fingers the lather into the faces of his customers. We told him he should give up work for a time; but his answer was: What will I and what will my wife and children eat? And we were helpless to do anything. Had this happened in Germany, we would have called up police headquarters, he would have been taken to a hospital and kept there until his condition was no longer infectious. we been able to threaten him with a report to the Department of Health, he would certainly have given up his position until fully improved. And a venereal hospital where all needy venereal patients can go for thoro humane treatment is a sine qua non.

After all, the principal thing is to prevent ignorant or unscrupulous men from infecting their unsuspecting wives. And this can be effectively prevented by demanding a certificate of health, signed by a reputable non-advertising physician, from every candidate for a marriage license. This would prevent or reduce to a negligible quantity cases of marital infection, and is a point after which we must strive with all our might. But a general reporting of venereal diseases is neither advisable nor desirable. It would do more harm than good. And such "reforms," reforms which are theoretically right, but practically pernicious, we must oppose with all our influence.

## AUTOMOBILING AND SEXUAL IMPO-TENCE

There is an inclination in some quarters to make fun of von Notthafft's claim that automobiling speed mania is apt to result in sexual impotence. He has had five such cases in his own practice—four of the patients were rich men. while the fifth was a chauffeur. And he claims that he knows of similar cases in the practice of other physicians. Of course it is easy to draw wrong conclusions, and we never miss an occasion to call attention to the danger of the post hoc, propter hoc pitfall. The sexual weakness in Dr. von Notthafft's cases developed in from three months to three years after the addiction to the speed mania. It is possible that there were other causes. Sexual impotence is a very common affliction and is not rare in people who have never enjoyed an automobile ride. Still there is nothing grotesque or improbable in Dr. von Notthafft's declaration. We know that two of the greatest causes of sexual debility are worry and strain, and the strain of the person who drives a car at the rate of thirty or forty miles an hour is certainly very great. The strain,

the anxiety combined with the jar of the car tend to induce cerebral neurasthenia, which causes sexual impotence. Dr. von Notthafft states that his patients improved when they gave up speeding and ran their cars at a moderate rate, which of course speaks for a causal relationship.

Yes, we are quite ready to believe in an etiologic relationship between automobile speeding and impotence. And what is more, we should do our utmost to spread this knowledge among the automobilists. We know how conscienceless and foolhardy some of them are. Human life is nothing to them. Of fines they are not afraid. Even the fear of a prison sentence does not deter them: they know that with money and with good lawyers they can get out of any scrape. But spread the knowledge among them that reckless speeding may result in a diminution of their sexual power, and you will see how quickly the mania for speedingand killing and maining innocent passers-by -will go out of fashion.

There is no surer way of making a man give up smoking than convincing him that the weed has a deleterious effect on his sexual capacity. And the same would undoubtedly hold true of automobiling.

## THE INFLUENCE OF THE PROSTATE ON A MAN'S MENTAL CONDITION

It is unfortunately only too true that even the medical profession is not fully aware of the important influence of the prostate gland on the physical and mental condition of the human male. We have encountered a number of patients, who were suffering from headaches, anorexia, constipation, dyspepsia, insomnia, etc., and on whom the pharmacopeia had been exhausted to no avail. Recognition of the true etiologic factor—a diseased prostate—and proper treatment directed to that organ brought about prompt alleviation and ultimately a cure of all the symptoms. Particularly remarkable is the influence of a diseased. inflamed or simply irritable prostate on a man's nervous and mental condition. for example is the case of Mr. X., a newspaper writer. When he came to us he complained of being nervous—and he looked it and irritable: he was unable to concentrate his mind for any length of time, and he could not sit in one place longer than twenty or thirty minutes. He had to jump up and walk about.

Ejaculatio precox was marked and contributed considerably to his nervousness and depression. He suffered with constipation for which he took all possible cathartics, and with headaches, for which he stuffed himself with antikamnia, orangeine, etc., etc. (Newspaper men are great consumers of patent medicines. and are as gullible in this respect as old women.) When he put himself under medical care, the results, we regret to say, were not much better, for none of the physicians thought of examining the prostate, and all satisfied themselves with treating the symptoms. examination we found a distinct diffuse prostatitis, and in four weeks' treatment directed exclusively to the prostate all the physical and mental symptoms disappeared. He began to look so bright and buoyant that friends remarked the change at once and commented on it; and his mental power of concentration returned, and this could also be noticed in his articles.

This is simply one example, and an ordinary one, out of many.

Whenever a man complains of vague symptoms, of nervous irritability, of heaviness in the perineum, of a heavy coated tongue, of heaviness or heat in the legs, of forgetfulness, of lack of power of concentration, etc., his prostate should be examined. It may be found

to be the sole cause of all his troubles, and a prostate examination can certainly do no harm under any circumstances.

## THE EFFECT OF VASECTOMY ON HU-MAN SEXUALITY

In considering the effect of the operation of vasectomy on man's sexuality, the fear is expressed that the shutting up of all possible exit to the semen may cause atrophy of the testicles, affect the general health, etc. Vasectomy has not yet been performed on a sufficiently large number of individuals, nor have its effects been watched for a sufficiently long period, to warrant an absolutely dogmatic statement. But from all data available up to the present time the statement is justified that the operation has no injurious after-effects. The testicles are not affected, the secretion of semen goes on, tho to a greatly diminished extent, but instead of finding an exit outside, it is reabsorbed, partially at any rate.

And physicians who have had experience with hundreds of prison inmates and with private patients assert that the operation far from being injurious has a distinctly beneficial effect. The people operated on feel stronger, calmer, have more self-control, and are less

subject to bodily and mental fatigue. The highly vital fluid instead of being wasted is, partially at least, reabsorbed and acts as a tonic to the entire system. About one thing there is no question: in people addicted to masturbation the operation cannot but exert a highly beneficial effect.

## THE DOUBLE FUNCTIONS OF TESTI-CLES AND OVARIES

It was formerly assumed that the sole function of the testicles was the elaboration of Advanced investigators think so no longer. We now know that besides the spermatozoa and spermatic secretion fluid, the testicles are engaged in the manufacture of an internal secretion which is absorbed by the system and which contributes to the specialization of the sex, i. e., to the formation of the male characteristics, both physical and mental. And what is true of the testicles is also true of the ovaries: besides the ova, the ovaries elaborate an internal secretion which is absorbed by the system and which is necessary to the physical and spiritual well being of the Hence the disastrous results which generally follow the total removal or the pathologic non-functioning of both ovaries.

## THE BENEFITS OF PROSTATIC MASSAGE

While we were among the first to protest against indiscriminate, too frequent or too violent prostatic massage, we are not unaware of the benefits of this measure when properly applied in indicated cases. On the contrary, "wonderful" is the only adjective we can apply to the results which frequently follow the performance of gentle massage of the prostate gland. It is remarkable what an effect this procedure often has on a person's general wellbeing, his spirits, his buoyancy, not to speak of more material conditions, such as improvement in urination, improvement in the quality of the urine, disappearance of pains on urination and defecation, disappearance or diminution of that heavy dragging-down sensation and of the sense of heat in the legs, and last but not least the great improvement in sexual intercourse, both as far as libido and ejaculatio are concerned. Yes, prostatic massage is an exceedingly valuable measure, but it must be used understandingly, discriminatingly and always gently. Ne quid nimis holds good of this as of all other therapeutic measures.

# THE EFFECT OF STRICTURES ON THE SEXUAL FUNCTION

It is difficult to explain the reason why a stricture in the anterior urethra should have a deleterious effect on the sexual function, but that such a causal relationship exists, there is not the slightest doubt. The effect on the sexual function may vary from a more or less premature ejaculation to complete impotence. And on cutting or dilating the stricture the sexual disability often disappears at once. Even temporary dilatation has a beneficial effect. We have a number of cases of strictures of large caliber, where a cutting operation is not indicated, but where dilatation, each time it is performed, has a good effect not only on the urinary, but on the sexual function as well. And we might add that many people know the beneficial effect of passing a steel sound on the sexual function, and are themselves in the habit of passing one, every once in a while. If it is done aseptically by an intelligent person there is no danger.

# FIVE CESAREAN SECTIONS ON ONE WOMAN

In the November, 1910, issue of *The Critic* and Guide there is printed a report of an exceedingly interesting case. The report shows what a human being may go thru and still live. And we rejoice at the continuous improvement in surgical technique and the skill of our abdominal surgeons, who can perform a Cesarean section with about as little danger to mother and child as is entailed by an ordinary delivery. And we agree with the author of the report that the case fully and convincingly illustrates the possibility of repeatedly emptying the full-term uterus, successfully for both mother and child, by the Cesarean method.

But to our mind this case illustrates something more. It illustrates the low moral standard of our society. It illustrates that many men are detestable brutes, and that many women are pitiable, miserable, abject, slaves.

Here is a young woman, who was unable to give birth to a living child by the natural way, because her pelvis was so narrow and contracted. The first child had to be killed and its skull crushed, before it could be delivered.

Craniotomy is a serious operation for the mother and her life was in jeopardy. Did she object to become soon pregnant again and did the husband take care not to risk her life? No. Five months after the craniotomy, she was already pregnant again, and nine months later her abdomen and womb had to be cut open in order to deliver her of a living child. We are very skillful nowadays, but a Cesarean section is a capital operation, the woman's life is always in jeopardy, and a man who will subject his wife to the dangers of such an operation more than once (or even once, if he knows beforehand that it would become necessary), is unqualifiedly a brute. We know of cases where the wife was fully aware of the danger and insisted on taking it-so strong was the maternal instinct, the desire to have a child; that is a different matter. But even then the husband has no right to risk his wife's life more than once. But this poor woman, besides having to undergo one delivery by craniotomy, besides having one abortion produced on herself, had to submit five times to the opening of her abdomen and uterus, had to undergo five capital operations. And all for what?

Only after the fifth Cesarean section did the doctor decide that it would be unsafe for her to bear any more children, and therefore attempted to suture up the Fallopian tubes. He stitched up the left one, but did not succeed in getting hold of the right tube, and the woman is still in danger of another pregnancy and another Cesarean section. In our opinion the doctor should have closed the tubes after the first or second section. But this is an individual opinion, the opinion of a man who considers the life of the adult woman infinitely more important, more precious than the life of the prospective and problematical child.

Yes, the report, which is very interesting from a medical point of view, gives rise to many reflections, and the reflections are not of a very inspiring character.

### THE PRICE OF A KISS

SINCE my return from Europe I have had three cases almost identical in all their heartbreaking features. To report one will therefore suffice:

A nice young lady, from a good respectable family, goes away to the mountains for a short vacation. She is a strict Catholic, chaste and virtuous; but a little flirting, when away on a summer vacation, is not considered very sinful: and submitting finally to the entreaties of a gay young fellow she permits him to kiss her —once or twice. Whether he kissed her more than once or twice I do not know. The patient insists that only once or twice. Be the number of kisses what it may, four weeks later, the young, 18 year old girl-really a child-develops a sore on the lip, which her family physician, not suspecting the nature of the trouble. treats with zinc oxide ointment and similar worthless applications. The sore does not heal; on the contrary it gets worse, the glands in the neck swell, the throat becomes sore, and when she is sent to me for treatment, the diagnosis is so plain, that a blind man could make The poor girl presents a fully developed case of syphilis, with all its terrible characteristics. The girl's life is ruined, probably forever. Her mother's heart, of whom she is at present almost the sole support, will break.

. . And all for a kiss. Certainly a dear price to pay for one or even for a dozen kisses. (That she is virtuous, there is no question, for I examined her and found her a virgin.)

Whether the young man knew that he was infectious or he thought himself cured and harmless, there is no means of knowing. Confrontation is not so easy and feasible in this country as it is in Europe. If he knew that he was infectious (there are such wretches) he ought to be in prison; if he did not know, he ought to be in a hospital. In any case the advice to girls away on a vacation is: Be careful whom you kiss or whom you allow to kiss you. And the same advice may be given to young men.

And another thing: We believe the time has come to make the transmission of venereal disease a criminal offense. When it can be shown that the person, male or female, who transmitted the infection was aware of the nature of the disease, the offense should be punished as a felony.

P. S. I wonder how many hundreds of men and women—old, middle aged and quite young—return from their vacations, domestic and European, with physical and moral blemishes? Chaperons who really chaperon are not altogether a superfluity. In some cases they are an absolute necessity.

# TORTURING THE WIFE WHEN THE HUSBAND IS AT FAULT

A woman was sent to me to be treated for sterility. Her history in brief is this: She has been married six years, and has never been pregnant. And she so wanted to have a child. The tears came to her eyes when she spoke about it. The first year they didn't mind it. but with each year their anguish increased. About eight months ago she went to a doctor to see if he could not do something for her. He examined her, thought she had some retroflexion of the uterus and erosion of the cervix, and told her that he thought he could cure her. And he had been treating her ever since: painting, dilating the os, tampons, etc. No result. And the good woman came to see if I could not cure her barrenness. I told her that I would not treat her, that I would not even examine her, until I had examined her husband. I explained to her that the fault might be his, and not hers, and an examination of him might render an examination of her unnecessary. She pooh-poohed the idea: He was a splendid man, very strong, never sick in his life, and he attended to his marital duties in a highly satisfactory manner.

Still I insisted. Three days later the husband made his reluctant and, as he was sure, superfluous appearance. He was a strapping fellow, had never had any venereal diseasewhich statement the subsequent examination proved to be correct—and as for intercourse, he practiced coitus every night, and sometimes twice a night, abstaining only during his wife's menses. Both his libido and his potentia were perfect. A physical and microscopic examination disclosed the unexpected fact that not only was he a monorchid, but that he was absolutely azoospermatic. Several specimens failed to show a single spermatozoon. Knowing that spermatozoa sometimes disappear after excessive indulgence, I ordered him to abstain absolutely for a month and then come to the office. An examination at that time yielded the same results: not a single spermatozoon. To make doubly sure and at his insistent request I gave him some irritant and strongly aphrodisiac treatment, having him abstain at the same time; at the end of two weeks the findings were the same. I then told him that in his case treatment was useless, that there was nothing to be done.

Had the doctor examined the husband first, the wife would have been saved eight months of useless, unnecessary and painful treatment; they would also have saved about two hundred dollars, but this is another story. Under our present social conditions, one man is not anxious to save the other man's money.

This case illustrates another point, besides the one indicated in the title. Our great thinkers are afraid, that if the knowledge of the prevention of conception became universal, nobody would want to have children. Of course I always maintained that that was a false and silly assumption. The parental instinct is too strong in the human heart. And perhaps if those aforesaid great thinkers saw the genuine and deep despair of people when they find out that they can have no hope of having children, they would not be so afraid for the future of the race. The people would have fewer children, they would have them when most convenient, but children they would have. The quantity might be diminished, but the quality would be improved.

#### THE WIFE

THERE is a conspiracy to hammer The Wife. In the drama, in the novel, at radical meetings, at stag parties the wife is hammered. She is a hindrance, she is a drag, she is a millstone around the neck of the Lord of creation; it is she who prevents Man from spreading his wings and soaring to the sky, it is she who hinders him from reaching the Heights; it is she who crushes his aspirations, and shatters his Ideal.

It is sickening. It is untrue.

No man strong enough to stand up straight was ever dragged down by a wife, and no man strong enough to fly was ever held back by a wife. It is true that people with mediocre abilities and jelly fish backbones are often dragged down by their wives; but it is also true that just as often such men are held up, pushed up, supported and inspired by their wives. And for every case of a husband being dragged down by his wife, we could present a case of a wife being dragged down by her husband. Those who are down on the wife seem to forget, that women also have their ambitions, aspirations, their ideals, their hopes, which are not infrequently crushed by their

coarse, common, prosaic husbands. It is pretty well evened up.

Here the anti-marriage advocate might interpose. If it is true that in many instances the husband is dragged down by the wife, and the wife by the husband, why marry at all? Because the instances in which the husband is helped by the wife and the wife by the husband are incomparably more numerous than the instances in which the dragging down process takes place. It is the author's conviction, that millions of men and women would not reach the same level, would not attain the same degree of happiness and success, remaining single, that they do when in the married state. Hence the raison d'être of marriage.

The author has a suspicion that a good deal of the knocking of the wife is due to man's desire for a change, for variety. But if this is so, if man is polygamous in his tastes, then let us say so frankly, let us be honest in stating the cause of our dissatisfaction, and let us cease hammering the poor wife, who is as a rule better than her husband is, who is as a rule a real helpmate to her husband, who is as a rule ready for any sacrifice and who is always more sinned against than sinning.

The Wife is all right. Three Cheers for The Wife.

#### NO DANGER OF RACE SUICIDE

THOSE who advocate the intelligent regulation of reproduction, those who claim that in the human race quality is far superior to quantity, are overwhelmed with arguments: most of them trivial, some of them apparently plausible. We have answered the arguments in other places. We wish to touch here just on one point. The fear is expressed that if the mass of the people be taught the means of regulating the number of offspring, too persistent use will be made of this knowledge, and the race will finally die out. We have stated more than once that the fear was altogether groundless: that things would straighten themselves out: that as soon as it would be felt that there was work and a comfortable living for everybody, the population would again increase. And so forth. At this stage of the argument, the anti-regulationists are sure to bring in France, as the horrible example. But France only proves our contention. a while the death rate did exceed the birth rate, but now again the reverse is true. the first half of 1907 the deaths exceeded the births by 55,000. This was becoming alarming, with the result that in the first half year of 1908—as recently published statistics show—the births exceeded the deaths by 11,000.

There is no danger. The parental and racial instinct is too strong to ever permit the race to die out, even with the most perfect means of the regulation of reproduction in the hands of the people.

#### A WIFE AND HER HUSBAND

Quite often, when a married woman is ailing, has a pasty, dingy complexion, lusterless eyes, suffers from lack of appetite and insomnia, is irritable and cranky, wants she-doesnot-know-what, is in a mood varying from black to the deepest azure, has been given dozens of kinds of drugs, and treated by massage, baths, electricity, etc., and has not been improved in the least, quite often we say, such a woman needs no treatment at all—it is her husband who needs it. And very often he needs no treatment either-merely a little advice. And just a little advice frankly and plainly given does the work. The wife's complexion clears up, her eyes acquire a luster, her walk has a spring to it which it did not possess before, her appetite is fine, she is jolly and happy, life has a new interest which it did not possess

before—in short, she is thoroly permeated with the joie de vivre. And what did it all?

The *cognoscenti* know; as to the others, we must let them do some guessing, for we regret to say, our censors will not let us discuss such things frankly in print.

#### THE WOMAN PAYS

I have been referred to, with slight irony, as a woman-champion. I am. But I stand up for women on every occasion, not because I consider them better than or superior to men. In fact if I were not mortally afraid of my suffragette friends, I would say, that on the whole I consider the men superior and that I do not think that woman will ever be quite the equal of man—for anatomic and physiologic reasons. I stand up for woman, because under our present social and economic conditions woman carries the heaviest burden. She pays more dearly than man does. Sweetheart or old maid, wife or widow, mistress or street-walker, she pays more dearly, she has the worse end of the bargain. And she is more sensitive, she is capable of deeper feelings and deeper suffering. And this is why I stand up for woman.

Of course some cynic man will tell us some

stories to show that he was the heavier payer, that she broke his heart, that she and not he was the vampire, etc., etc. I do not deny that there are exceptions. There are always exceptions. But ninety-nine times out of a hundred it is the other way.

## BAD ODOR FROM THE MOUTH AND MATRIMONY

No woman has a right to marry who has a bad odor from her mouth. It will end disastrously. It may not end in divorce—it often does—but it will surely cause coolness and marital infelicity, and the husband will be very apt to stray into by-paths. For which we should not be inclined to blame him too severely. There is no excuse for anybody, and particularly for a member of the lovely sex, to have a bad odor from the mouth (or from anywhere else). The worst and most obstinate case of bromopnea can be cured if the causes are diligently sought for and properly treated.

#### ON THE USE OF PERFUME

It is natural that the independent thinker who sees so many customs, which have not the slightest justification and the uselessness or even injuriousness of which is beyond question. should assume a critical attitude toward all customs and habits, the raison d'être of which is not clearly apparent. And it is natural that the independent thinker or radical should occasionally go to extremes. We see it in the matter of the corset. The corset was the cause of multitudinous evils, without a particle of good in its favor. Now we are beginning to see that it is not exactly so. An ill-fitting corset, the abuse of the corset is bad; but a properly constructed and well fitting corset is of great advantage to a very large class of women. Of course some women have no need of corsets of any kind, but these happy specimens of the female sex are very few in number.

The same with perfume. We know people who look down superciliously upon any woman who uses perfume, considering it a vulgar habit. To use bad perfume, to use good perfume in excessive quantities is vulgar. But there is nothing wrong or vulgar in the use of

fine perfume in the proper amounts. It is pleasant to those around and what is more we consider it distinctly hygienic. Most perfumes are strongly antiseptic and there is no question that in many instances their use may aid in warding off infection. Bacteria do not like the Cologne spirits and the strong essential extracts of which perfumes consist. Then again in some women the peculiar "female odor" is rather accentuated, and here the use of perfume is not only permissible, but very wise indeed; while some women during their menstrual periods should never permit themselves to go in company without an effective dose of some good and charitably masking perfume.

### NEURASTHENIA AMONG SCHOOL TEACHERS

Teaching in public schools must be a very exhausting occupation, for in no profession is neurasthenia so prevalent as it is among public school teachers. In the year ending February 28, 1909, ninety-five New York teachers applied for permanent relief from duty and of these nearly one-half gave neurasthenia as the cause of their inability to continue in the blessed work of educating our citizens and citizenesses. We are not surprised. The surprise is that not more teachers become neurasthenic. The "sweetness" of many of our school boys is enough to drive a strong man, let alone a delicate little woman, crazy.

# THE NURSE AS A FOCUS OF VENEREAL INFECTION

It is not a nice tale to tell and it is a sorrowful fact to relate, but as it is true we must not shirk: The nurse, trained and untrained, is becoming quite an important factor in the spread of venereal disease, principally gonorrhea. We, of course, always question our pa-

tients as to the source of their infection and lately we more and more often get the reply: "From a nurse." And we might add that conditions here are rapidly approaching those in Germany. Statistics in Germany have shown that there is more danger of infection in clandestine prostitution than in open one, that the salesgirls, typewriters, waitresses, seamstresses, etc., more often transmit infection than do the street walkers; the same condition of affairs is making itself manifest here. The reason is not shrouded in mystery; the latter know how to take care of themselves, and it is important that they do so take care of themselves, for their living depends upon their good The former do not know how to profrom infection—doing the tect themselves thing secretly they cannot ask advice from their friends-and have not the time nor the proper conveniences.

#### WOMEN DEFENDING THEIR HONOR

AND let me say here with a full consideration of the importance of the words:

The woman who becomes very boisterous in the defence of her honor has no honor to defend. The woman who makes a fuss and a scandal when a man ogles her or accosts her is very generally a "bad" woman. A good refined woman replies with a look of contempt, or says nothing and passes on. The woman who strikes the man with her fist or hits him over the head with an umbrella or has the man arrested and appears in court against him is generally a loose woman, or a sexual pervert, or a virago, with a hatred towards men which old maids who have never had their sexual instinct satisfied, so often exhibit. Sometimes she is a blackmailer or a notoriety seeker.

No man, except when in a state of intoxication, ever *persists* in accosting or otherwise "insulting" a woman, who really wants to go her own way.

And if I were a judge I would never pay any attention to women's complaints against men for attempts at flirting or verbal "insults."

I know that many men and women will vio-

lently disapprove of the above remarks, but that is because they do not know as much of these cases as I do. I have no confidence in women who are too fussy about their honor.

#### "THE MALE PROSTITUTE"

I shall soon object very strenuously to the loose way in which the phrase "male prostitute" is being used by thoughtless men or hysterical women. To designate a man who indulges occasionally in extra-marital intercourse as a "male prostitute" is prostituting the English language. The Standard Dictionary defines prostitute as "a woman who practices indiscriminate lewdness for hire." The dictionary does not even recognize the existence of male prostitutes. We know that they exist: there are men who sell themselves to any woman who will pay the price. There are quite a few of these despicable specimens in Paris; there are some in New York. They are real prostitutes, on exactly the same level as the women prostitutes, for they "practice indiscriminate lewdness for hire," and of course to them the epithet is justly applicable. But to bestow this opprobrious name upon respectable, temperate unmarried men who visit prostitutes occasionally, is as unfair and disingenuous as it is etymologically wrong. The element of indiscriminate hire for money is a sine quo non.

Ladies and gentlemen, above all, not too much zeal.

### COMMON SENSE TRIUMPHS OVER PRU-DERY IN THE ARMY AND NAVY

Common sense is triumphing, in spite of the pernicious opposition of both sexes, who will not see things as they are. Our army and navy officers are energetically introducing prophylactic measures, and while they still consider it their duty, quite properly, to advise abstinence to the soldiers and sailors, they do not neglect at the same time to provide them with protargol tubes and calomel ointment, in case they should expose themselves. And everywhere where the prophylactic measures are introduced the incidence of venereal infection is reduced 50 to 100 per cent! So sure and so unfailing are our present remedies for prevention that it is proposed to make venereal disease among soldiers and sailors a punishable offense. In some parts it is already so considered. For instance, Dr. C. F. Morse, in a paper entitled The Prevalence and Prophylaxis of Venereal Diseases at One Military Port (Military Surgeon, September, 1910) says that "men who, having failed to report, were later found with acute infections, were tried by Summary Court, not for contracting disease, but for failure to comply with post orders requiring reporting for prophylaxis, and the moral effect of the fines imposed has materially assisted in the success of the plan."

Syphilis and gonorrhea can be entirely prevented in the army, and if we were given the means and the power, we would eradicate veneral disease from the civilized portions of the globe in less than two decades.

#### SOME MEN ARE HOGS

MEN are hogs. Of course, not all men. Oh, no. But some men are. As this case will demonstrate: A. B. is 52 years old. And he looks it. Every bit of it. He came to be examined and treated. Not only does he give a history and show evidences of syphilis; not only has he had gonorrhea at least a dozen times, giving evidences of it by the presence of gonococci, by numerous shreds in the urine and by two strictures, which will not admit a larger sound than No. 18 French; not only has he an enlarged liver, due probably both to his syphilis and to his alcoholic excesses: but he also has Bright's disease, also an enlarged heart, and also sclerotic arteries (arteriosclerosis). In short, speaking generally, unless the man changes his entire mode of life, and provided his organs are not yet beyond repair, he has only a very limited number of years to live, say three to five; and he may be carried off in a few days. Any extra strain put on his heart or arteries might carry him off-heart failure or apoplexy. In short, he is in a condition when he ought to think of the next world and try to make his peace with his Maker, as the theologians say. But, no.

You know what he came to see me for? To treat his syphilis, his gonorrhea, his kidney trouble? Oh, no. Those things don't bother him. Not much. At any rate, they are of minor consideration. What gives him really great anxiety and concern is this: For some time he has noticed that he has been losing his "manhood." He neither cares for women, nor does he enjoy coitus when he does indulge. It is this that is troubling him, it is this fact and this fact only, that makes him feel uncomfortable and unhappy.

There are thousands of men who are animals, pure and simple. They have no ideas of any kind, they have no decent interests in life; all their pleasures are of a purely physical character. The enjoyment of food they lose early by excesses in eating and thru gastric catarrh or dyspepsia, and when they are no longer able to enjoy sexual intercourse, life loses all interest for them. Associated with this is the false belief shared by the common and the ignorant, that with the decay of the sexual powers there goes inevitably the decay of all mental power. When I told my patient that he was much more likely to lose his mental faculties on account of his syphilis, if he left that untreated, he was very much surprised, and he was still more surprised when I told him that practically every case of locomotor ataxia and every case of softening of the brain or paresis was due to syphilis. I had to impress these things on his mind, for if there is a thing I cannot see with equanimity. it is a man ignorantly or stupidly neglecting his syphilis. And, then, I saw the man standing with one foot in his grave—he didn't and as he came to consult me, it was my duty to apprize, without unduly frightening him, of the true state of affairs. He was impressed and he promised to attend to his syphilis: but I could see that what was uppermost in his mind and what touched him most deeply, was —his waning sexual power, which leads me to the remark I made at the beginning: Some men are hogs.

#### "THE DANGEROUS AGE"

Before I left New York, I was told not to fail to read The Dangerous Age, by the Danish authoress, Karin Michaelis, translated into German and into French—into the latter by no less a personage than Marcel Prévost. I tried to procure the book in New York, but couldn't. In Brentano's they were all out of it and the salesman volunteered the information that if they had three hundred copies they could sell them in a day. So great was the demand. In Germany the book is one of the topics of discussion—of heated discussion. Whether or not the book will be translated into English, and whether, if translated, it will achieve success, remains to be seen.

I procured a copy of the book in Naples, and read it while the steamer was peacefully sailing up from Naples to Genoa. To me the book is a distinct disappointment, and I can't see why so much fuss is being made over it. From a literary viewpoint, it is far from being a masterpiece. As to the important "new" truths it contains, I couldn't find any. To me they have been commonplaces, oh, for ever so long. And still it is possible that for the layman the book contains something new, some-

thing valuable. I may not be an impartial judge, for what may appear trite and commonplace to the student of sexual psychology, may appear very novel, very original, very striking, and even very shocking to the men and women who have never given the subject a thought.

The book, which is written in the first person, deals with a woman of forty-two, who suddenly, without any apparent reason, decides to get divorced from her husband, and to seclude herself in a lonely villa—away from any male creature, the sight of which is very disagreeable to her. A cook (female) and a maid constitute her entire entourage.

Her divorce from her husband with whom she had lived for twenty years and who is rich and occupies a prominent position, is not so mysterious after all. It transpires that she has never loved him-neither physically nor spiritually-in fact she has distinctly disliked him, and she has been for the last ten years deeply in love with a young architect, eight years her junior. The architect loved her very deeply, but she remained "faithful" to her husband, i.e., physically she never broke her marriage vows. But now at the age of fortytwo-and note that this is what she calls woman's dangerous age, from forty-two say to forty-eight—she can bear her husband no longer and she decides to become a hermit.

She also has a terrible fear of becoming old. Empty-headed, empty-hearted, without any social or humanitarian interests, her fear of becoming old becomes a real obsession with her. And this is another reason for her seclusion—she does not want the men to see her wrinkles and her gray hair. She lives in her dreary solitude for about a year, but then her nature asserts itself, and the voice of the purely sexual animal desire becomes imperative, irresistible. She writes to her architect to come. He comes at once. But he leaves in the evening of the same day. The reason? During the year of her solitude she has not taken any care of her body, she had no massage, no exercise, etc. And her figure became plumper, her wrinkles and gray hair more conspicuous. And for that reason her architect ceased to love her! (A nice kind of a love that must have been.) She knew what passed in his mind after the first critical glance he gave her. Their interview became painful, and he left soon. What she felt after this affront can be easily imagined. As she wants a man and she can no longer bear her solitude, she decides to write to her husband; for he took a promise from her to write to him whenever she thought she had had "enough." He really loved her, and he hoped that they might perhaps come together again. She writes him a sweet seductive letter. But in the meantime he became engaged to a girl of 19, and instead of visiting her at her villa, he has to inform her of the fact. Rebuff number two. The end is, she shuts up the villa and goes with her maid, who has had many sexual experiences and who has become attached to her, for a trip around the world. Whether she intends to utilize the opportunities, which offer themselves on trips abroad, and make up for her year's solitude and for her two rebuffs, she tells us not. But it is permissible to infer that she does.

Such is the synopsis of the book. It contains some good bits of psychology, it contains some frank information about woman's sexual nature—the authoress among other things maintains that a woman may love two men at the same time, loving each for certain qualities which the other one lacks—and on the whole it is worth reading. But the book has been overrated. Too slushy, too laudatory criticism, is apt to act as a boomerang.

## PECULIAR, BUT ABSOLUTELY TRUE

Some time ago a symposium was read before a Society on the ever important subject of alcohol. One man maintained that alcohol had a distinct value in certain diseases, particularly of a septic character; and he further maintained, that even as a beverage, if used in moderation, with the meals, it would not cause the terrible damage which the fanatics are apt to ascribe to it even in the smallest amounts.

Three other gentlemen also spoke on the subject, and they expressed themselves emphatically against the use of alcohol in any amount, in any shape or form. Both as a medicine and as a beverage, it was not only useless, but distinctly injurious. It was a poison which should be entirely eliminated from the Pharmacopeia and one even went so far as to state that its sale should be prohibited by the State.

That was in the afternoon.

In the evening, the four gentlemen who spoke met in the hotel and they spent the evening together. They discussed various medical problems. They also drank. The gentleman who maintained that alcohol had a distinct place in medicine and was not injurious in moderation as a beverage, drank nothing but seltzer. The gentlemen who condemned alcohol unequivocally, so as to call forth the enthusiastic approval of the president of the W. C. T. U., drank brandies and sodas, and Scotch high-balls. And they drank plenty of them.

The moral? I don't know. True stories need no morals.

And here is another analogous story, absolutely true in every detail.

Four medical gentlemen discussed before a large audience the necessity or non-necessity of sexual gratification. One doctor maintained that in his opinion such an important instinct as the sexual function, upon which the perpetuation of the race depended, could not be suppressed indefinitely with impunity. He believed that too long a repression would result in various nervous disorders, in partial or complete impotence, and perhaps in an impairment of the general health. The other three doctors combated his ideas as pernicious, un-American (whatever that may mean), false, immoral, etc. They firmly asserted that absolute continence no matter up to what age would not injure the system in any way. In fact, asserted they, such continence would result in great benefit only.

The first gentleman, who believed in the necessity of gratification of the physiological in-

stinct, was known to lead a very straight, very moderate sexual life. Of the three other gentlemen, one was beyond any temptation. He was too old. But it is known that in his younger days he led a tempestuous riotous life. The other two, tho married, often indulged in extra-matrimonial ventures; and it is rumored had more than platonic relations with a number of nurses.

And when doctor No. 1 chided them gently for the divergence of their practice from their preaching, the answer was, that preaching before the public was one thing, and practicing in private was another thing. And, besides, assuming even that his ideas were right, it was a dangerous thing to preach them—for such preaching might have a pernicious effect on the youth of the country.

In order to save the youth of the country, it was necessary upon occasions to dissimulate, to lie, to be a hypocrite.

Perhaps.

## LET THIS BE MY ANSWER TO THE MANY LETTERS

I RECEIVE a number of letters, as is but natural, attacking my position on the sex question. To those who discuss the question from a purely scientific standpoint I reply in detail. Many people, however, discuss the question from a theologic standpoint, giving quotations from the Bible, etc. With such I cannot enter into any discussion. Faith cannot be reasoned with. Let one reply that I sent to an estimable lady serve as my reply to all my Tenth Century friends.

My dear Madam:—Your letter received. I shall not argue with you or attempt to convince you, as you would probably not understand me. You speak the language of the tenth century; I speak the language of the twentieth, or perhaps rather the twenty-fifth, century. You speak the language of gloom and reaction; I speak the language of joy and progress. You speak the language of the shackled theologian; I speak the language of the free scientist. You infuse theology and a man-made or rather statute-made morality into your discussion; I claim that theology and statute-made morality have no more place in a discussion of biologic

or physiologic problems than they have in the study of anatomy, chemistry or physics. You believe that the sexual instinct given to man and woman should be used by them for procreation purposes only. I believe that such a belief is ridiculous in the highest degree, for it limits the man and the woman to but one or a dozen acts during their lives. For nobody would care, of course, to have more than a dozen children. You believe that extra-marital relations are a sin and a crime. I believe they are dangerous on account of the fear of infection and may be unwise for many reasons, but are not more sinful or criminal per se than the gratification of any other natural instinct. When Nature implanted that instinct in man and in woman she did not know that laws would be passed rendering the gratification of the instinct sinful and criminal.

As you see, we differ on so many points, and our difference is so fundamental, that a real discussion would be neither possible nor profitable.

I therefore beg to remain,

Very truly yours,

Dr. William J. Robinson.

# AN EPIDEMIC OF SYPHILIS IN A SMALL VILLAGE

At the last annual meeting of the Vermont State Medical Society, Dr. Wm. Warren Townsend related his experience with an epidemic of syphilis in a Vermont village of 2000 inhabitants. He traced the epidemic to two young women who visited Burlington: while there they met some soldier boys who had returned from service in the Philippines. They accepted the attentions of many of them, and returned to their homes "flushed with the enthusiasm of the good time they had had and in due course of time became flushed with a maculopapular eruption and other lesions." When examined they were found to be in full bloom of secondary syphilis. Indulging in promiscuous intercourse, it is not to be wondered that they infected their partners in many instances, until, as stated, syphilis became epidemic in the village. The doctor personally had under active treatment 16 cases of syphilis, traceable to these women, and had seen in consultation as many more; the physicians located in the village were treating a number while others were taking advertised cures.

Of course where there is such an epidemic,

cases of innocently acquired syphilis are almost sure to occur, and Dr. Townsend did come across one such case.

A man, a husband and father, "went out with the boys," as he expressed it, and after drinking heavily wound up a night's debauch by cohabiting with one of these women. In due time he developed a chancre which was improperly diagnosed as a soft sore and cauterized. It was of the chancrous erosive type, and healed rapidly. About the time of its healing, mucous patches appeared in the mouth. Not much importance was attached to them by the medical attendant or patient, so he had no warning of their infective character. and hence had no hesitation in kissing and fondling, as was his custom, his four year old baby girl, with the result that when the doctor saw the child it presented a typical chancre of the lip.

What this child's future may be, only physicians with a practice in this class of diseases can conjecture.

The history of this little epidemic in a respectable God-fearing New England community is full of different kinds of morals, but we will leave the elucidation of these morals to our readers. It is not good always to have the editor do the thinking for his readers. Let them think once in a while for themselves.

#### IMPRISONMENT FOR A KIND ACT

A GIRL employed in the telephone service in Berlin (which in Prussia is a government monopoly), recently became pregnant, but had a spontaneous miscarriage. She called in a physician to treat her and when she got well and had to return to work she had to bring a mediical certificate, stating the cause of the absence and the nature of the disease. Naturally the poor girl asked the doctor not to reveal the true nature of her trouble, as if that became known, she would at once lose her po-The doctor did what every decent sition. doctor would do-he filled out a certificate stating that the patient had suffered from influenza. Unfortunately, the truth became known to the dragons of the law, the doctor was arrested and tried for knowingly giving a false certificate. The it was shown that the doctor gave the certificate not for pecuniary reward, but out of good nature to save the girl from disgrace and from losing her position, and the press and his professional colleagues asked for clemency, still the judges were adamant and sentenced the poor "culprit" to one month's imprisonment. It is a bad thing to get into the clutches of Prussian judges. The Aertzekammer (the Medical Chamber) will petition the Kaiser for pardon, but whether he is pardoned or not, all honor to our *confrère*, who only did what any decent physician and *man* would do.

## BARRIE, UNFAITHFULNESS AND FOR-GIVENESS

Many newspapers are making a lot of fuss and giving expression to a lot of drivel and rot, because Barrie, the well-known novelist, is willing to forgive and to continue to live with his wife, who he discovered loved and had relations with another man. We cannot see how Barrie could have acted otherwise if he really loved his wife. And there is no heroism or altruism in Barrie's action whatsoever; he simply finds it more painful to live without his lovely wife than to live with her, even with her "unfaithfulness." And if Barrie is a hero on account of his willingness to forgive, then we have millions of such heroines among all classes of women. For the number of women who know of the unfaithfulness of their hushands and nevertheless continue to live with them is very large indeed. It might be said that the women do it because they have to, because they are economically dependent upon their husbands. But in our opinion, this is

taking a narrow view of the question. It is unquestionably true in some cases, but in the majority of instances, the real cause lies elsewhere. The real cause is *love*, the love of the wife for the husband.

And I think d—— little of the "love" of a husband, who will disgrace and cast out into the street a wife, with whom he lived for years, who bore him children, who shared with him his trials and tribulations, merely because (perhaps for irresistible physiologic reasons) she happened to make a "misstep." Such a man never loved his wife. He merely had her as a convenience. And the such a man may have all the legal rights on his side, the Mother Grundy may encourage and society may applaud him, in our eyes such a man is a common brute. He never knew the meaning of Love.

Love understands all, gives all and, above all, forgives all.

# SIR JONATHAN HUTCHINSON ON SYPHILIS AND MARRIAGE

Among the lenient and optimistic syphilologists Jonathan Hutchinson occupies first place. He still believes that gray powder is the best and most efficient method of treating syphilis and that an interval of two years between the active manifestations of the disease and marriage is sufficient. He says that this two years' rule has never given him cause for regret, and in an experience of over fifty years he has not yet seen a case of congenital syphilis as a result of marriages which were contracted with his sanction.

"I most unhesitatingly record my conviction," he says, "that of an old man who has had much social experience—that, provided the two years' interval be observed, the dangers to society from needlessly prolonged celibacy infinitely exceeds the risks of the communication of syphilis. Such diseases as insanity, tuberculosis, and even gout are far more real dangers to the race than is syphilis. If in reference to them, like rules as regards marriage were enforced as those which some would impose in reference to syphilis, it would be dis-

astrous to social progress and would greatly, reduce the sum of human happiness."

#### VENEREAL INFECTION IN CHILDREN

That venereal infection in children is not merely a specter, but a horrible reality, will be seen from a paper by Dr. F. Pollack, published in the Johns Hopkins Hospital Bulletin (No. xx, p. 142). According to the author, there are about 1000 cases of acquired venereal infection among children in Baltimore every year. If a city of the size of Baltimore has 1000 cases yearly, it is a perfectly safe and rather conservative estimate to say that there are one hundred thousand cases in the United States every year. And this is a terrible, terrible number. The cause of a large number of outrages on children is due to the wretched superstition still prevailing among the low and uneducated classes that a person suffering with either gonorrhea or syphilis may get cured by having intercourse with and transmitting his infection to an untouched virgin. Thousands of cases of gonorrhea and syphilis in young girls are caused by this savage belief. Dr. Pollack has personally seen 189 such cases in the last six years.

A terrible condition of affairs indeed, and still our puritans would like to suppress prostitution entirely. They do not want to see what every sane person sees, that rape in various forms would increase a hundredfold.

#### CONTRACEPTION AND ABORTION

THE man who sees no difference between the advocacy of the prevention of conception and the induction of abortion, between the sale of contracepts and the sale of abortifacients, is a man of such infantile mentality, that it is hardly worth while to enter into any discussion with him. That type is almost hopeless. Almost but not quite. For we have been successful in admitting some rays of light into the crania of apparently hopeless cases—and then they wondered how they could be so stupid as not to see the difference between merely preventing a thing from happening and destroying a thing after it has happened.

# WHO SHOULD DISCUSS THE SEXUAL CONTINENCE QUESTION?

In order to reach a proper solution of the sexual continence question, we must eliminate from the discussion certain classes of people. We must eliminate the man who is so old that he no longer remembers that he ever was young: we must eliminate the impotent or pervert, who never experienced any normal desire; we must eliminate the bigoted theologian and the narrow-minded moralist, who consider extra-marital intercourse a crime, about on a par with burglary or murder; we must eliminate this by all means—the asexualized old maid, who has no conception of the power of the libido in normal man (or in normal woman. for that matter); and—last but not least we must also eliminate the debauchee who puts an absurdly exaggerated value on the sexual function, and who believes that life without sexual gratification is not worth living.

In short, the question should be discussed by normal, healthy, free thinking, scientific men, ranging in age between thirty and fifty. They may be older, provided they have good memories. Only then will we have an *honest* and scientifically *valuable* answer to this tremendously important question: The existence or non-existence of the sexual "necessity."

#### THE GOSPEL OF HAPPINESS

If we had a century more to live and had no other work to do, we would devote every minute of it to preaching the gospel of joy and happiness. That is the apostolic work that we are in the greatest need of now. Our life is so short, and so full of (partly unavoidable) woe and disappointment, that to take away the few joys nature did grant us is nothing short of criminal.

The ascetic, dried up in body and soul, is an enemy of mankind.

### A MEETING IN GERMANY ABOUT THE LIMITATION OF OFFSPRING

The evening of August 29, 1913, will remain strongly impressed upon my memory, probably for years to come. I had read in the Berlin Vorwärts that on that evening a mass meeting under the auspices of the Social Democratic Party would take place, at which the subject of the limitation of offspring would be discussed. This was to be the second meeting dealing with this subject. Another meeting had taken place the week before, August 22, at which several eminent socialist women, among them Rosa Luxemburg and Clara Zetkin, spoke very strongly against the limitation of offspring among the poor. In fact the title of the discussion was "Gegen den Geburtstreik!"against the birth strike. They and others were to speak again, and I decided to be present at that meeting, be the difficulties what they may. Had it been announced that the speakers would be in favor of the limitation of offspring, I would not have thought of going. For I believe —don't vou—that I am fairly familiar with all the arguments that can be brought for the limitation of offspring among the poor, and the speakers could tell me nothing new. But I was deeply interested to hear what apparently cultured, freethinking people, and socialists at that, could have to say against limiting the number of children among the working people of Germany. That being a socialist was not always an absolute guarantee against being a fool—on some occasions at least—that I always knew. But I was determined not to depend upon any newspaper reports—neither capitalistic nor socialistic, one is apt to be just as biased as the other—but to go and hear for myself. And well that I did so.

I happened to mention to Prof. Blaschko that I intended to go to that meeting; he said he also expected to be present, but if I expected to get in and have some kind of seat, I ought to be there an hour before the meeting was called to order. Tho the hall was an immense one, holding several thousand people, still the previous week thousands were turned away. When I got there, at 6.40, thousands of German Arbeiter and Arbeiterinnen were standing packed like sardines, patiently waiting for the doors to open. At 7 sharp they opened—it was like the opening of sluices holding back a rapid torrent. It seemed as if in one instant the immense hall, holding over 5,000 people, was filled to its capacity. But no, the people kept on pouring in until nearly 8 o'clock, when the police locked the doors to prevent dangerous overcrowding.

As an Editor I was permitted on the platform, where chairs and tables were reserved for the reporters, and from that vantage ground I could comfortably observe what was going on before me and listen to every word of the speak-It was a full hour before the speechmaking was to begin, so the people in the meantime made themselves comfortable. The reporters took out sandwiches and cold lunches from their pockets, and so did the men and women in the audience. I was told that they always did that. When they got thru with their work it was too late for them to go home, and eat or tidy up a bit, so they had their suppers with them and went directly from the factory to the meeting hall. Waiters soon appeared with travs on which there were tall glasses of a liquid which looked like beer, and for a while the room looked more like a cheap eating place than a meeting hall. The number of people was estimated to be over 5,000, women predominating; probably three-fifths were women and two-fifths men; some thought the proportion was higher—as two to one. The audience looked a good deal like any of our radical audiences—except that there was more uniformity in the faces. They were practically all German, while in New York

a radical audience is composed of seventeen and a half nationalities.

The chairman of the meeting was a big bearded fellow, one Eugen Ernst, an old, faithful, hard working party member and he is to be congratulated on the manner in which he presided. At times the meeting became quite stormy, and it was hard to make out what the hundreds of contradictory voices demanded, but he remained cool, firm, earnest, and not once did he lose his sang-froid. The enthusiasm or rather the interest of the audience was intense; one could see that with them it was not merely a dialectic question—as it was with their leaders—but a matter of life and death.

I came to attend a meeting against the limitation of offspring; it soon proved to be a meeting very decidedly for the limitation of offspring. For every speaker who spoke in favor of the artificial prevention of conception or undesired pregnancies was greeted with vociferous, long-lasting applause; while those who tried to persuade the people that a small number of children is no proletarian weapon and would not improve their lot were so hissed that they had difficulty in going on. One time when an anti-speaker, one Pieck by name, made a particular ass of himself (I will give his "argument" later on), the tumult became so great, and the demand that he shut up so persistent,

that the chairman had to appeal earnestly to the sense of fair play of the audience, to their idea of free speech, before the speaker was permitted to finish.

The speakers who were against the limitation of offspring idea soon felt that their audience was against them, and then they did the one foolish thing against which speakers should always guard—they began to scold the audience, call them stupid, ignorant, egotistic, mentally lazy, etc., and they began to reproach them over and over again. I could not help laughing out right loud—why there was such small attendance at the regular socialistic meetings, while the meetings of this character were packed to suffocation. It did not apparently penetrate the leaders' heads that the reason was a simple one: those meetings were evidently of no interest to them, while these which dealt with the limitation of offspring were of personal, vital, present interest. It does occasionally happen that the people are ahead of their leaders. This meeting certainly showed that the German masses see more clearly—perhaps it is because they feel their own misery more deeply—than do some of their eminent would-be leaders.

The principal anti-speaker of this as of the previous meeting was Clara Zetkin. She is a fine, fluent, earnest, perhaps slightly hysterical orator, but real arguments against the limita-

tion of a too numerous progeny among the poor she gave none; and for a very simple reasonthere aren't any. She spoke with deep content of everything bourgeois, but everyone of her arguments was strictly reactionary and bourgeois. Yes, the individual family might be benefited by few children; but we must not pay any attention to the individual; what concerns us is the class. The proletariat cannot improve its condition by having few children; it can only improve it by the class struggle, by revolution. And for a successful revolution we must have many children: the more children we have the more fighters. In revolutions it is not quality that is important, but quantity, etc. The good lady overlooked here a very important thing. It is not at all certain that every child born to a proletarian family becomes a fighter for the proletariat and for freedom. The chances are more than even—especially if he belongs to a family with many hungry mouths—that he may become a member of the slum or bum proletariat, a class which has always furnished hirelings to the ruling classes, strike-breakers. thugs, etc.

What particularly amused me—and pained me—in the anti-limitationists was the ease and equanimity with which they advised the poor women to keep on bearing children. The

woman herself was not taken into consideration, as if she were not a human being, but a machine. What are her sufferings, her labor pains, her sleepless nights, her inability to read, to attend meetings, to have a taste of life? What does she amount to? The proletariat needs fighters—go on, females, and breed like May be of the thousands you bear a animals. few will become party members. In what respect are such lovers of the people superior to the old tyrants and blood spillers, who bade the people breed because they needed soldiers for their armies? Those who are comfortable and well-off, and those who have few or no children must have limitless cheek to advise the poor devils to breed like rabbits.

The speaker who was hissed most was one Pieck whom I mentioned before. He was one of the typical hot air speakers, who by the loudness of their voice tried to make up for the paucity or measliness of their ideas. He threw epithets at the advocates of limitation and his own arguments against few children consisted in the following: If we advocate limitation of offspring, we thereby reproach and insult our own parents who bore us! And further: if to be a good proletarian one must have few children, then to be a better proletarian one must have none; and if so we should abolish mar-

riage, for marriage is only for the sake of having children! And this from a "class-conscious" socialist.

One plain workman elicited a great deal of applause with his blunt brief remarks: "They frighten us with the threat that if we do not have many children we will go to the devil, cease to exist. I wish I had ceased to exist long ago or had never been born," was the cry of this plain worker, which one felt came from the depths of his heart.

To report, however briefly, the remarks and speeches of those who spoke in favor of the limitation of offspring among the poor is unnecessary. My readers are familiar with them. was, however, a source of satisfaction to find that wherever the subject is investigated in an unbiased manner the same conclusions are arrived at. Two points the speakers emphasized repeatedly: that not only absolutely but proportionately the largest number of prostitutes comes from the large families (as well as strikebreakers) and that the women who are the mothers of many children can but rarely and with greatest difficulty be gotten to interest themselves in the "cause," or even in ordinary culture or literature. They have neither the time nor the inclination.

When the meeting was over at 11:30, the matter seemed to stand as follows: Whether the

limitation of offspring is to be considered a revolutionary weapon against militarism and capitalism is questionable; but that it is a wonderful measure in improving the condition of individual families, in guarding the health of the woman, and in generally strengthening the working classes in their political and economic battles, about this there could be no question. And the feeling was that though Clara Zetkins and Rosa Luxemburgs and all other literal and figurative old maids could talk and scold until doomsday, the diminishing birth rate will go on diminishing still further, until such a time when the people will feel that by bringing a child into the world they are increasing the sum total of human misery, ill health, and wretchedness. Give the people assurance that their children will be brought up decently, will receive a proper education, will be assured of a congenial occupation, or of employment at any rate, and the women will be glad to bear children. ternal instinct will not die out. Take away the specters of crime, disease and poverty, and the specter of race-suicide will vanish also.

## THE CONTINENCE ADVOCATES—WHO THEY ARE.

Those who preach absolute continence from illicit intercourse at all hazards, under all circumstances, belong to two classes: 1. Those who do so from a religious or moral point of view; and 2. Those who claim to be free from the theologic or moralistic bias, and base their advocacy on presumably purely hygienic With the first class we have no quargrounds. rel: a religious or moral code admits of no argument. You believe a certain way, and that's all there is to it. But with the people of the second class I do have a quarrel, for while pretending to speak as scientists and hygienists, if you examine their arguments you will at once discover the theologic or conventional twist. us be honest, and let us not mix or confound theology or a man-made morality with biologic necessity. As far as my personal experience goes, the men who preach absolute continence to the young generation at all costs, belong to either one or several of the following categories:

1. Men with a congenitally weak or absent

sexuality. 2. Old or middle-aged men who have become sexually impotent, and who have forgotten that they ever were young and that red blood ever coursed in their veins. 3. Men who have married at a very early age. 4. Men who while believing in the sexual necessity still think that the danger of venereal infection and of moral degradation is so great that it over-shadows the possible harm of continence, and that public policy and the good of the rising generation therefore demand the advocacy of continence. 5. Simply and plainly hypocrites, who while preaching continence from the platform lead a very free and active sexual life. this class belong some of the professional lecturers who are expected to preach in a certain way at so much per lecture. The people of category five need not be taken into consideration, as they are unworthy of respect. The men of the first four categories are perfectly sincere in their opinions; but those belonging to categories one, two and three are not competent judges in the matter.

### THE MATERNAL INSTINCT

Is the maternal instinct more pronounced in the poor and ignorant or in the cultured and civilized? We believe it is more pronounced in the former. At any rate a case like the following would hardly be found among the women of the "Four Hundred."

The case is reported by Dr. S. J. Scardon (N. Y. Med. Jour. Sept. 23, 1911). The patient was a woman thirty-one years of age, married thirteen years. She had had one miscarriage and seven children. The first child died eight days after birth, the second was stillborn, the third died soon after birth, the fourth died three days after birth, the fifth also died on the third day after birth. When she was pregnant with the sixth child she decided to have a live child no matter at what cost, and she was delivered by abdominal Cesarean section. The child is now one year and four months old.

One would think that by this time the woman would have had enough, but apparently neither she nor her husband was satisfied, because she became pregnant again. She registered at the Maternity Hospital, and there was considered the desirability of inducing labor in the eighth month to avoid the possibility of another Cesarean section, but she would not consent to any procedure which might endanger the life of the child. And so when normal labor came on and the head of the child refused to engage, and there was danger of the uterus rupturing at the site of the old scar, another Cesarean section was performed and she was delivered of a living child and made an uneventful recovery.

Incidentally this again shows that the fear of our prudes that knowledge of the means of the prevention of conception would depopulate the earth is unfounded. The maternal instinct is still strong enough in the breasts of a sufficiently large number of women to keep the race satisfactorily replenished, the only difference being, as we have said so many times before, that the people would have their children when they wanted them and only as many as they wanted.

### THE DURATION OF OUR PASSIONS

"La durée de nos passions ne dépend pas plus de nous que la durée de notre vie"—The duration of our passions no more depends upon ourselves than does the duration of our life. So says La Rochefoucauld. But our author is mistaken. For the duration of our lives does to a great extent depend upon ourselves. Under strict hygienic living and by avoiding foolhardy dangers, we can prolong our life considerably. By excesses, dissipation and carelessness we can shorten it. And so with our passions, by which the author means love. With careful solicitude love can be made to last a lifetime; under brutal manipulation, it will soon wither and die. For Love is a tender plant requiring loving care.

#### ARTIFICIAL IMPREGNATION

ARTIFICIAL impregnation is just now the subject of considerable interest and discussion among medical and lay circles in Germany. Not that there is really anything new in the subject -but it is all due to our daily press, which is constantly on the hunt for new sensations. the Münchener medizinische WochenschriftProf. Döderlein reported a case of pregnancy following the artificial injection of semen into the uterus. There was nothing essentially new in this, for our own Marion Sims did the same thing some 45 years ago. But the daily press -not only in Germany, but thruout the world —reported this case as one of the wonders of modern medicine, and now sterile couples are besieging the offices of the German physicians with the demand to give them a baby. With the unsophisticatedness of the layman and laywoman they believe that the thing must be infallible in each and every case, and if they are told that under the most favorable circumstances the procedure is successful only in a certain percentage of cases, when they are further told, after an examination, that the man's semen is worthless, and even if brought in direct contact with the woman's ova would fail to impregnate them, they go away disgusted, thinking that the vaunted science of medicine is after all a good deal of a humbug. Poor laymen. A remedy or method must cure or be successful in one hundred per cent. of all cases, or it is no good. We physicians are more modest in our demands.

At a meeting of the Berlin Medical Society, Dr. Joseph Hirsch read a paper on Artificial Impregnation which elicited considerable discussion. He tried the method in 16 cases, in 6 of which it proved successful, i. e., the women, who had been sterile for many years, became pregnant. He thinks that if he had been perfect master of the technic from the beginning his results would have been better still, because all the first seven cases were failures, the six successes being among the nine last ones.

The technic is very simple. The fresh semen is drawn directly from the condom into a sterilized syringe with a long nozzle, warmed up to about 99° F. The cervix is drawn down and a small quantity (a few drops) of the semen is injected into the uterus. The rest of the semen is put on a tampon of cotton which is pushed up against the cervix. The woman remains in bed several hours. No douches or antiseptic applications are to be made. It is important to in-

ject only a few drops, as a large quantity of semen may cause uterine colic, inflammation and perhaps even extrauterine pregnancy.

The question if impregnation with the semen of a strange man, provided both husband and wife, agree, is ever permissible is a ticklish one and is answered differently by different physi-It is a well known fact that the wives of sterile husbands are sometimes so fearfully anxious to become mothers, that their husbands agree to their artificial (and sometimes even natural!) impregnation by the semen of another man. Prof. Fürbringer stated that he had in his practice many such cases. He knows the case of a sterile physician, who himself injected the semen from another man into his wife's uterus. Dr. Emil Engel stated that he has been employing artificial impregnation for a long time. Prof. Strassmann stated that he employed the method three times and only once successfully, but in this case the value of artificial impregnation was proven beyond a doubt. It was the woman's second marriage. Her first marriage was also childless. He injected 1 Gm. of semen; the woman had no intercourse thereafter and she became pregnant. Afterwards she had two more children without artificial aid.

It is a curious fact that the first reported case of artificial impregnation is by a clerical man. In 1767 the Abbott Spalanzani reported the suc-

cessful artificial impregnation of two bitches. In 1790 John Hunter reported a successful case of artificial impregnation, the husband being afflicted with hypospadias. Rohleder in his excellent book Die Zeugung beim Menschen has a special appendix on artificial impregnation. Lutaud in his textbook on Gynecology published in 1889 has a special chapter on Fecondation Artificielle. As is seen the whole subject is not by any means new. But our newspapers are not supposed to know it. But—no harm done. They have served to bring to public attention a rather interesting subject. Also-some physicians' incomes will be increased thereby, and the human race will be augmented by some members. The not produced in the conventional way, they are just as good.

### THE WHY OF THE BENEFICIAL EF-FECTS OF PROSTATIC MASSAGE

The beneficial effects of prostatic massage on the sexual and urinary function, on the general health and the psychic condition of the patient are admitted by all who have had extensive experience with this procedure. But it must be confessed, that if we were asked to give the rationale of the beneficial action of massage of the prostate, to explain the why, we would have to answer largely with guesses and hy-Why should massaging the gland potheses. and expressing some secretion from it improve a person's appetite, improve his sexual desire and nower, relieve him from his depression, and make him feel hopeful and buoyant, when before he was blue and despondent? The rapidity with which the beneficial effects manifest themselves often gave rise to the thought of some toxic substance being generated by the prostate. which toxic substance is removed by the massage and subsequent irrigation, just as the curetting or even simple douching of an infected uterus, or the washing out of a purulent cavity is often followed immediately by a fall in the

temperature and improvement in all the symptoms.

The recent experiments of Legueu and Gaillardot seem to give support to this idea. They experimented on dogs and horses and found that an extract prepared from hypertrophied prostates possessed marked toxicity. And they believe that the removal of a hypertrophied prostate has a doubly beneficial effect. It removes the obstruction to urination and removes a gland which manufactures toxic products.

And we are justified in believing that massage of an enlarged or simply congested prostate does good not only because it improves the circulation in that gland, not only because it stimulates the extremely rich nerve supply, but also because it mechanically removes toxic products which would otherwise be absorbed into the blood and lymph stream.

#### A STORY WITHOUT A MORAL

THE case is about the well-known Mr. X. He is a very nice young man. From what follows it might appear that I am using the word "nice" sarcastically, but I am not. He was really a nice, conscientious young man. He is just past He had a gonorrheal infection at the age of twenty. He was treated very energetically and was completely cured. He remained continent for about two years. And then he could stand it no longer, or thought he couldn't. But ill-luck pursues some people. A year later, at the age of twenty-three, he had the misfortune to contract syphilis. He had the good sense to go to one of the best specialists in the country, was actively treated for two years, and was pronounced clinically cured. For four years no symptom had made its appearance. His disease became a vague shadowy memory He was in good health in every respect. The physician who had treated him told him he was all right, he had nothing to fear.

He began to keep company with, say, Marion, a splendid young lady whom he had known for some years, and who, he knew, was not indiffer-

ent to him. They became engaged. And in two or three months the day for the wedding was set. And they were as happy as a loving. congenial and healthy couple can be. Accidentally our young man read in a medical paper that there was a new test, the Wassermann, by which it could be postively determined whether a person's blood still contained syphilis or was absolutely free from any taint of the disease. was, as I said, a very nice conscientious young man. And forthwith he decided to have a Wassermann test made. And he read with a pang in his heart that the result was positive. that is that there still was some syphilis in his And again there began a series of injections and inunctions in addition to internal medications. In three months another Wassermann—and again positive. He was now given an intravenous injection of 606. In a month another test—again positive. As he was a very nice young man and loved his Marion dearly, he did not lose patience and took another injection of 606. And once more the report was that the Wassermann reaction was positive. He thought and brooded over the matter for some days and then his course seemed to him perfectly clear. There could be no two opinions on the subject. It cost him a good deal of effort, but it had to be done. He had no right to endanger the health and life of a pure healthy girl. He

wrote to her that he could not go into details, but for valid and irremovable reasons, he was obliged to give her back her word, and it would be best if they never met again. He hoped she would understand that this decision was irrevocable and that she would have enough consideration for him not to ask him for an explanation.

In former days this would have ended the matter. Marion or Maud or Elizabeth or Irene or whatever her name happened to be would cry her eyes out, would break her heart and would pine in solitude—either forever or until some other man would take pity on her. And it would form the plot of a very pretty sentimental novel. But times have changed. Girls do not pine their lives away on account of some probable or improbable misunderstanding, without asking for an explanation. In two hours after the receipt of the letter Marion was in his office. She had a right to know the reason. She did not intend to change his decision, but she was not a child that could be fobbed off with a fabricated story, or asked to demand no explanation in a matter which affected her whole future life. She came to know the real reason and she would know. And in ten minutes she knew everything. The same day she was at the doctor's. She wanted to know if marrying Mr. X would endanger her health and if the offspring would be diseased. She was told that she ran no risk as long as she did not become pregnant. If she became pregnant she ran some, tho not very great, danger of becoming infected. The offspring, however, was apt to be diseased, or at least below par. She asked me if there was any possibility of Mr. X being cured completely. She was told there was. Her comment was that children were not everything there was to married life. And they would guard against having children for some years to come.

They were married. And they have been living an unmarred, unclouded, happy life. The last two Wassermann tests have both been negative, and if after six months more no symptoms whatever make their appearance and the blood test remains negative, permission will be given them to have a child. The health of both parents is perfect and there is no fear about the future child's health.

## TO LIGHTEN THE BURDEN OF THE ILLEGITIMATE MOTHER

THE heartless cruelty that characterized the treatment of the "illegitimate" mother in former times is giving way to gentleness and consideration—in some communities at least. In the city of Toulouse, France, a girl or woman about to become a mother may enter a maternity hospital, with a mask on her face, which she need not remove until after she has left the hospital. Nor need she give her name or any other information. In order to make it possible to fill out a death certificate in case an accident happens, she writes down some personal data which she seals and which she takes along with her and may destroy, after the confinement is happily over.

That certainly shows tenderness for the feelings of the poor illegitimate mother; quite different from the times when she was hooted, spat upon and practically stoned to death.

It may be of interest to add that officially the municipality of Toulouse is strongly socialistic.

## THE INFLUENCE OF THE BODY ON THE MIND

WE have been deluged and nauseated with articles and sermons, with tracts and treatises and magazines dealing with the influence of the mind on the body. Though this influence has been exaggerated and though certain sects have used perverted claims about the omnipotence of this influence to serve their selfish purposes. still the fact of the existence of such influence nobody will question. But while we have heard much, much too much, about the influence of the mind on the body, we hear very little about the influence of the body on the mind. And still the observant physician sees examples of this influence very frequently. Not only will a slight bodily disorder influence a man's viewpoint, his psyche, but it may actually produce a radical change in his conduct, in his morals, making a conventionally moral man commit very immoral actions.—A few illustrations.

Mr. A. is a successful druggist, doing a good business, and always of a rather cheerful temperament. Of late those about him and he himself have noticed a marked change in his character. He is constantly grumbling and occasionally breaks out in a fit of temper-a luxury he never indulged in before. And moreover of late he has become obsessed with the idea that his business is or will be going to the dogs. His wife shows him that the daily receipts are the same—but that has no effect on him. He is sure the Riker trust will probably open another store in the neighborhood, etc. An examination shows that the underlying cause is probably nothing more than autointoxication due to constipation, lack of exercise and, in general, defective metabolism. The treatment corroborates the correctness of the diagnosis. It consists in a daily saline laxative in the morning and a brisk walk of an hour's duration in the afternoon. Ten days of this treatment works a wonderful change in the patient. He has lost his grouch and is not a bit anxious as to the future of his business. On the contrary. he is as cheerful and optimistic as he ever was.

Mr. B. has been given of late to fits of passion. He makes everybody in the house miserable. Constantly squabbles with his wife and children, and scolds the servants and quarrels with friends on the slightest provocation. An examination shows a very rapid irritable heart. He is suffering with paroxysmal tachycardia. The affection is of recent origin only. Treatment brings about improvement in the condi-

tion of the heart with resulting marked improvement in the condition of the man's temper. And whenever the heart condition is aggravated, his temper becomes worse. Improvement in the heart is invariably accompanied by improvement in his behavior.

Mr. C., a successful literary man, has been gradually becoming melancholy, disinclined and unable to work, and confesses to having entertained thoughts of suicide. He is happily married, loves his wife and children, his financial condition is secure and he knows of no reason for his depression and dark thoughts. After painstaking questioning he reluctantly discloses the fact that for the last two years his potency has been failing, so that now he is practically impotent. Treatment, continued for several months, having completely restored his potency, all his melancholy symptoms have completely disappeared, and he looks at life as cheerfully as he did at the age of twenty-five.

Mr. D.'s case is perhaps the most interesting and the most significant. Mr. D. is 52 years old, has been married twenty-five years, and has three grown up children. Is the owner of a large manufacturing business. Has always led a conventional life and has been a model husband, tho he does not deny occasional strayings from the path of matrimonial rectitude—always however with extreme care and caution,

so as not to offend the proprieties and not to pain his wife. For six or eight years prior to ten months ago, he has been altogether faithful to his wife. He did not feel the need of any extramatrimonial satisfaction. About ten months ago, however, a complete change seems to have come over him. He began to run after women in a most disgraceful manner. At first he tried to conceal it from his wife, but soon he gave up the attempt. And though his behavior pains her to the death, he does not change his conduct. From a kind considerate husband, he seems to have become utterly brutal. No, this would not be correct. He seems to regret his actions, he is sorry for causing his wife pain, but that does not make him change his actions. That's what his wife says. For it was she who first came to consult me about her husband's behavior. Lately he has often stayed out all night. His wife has found out that he visits the lowest resorts—white and colored. She induced him to come for a consultation. It is a wellknown fact that in people of 45, 50 and over a sudden flaming up of the sexual passion is often due merely to some prostatic irritation. some old men this, what I would call, libido prostatica may reach the proportion of a mania, of satyriasis. I suspected that in my patient the cause was a purely physical one, and an examination of his prostate, to which he consented

readily, showed an enlarged gland, with several extremely sensitive spots. He volunteered the information that his behavior was painful to him, that his relations did not cause him any pleasure or satisfaction, but that he could not help himself: he was driven by an irresistible Several prostatic massages, combined with rectal injections of cold saline solution, with codeine suppositories and large doses of bromides internally, brought about a remarkable improvement. While, at the present writing, he can not be pronounced cured, his condition is so much improved that there is no doubt that ten or fifteen additional treatments will complete the cure. His libido is still exaggerated, but he can control it now. He is a different manand his wife feels a different woman.

Many similar and perhaps more striking examples could be given. The physician psychologist sees them frequently.

Let us therefore bear in mind that while the mind exercises a powerful influence on the bodily functions, that while a cheerful hopeful attitude has an unmistakably beneficial influence on the course of disease, the reverse of the proposition is just as true. The condition of our body, the poor despised material shell, has a remarkable influence on our feelings, our thoughts, our hopes and aspirations, our behavior towards our fellowmen—and fellowwomen—, our con-

duct, our morals. A penny's worth of medicine will sometimes do more towards a cheerful outlook of life than a library of Christian unscience or socalled new thought.

### DEMAND IN GERMANY FOR A MODIFI-CATION OF THE LAW AGAINST ABORTION

Thruout Germany voices are heard more loudly and more and more frequently, demanding a change in the present law against abortion. Physicians, jurists and sociologists unite in this demand. Before me is a pamphlet, containing a "memorial" presented by Dr. Ferdinand Goldstein, a practicing physician in Berlin, to the Commission of Revision of the Penal Code. Dr. Goldstein would like to have the present law changed to the effect that abortion should not be at all punishable if produced by or on a woman who had already given birth to three children, or by or on an unmarried woman who had been seduced or raped. This is a desirable change and most people will agree that the penalties against abortions in all civilized countries are unduly severe and brutal.

But the doctor's reason for demanding leniency in all cases (maximum one year prison, and not as now 5 years penitentiary) and freedom from any punishment under the above men-

tioned conditions is a peculiar one. As a rule people demanding a change in the laws against anticonceptional measures and abortion are radical thinkers. This doctor, however, is a His reason is: he is afraid of the conservative. constantly increasing proletariat and of the He refers to the well known fact socialists! that everywhere in the world the poor have more children than the rich; and if this is permitted to go on, the number of the poor, the proletariat will keep on increasing. Now the chief strength of the socialist party is in the proletariat. sequently we must teach the poor the means how to limit their offspring, and we must not punish them even if they produce abortions on themselves, provided they have contributed to the preservation of the race by giving birth to at least three children.

Well, well, politics certainly makes strange bedfellows. The fear of socialism sometimes makes a hidebound conservative a rabid radical —on some points.

# A REMARKABLE CHANGE IN THE ATTITUDE TOWARD ILLEGITIMACY

Several times we referred to the fact, and pointed to it as a gratifying sign of the times, that in some European countries the attitude of the community toward the illegitimate mother

was undergoing a radical change; formerly brutal and barbarous it was now becoming considerate and humane. And the father, who up to recently was generally let go scot-free—free from any financial and moral responsibility, is not going to have it quite so easy in the future. People are beginning to see that it is not quite right that the man, who is in most cases the aggressor, should have no responsibility at all, while the weak woman should bear not only the pains and annoyance of gestation, of labor, of lactation, but also the moral disgrace and ostracism and the financial burden of bringing up the child.

The greatest change in the attitude towards the whole subject of illegitimacy—toward the illegitimate father, illegitimate mother and illegitimate child, is taking place in that fine country. Norway. Even illegitimate mothers who have committed infanticide they are beginning to treat with charity and mercy. In several instances within the last few months the jury refused to convict illegitimate mothers who had killed their children, even when there were no specially extenuating circumstances. They said they did not feel justified in convicting the mother when the father, who was certainly morally at least equally guilty, was to be let go scot-free. In the last case of this kind the foreman of the jury said that if the father

and mother were both on trial they would feel obliged to convict, but that they preferred to act against the law and let the mother go free than to commit the injustice of convicting her alone.

#### MY SEX PROPAGANDA

On March 7, 1913, two hundred friends and admirers of Dr. Robinson's work celebrated the tenth anniversary of the foundation of the "Critic and Guide" by a banquet, at which the venerable Dr. A. Jacobi presided (See "Critic and Guide," April, 1913). A number of speeches reviewing Dr. Robinson's activity were delivered and Dr. Robinson responded. The following are the concluding words of his address:

I should be untrue to myself, and I could justly be accused of cowardice, if I did not say a few words to-night on that part of my work which has created most animosity and condemnation on the one hand, and most praise and commendation on the other. I refer, of course, to my writings on sexual subjects and my sex propaganda.

A good many people are asking why I devote so much of my energy and time to sexual subjects. There are many reasons, but the two principal ones are the following: With every year of practice I become more and more convinced of the tremendous influence of the manifestations of the sex instinct on every one of our functions, mental and physical. It is remarkable how intricately interwoven the sex instinct is with every one of our thoughts, feelings and actions. Many years ago I became convinced that the sex instinct is a tremendous factor for the weal or woe of every human being, and I believe that everything that concerns the health and the happiness of human beings should be the concern of the true physician. second reason is that in spite of the tremendous importance of the sex instinct to the human race, its study has been practically neglected nay, completely neglected—by the medical profession. In the medical colleges they say not a word about it, the textbooks contain little or nothing about it, and even those who attempt to write on the subject do so in a vague, indefinite manner, and as a rule do not state the facts as they are, unvarnished and unexpurgated, but are influenced by their bias and theologic beliefs and current morality, and attempt to fit scientific truth on the Procrustean bed of their antiquated notions.

These two reasons, the tremendous importance of the sex instinct and its utter neglect by the medical profession—who, with all due respect, are almost as ignorant on sexual subjects as the layman is—are sufficient excuse for any specialist to devote himself to the study of the subject, to make sexology his life work.

And whatever posterity may think of my activity as a whole, of one thing I feel certain: For my sex propaganda, for my attempt to bring some enlightenment to the medical profession and to the laity on the extremely intricate and complex problems of sex, it will call me blessed, and will say: "Well done!"

#### A PROPHECY-

There will come a time—and it is not so far off—when the prevention of undesired pregnancy will be as proper, as respectable and as much the function of the medical practitioner as is now the prevention of typhoid fever, diphtheria or tuberculosis.—W. J. R.

### AN OPEN LETTER TO ANTHONY COM-STOCK AND OUR OTHER PRESS CENSORS

Mr. Anthony Comstock:

Dear Sir—She has been married just eleven years, and in these eleven years she has not menstruated even once.

That's all.

Yes. But do you glimpse the horrible trag-

edy contained in that simple statement? No? It means that she became pregnant on the wedding night or very soon after, and that since then she has been constantly either bearing a child or nursing one. She gave birth to seven children; that is, she was pregnant for sixty-three months or five years and three months. She nursed them, on an average, ten months each; that is, she nursed for seventy months, or nearly six years. And so the eleven years passed. She would have nursed the children still longer, though it used to weaken her so, but during the ninth, tenth or eleventh month she would become pregnant anyway, in spite of the lactation, and so she had to give it up.

She begs, she implores—her letter is truly heartrending-to help her, to give her some advice which will save her from having any more children, or at least from having them so frequently. She herself knows no remedy whatever. She lives in a small town and her doctor is either as ignorant as she is herself, or is unwilling (perhaps for sordidly selfish reasons; he may want the confinement fee: there are such; I have known them myself) to give her the information. Her husband is either unwilling or unable to abstain for any length of time. She resisted him a few times and they had violent quarrels, and he threatened to go elsewhere.

She begs for advice. Her letter, as I said, is one bitter, heartbreaking cry.

Now, dear Mr. Comstock, shall I give her that advice, or shall I tell her that there is a law on the federal statute books (I shall refrain from saying what I think of that law) which imposes a penalty of five years at hard labor and a \$5,000 fine for any information about limiting the number of children? Shall I tell her that sorry as I am for her, and tho my heart bleeds for her as for the thousands and thousands of her sisters, I can not afford to take the risk of such a brutal punishment?

How shall I act in the matter? Which is the finer, the nobler way?

You see, she married at 21, and she is now only 32. If no help is given her she may give birth to eight or ten more children—unless she is carried off before by some disease (she is very much run down now), or by an attempt at abortion by some careless bungler or ignorant midwife.

Her horror of another pregnancy is intensified by the fact that recently her husband has taken to drinking rather heavily, and she fears the hereditary influence on the future children.

Now, what shall I do?

It seems so cruel, so inhuman, so positively brutal to leave that woman to her fate, without offering her a helping hand. Despise as we may the asininity of lawmakers who will confuse the prevention of conception with its interruption, i. e., abortion; scorn as we may the stupid statute with its draconian punishment, still we do not care to take any chances. So what shall we do?

I ask this question in the name of a hundred thousand physicians.

Will you vouchsafe us an answer?
Yours very truly,
WILLIAM J. ROBINSON, M.D.

### VENEROPHOBIA; OR, THE OBSESSIVE FEAR OF VENEREAL INFECTION

The fear of venereal diseases is a wise and well justified fear. It is a fear that teaches us care and caution and may save us from an endless amount of suffering and misery. And I do not wish to ridicule or disparage the fear of veneral disease. But there is a difference between a fear and a phobia. A phobia is a senseless, exaggerated or utterly groundless fear, a fear that reaches in some cases the degree of an insanity.

I knew it was coming. Every new movement is bound to lead to extremes, to cause disagreeable sequelæ and dangerous reactions. Up to a few years ago the laity knew nothing of venereal disease and its terrible dangers. Wives were infected by the hundreds, with either gonorrhea or syphilis, chiefly with the former, ailed for years, remained chronic invalids or were operated on, and never knew what was the matter with them until the end of their days. Syphilitic children were born, puny and sickly, grew up weak, feeble minded and below par, or died after a few weeks—and the mother never sus-

pected the true cause. From a mere kiss girls would sometimes become infected and pay the penalty with their lives, or with pain and disfigurement. All this was terrible, and it was necessary to tear the veil of secrecy which surrounded the subject of venereal disease, it was necessary to smash the taboo of silence, it was necessary to arouse the public-and the medical profession—from their lethargy. But I knew that our lecturers, both lay and medical, in their new zeal for a noble cause, would overdo the matter, would paint the picture in too lurid colors—this seems unavoidable when we desire to attract attention—would exaggerate things. and that the result would be, if not exactly disastrous, at least disagreeable and ludicrous.

We come across some funny things. Some have become so frightened that they are under the impression that every man they meet has either syphilis or gonorrhea or both. I have heard the statement made in all seriousness that 100 per cent. of all men and women have or have had gonorrhea, and that 80 or 90 per cent. of the population are infected with syphilis. Of course, it is absurd. Tho a specialist is supposed to become "dippy" on his specialty and begins to believe that the whole world is suffering from the disease he is specializing in, still I do not believe that there is more than 5 per cent. of syphilis, in this country at least, and

not more than 20 per cent. or 25 per cent. of gonorrhea. Which is, of course, bad enough, but not so bad as some would have us believe.

But this is not the point I started to bring out. The point that I do wish to bring to public notice is that as a result of the sex hygiene propaganda we have now cases of actual venerophobia, cases afflicted with an obsession that they and those around them are suffering from venereal disease. There may not be the slightest symptom, foundation or excuse for such a belief, but you cannot convince them that they are wrong. You can talk as long as you want to, you can prove by all scientific tests that they have not and never had the disease; they remain of this opinion. They may be convinced for a while, but when they get home the obsession again takes hold of them and they make themselves and all those around them miserable.

I have had three such cases recently within a very short time, and as I had not seen just such cases before, I am inclined to ascribe their etiology to the recent somewhat hysterical sex discussions, on the platform and in the press.

A few weeks ago a lady telephoned to me to make an appointment. It was on a Monday, I asked her whether she could not wait until Wednesday, one of my regular office days, but she said she could not wait so long; it was very important that she should see me at once. I ac-

ceded to her request; she came, and when I asked her what the trouble was she said she was sure she had syphilis. What was it that made her sure? It was an article that she read the previous day, and from that article she was sure that she had all the symptoms of syphilis. On investigating matters it was found that she did not have even a single symptom even in the faintest degree indicative of syphilis. I soon saw that the syphilis was on her brain-no, I mean on her mind-not anywhere else, and I told her so. She would not believe me at first. but finally she seemed to be convinced. A week later she came with her evidently somewhat henpecked husband and made him undergo a complete examination. I saw that there was nothing the matter with him. He assured me that he never had any trouble, but as she gave him no rest and as she seemed to be very much worried, for the sake of the peace of her mind he would undergo an examination. There was absolutely nothing the matter with him. He was as free from any venereal infection-I would not say as a new born baby, because a new born baby may not be free from venereal infection—but as free as a marble statue. After talking with her and persuading her I thought I had finally succeeded in dislodging the idea from her mind, but about two weeks later she came with her two children, a boy and a

girl, both in good blooming health, and she said that she was sure that they were infected with syphilis, and that I must give them something. The boy had fat, ruddy cheeks, and she thought that they were too fat and that this was one of the symptoms. I told her that it was absurd, that I would not waste my time and her money in examining the children, and told her to go home, but she begged me to have a look at them -with naturally negative results. When I showed her that she never had any of the symptoms of the disease, which she admitted, I thought that I had her persuaded. But no, she had read in the meantime some semi-popular book, and she came back at me with the question whether she could not have had it in an hereditary form and thus infected both her husband and her children. She asked whether it was not true that in some cases hereditary syphilis presented practically no symptoms. I told her, To my inquiry she replied that both her parents were living and in good health. Her brother and sister were healthy, but, she said, wasn't it possible that her father was infected when he was circumcised? She had read that some children were thus infected during the orthodox circumcision, and she asked whether I would not do her the favor of examining her father. I told her that she was crazy, and that it would be useless for her to attempt

to come again, as she would not be admitted. I do not say that the article in the newspaper was the sole cause of her getting the obsession. She was neurotic and she would probably have got some other obsession or phobia under other circumstances, but that was the exciting cause which made her obsession take the form of a syphilophobia.

We have now a number of cases of men and women demanding to have their Wassermann reactions taken when there is absolutely no cause or reason for it. And assuring them that it is useless does no good. They do not rest satisfied until a blood test is made. I have also had some people coming to me with the most innocent little pimples, no larger than a pin head, and with fears in their heads that they were chancres.

Of course, it is better to be too careful than too careless, and between neglecting oneself altogether and giving a ravaging disease a chance to develop it is better to run to the doctor on the slightest provocation. But it is a bad tendency all the same, and it is rather sad to destroy the romance of the thing and make every girl see in every young man a possible syphilitic and refuse to kiss or embrace him until he has brought a certificate from his physician. I suppose it cannot be avoided. There is no good without its evil, and I thought it a good thing to call

attention to this tendency, to this exaggerated obsessive fear of venereal disease. trouble is that we can never regulate the pendulum just right. If it has gone too far in one direction, it is bound to go just as far or still farther in the other direction. And I have no doubt that Brieux's "Damaged Goods," which is being played now to such large audiences, while of tremendous social and sanitary value, will also have its bad effect. It will contribute still further to the spread of venerophobia, and many an innocent fiance or husband will be looked upon with suspicion if he has a little innocent pimple on his face and will be driven to the physician for examination and certificate if he be unfortunate enough to have a little eczema or acne.

What are you going to do about it? Nothing. It is only by blundering, first in one direction, then in another, that we arrive at the correct attitude.

#### A TOPSY-TURVY WORLD

HE was as weazened and measly a specimen of humanity as one wanted to see. He was sent to me for examination by his lodge doctor and he asked me to reduce my fee, because he was making only *eight dollars a week*. He was thirty-two years old and weighed about a hun-

dred pounds. His face was somewhat asymmetrical, and a lop-sided Lombrosian would undoubtedly have marked him as an abnormal type. But I only saw his timid face with the frightened doglike eyes. What did he come for? He had been married three years and he had no children. And this made him and his wife intensely unhappy, and he wanted to see if I could not do something for him. "What is life to a poor man without children? It is the only pleasure he has in the world," said he in his broken English. "Yes, but what pleasure have the children?" I felt like saying, but I saw that the question would be above his head. And as I was examining him I could not help thinking that if I could do something to enable him to have children it would be a sin on my part to make it possible for him to have any—a sin against humanity, and a sin or even a crime against his children.

Fairy tales and improbable miracles aside, what kind of a life are the children of such a man likely to lead? Puny, sickly, brought up in a noisome tenement, under-nourished, poorly dressed, hardly able to read and write, they will—that is if they do not die in childhood—start to work in a shop or factory as soon as the law permits or even before then; just some more wretches to swell the army of wage-slaves or the

unemployed. And I saw as in a panorama their lives, after they grew up to be men and women. Nothing but misery from the cradle to the grave. And there was quite a conflict within me as to whether I had a moral right to help that sickly, poor devil to bring children into the world. Of course, one voice told me: he is your patient and you have to do the best you can for him; and he is the judge of what is best for him. But another voice said: Yes, if he were the only party to be considered. But how about his children? They do not ask to be born; and if they knew what they had to go thru, they would positively refuse to be born. What right have I to help bring into the world people destined for suffering and misery? Suppose the man were a syphilitic; would it not be my duty to prevent him from bringing syphilitic children into the world? And is syphilis the only condition of this kind? How about tuberculosis? And is not wretched poverty and general sickliness as bad for children as is syphilis and tuberculosis? But I was not quite satisfied with my own arguments, either pro or con. Fortunately, I did not have to decide this moral question, for fortunately, that is fortunately for the man's prospective children, I found that he could never have any (Isn't this a neat bull?). For I found that he was suffering with complete aspermatism. And his previous quasi-treatment and the treatment of his wife were a waste of time and money.

I had to tell the man the truth, that treatment in his case was quite useless, and he limped away a very dejected, a very unhappy man. Most likely his wife will demand a divorce, for women of that class are literally crazy to have a child; the maternal instinct burning in them in all its primal intensity, and to them there is no greater disgrace, no greater misfortune than that of barrenness. Perhaps it is not the primal instinct, but their primitive religious and superstitious bringing up. Be it as it may, the fact remains as stated. And as he went away, I thought again. That same morning a gentleman came in whom I had treated for prostatitis and discharged cured about three months previously, with full permission to marry. He came in to tell me that he was going to get married in about a week, wanted a final examination to make sure that everything was all right and at the same time he wanted to get something to prevent conception. could not afford to have any children, not the first two or three years, at any rate." He was a fine specimen of healthy, jovial manhood, was thirty-five years old and was getting fifty dollars a week, having what he considered a permanent position with a firm of architects.

What a topsy-turvy world we live in. A wretched specimen of humanity earning eight dollars a week is insanely desirous of having children; healthy men and women with fifty to a hundred dollars a week cannot "afford" to have any. What a topsy-turvy world. Lucky for mankind that the average man and woman still constitute a respectable percentage of our population.

#### SEPARATE BEDS

The author is often consulted on some very intimate points. The most delicate questions can be answered only in person or by letter. But the question of one or two beds for husband and wife has been asked so often, that we permit ourselves to answer it. My answer is: Decidedly two beds. Where the economic conditions permit, it is often even advisable to have two separate bedrooms. But whether this is feasible or not, two separate beds by all means. Into a discussion of the reasons, I do not care to enter here, but they may become clear enough to any intelligent mind, after just a little thinking.

### A REFRESHING REVIEW OF "SEXUAL PROBLEMS OF TO-DAY."

"In the good old times many dangerous books were burned solemnly by the public executioner. Such a fate is richly deserved by Dr. William J. Robinson's 'Sexual Problems of To-day,' a much be-penciled copy of which has been sent to AMERICA for review. The shameless immorality that the author unblushingly teaches makes one wonder how he found a publisher, and marvel even how his work has escaped suppression by the authorities. 'No book,' quotes \* Dr. Robinson, on the title page, 'has a right to exist that has not for its purpose the betterment of mankind by affording either useful instruction or healthful recreation.' By these words his own foul book is unreservedly condemned."

The above review appeared in America, a Catholic Review of the Week.

It is certainly unique and refreshing. In our degenerate days, when people are straddling and sitting on the fence, when books are seldom ripped up as they deserve to be, when review-

<sup>\*</sup> This is not a quotation. This is my original motto.

ers are too cowardly to give their real opinion, it is pleasant to see people who have the courage of their convictions. Of course, I do not agree with "America's" reviewer, though I do not question his sincerity. I sent the following letter to the Editor.

To the Editor of America, 59 East 83rd Street, City. Dear Sir:

I have received a marked copy of America for September 21st, and I very much enjoyed your review of my book, "Sexual Problems of To-day." In the year of our era 1912 it is certainly unique and refreshing. But would it not have been better to criticise the book and to show wherein it is wrong or immoral, instead of advocating its suppression or destruction by burning? And is it possible that the reviewer has completely missed the high moral and humanitarian tone which permeates the entire book, in spite of the radical and unconventional opinions expressed therein?

Do not for a moment think that I bear the slightest grudge against you for your review. On the contrary by again demonstrating the terrible darkness that still surrounds some good souls, it convinces me of the great importance of my work and encourages me to persevere in my not always grateful task.

And, besides, I believe I have reached a stage when the severest criticism of my books or my work no longer affects me, for I fully recognize that we are no more responsible for our views and opinions than we are for the color of our eyes or the size of our head. All our opinions and feelings are the result of the structure of our cerebral cells, our heredity, our environment, our studies and reading, our friendships and acquaintances; and you are no more to be blamed for your dark anti-social views, than I am to be praised for my mild humanitarian opinions.

I do not even doubt for a moment that you may be sincere believers in the usefulness of your work and may be fully convinced of the perniciousness of mine. But so it is. We are in the arena of thought and every conscientious man must battle for what he considers right.

But isn't it a pity that we good Christians can no longer burn heretical books and incidentally their authors also? Isn't it a pity that the inquisition can no longer apply the rack and the thumbscrew, pierce out the eyes and tear out the tongues of those who dare to show the least bit of intellectual independence? Times have certainly degenerated.

To show you that I bear no grudge against you, I take pleasure in mailing you, for review (I do not know who is responsible for having mailed you "Sexual Problems") a copy of "Never Told Tales." I believe that that book is so necessary, so important and withal so moderate and unobjectionable, that even your tenth-century conscience will find nothing to condemn in it.

Yours sincerely, William J. Robinson, M.D.

#### GONORRHEA AND IMPOTENCE

When certain measures or reforms are suggested, such as the segregation of the unfortunate women, or teaching the use of venereal prophylactics, we are told that they are un-American—whatever that may mean. To hint that there is such a thing as sexual necessity is immoral and unmanly. American manhood would not stand for such a thing. The young American is manly and chaste. And in the very next breath we are told that 80 per cent, of our male population is suffering from gonorrhea! Whether 80 per cent. of our male population is, or has been at one time or another, suffering with gonorrhea is a question. I believe the number is greatly exaggerated. But whether the number of gonorrhea victims is 80 or 30 per cent.. of one thing I am quite certain (the of course no exact statistics are or ever will be available); at least 50 per cent. of our male population are suffering from sexual impotence in some form or another: complete or partial, permanent or temporary. And this is a sad state of affairs, for the misery that it causes is quite incalculable. It is much greater than that caused by gonorrhea.

### FOUR ABSOLUTELY INFALLIBLE MEANS FOR THE PREVEN-TION OF CONCEPTION

I know that the dissemination of any information regarding the prevention of conception carries with it the extremely severe penalty of \$5000 fine or five years hard labor or both, but I receive so many requests from all over the country for this information (among which requests there is undoubtedly a respectable proportion of decoy letters from respectable and non-respectable spies) that I have decided to run the risk of the penalty and to impart the information broadcast. Somebody must be willing to be a martyr.

Here then are the four remedies:

1. Complete and absolute abstinence from any sexual relations. But the abstinence must be absolute in the literal meaning of the word, there must be no relations from the day of marriage to the day of death. This remedy is infallible, simple and cheap.

- 2. Marry a woman who has passed the menopause.
- 3. In the case of the man, castration. Some might say that vasotomy or vasectomy would suffice, but I believe in radical measures and once you are about it you might as well be thoro.
- 4. In the case of the woman, oophorectomy. Here also the timid ones might suggest that salpingectomy would be sufficient, but I believe, as I said, in thoroness. And as the Fallopian tubes and uterus become useless in the absence of the ovaries, these two organs might be removed too.

Each one of the above mentioned four remedies is infallible but personally I recommend the first or the second. There are other remedies, but to enter into a discussion of them might lead us too far (to Joliet or Leavenworth.)

P.S.—Oh, what a stupid world we live in!

### THE MOST EFFICIENT VENEREAL PROPHYLACTICS

THE most efficient prophylactic against gonorrhea is protargol; the most efficient prophylactic against syphilis is calomel or mercuric chloride (corrosive sublimate). The protargol is used in the form of a 2 per cent. solution or suspension; the calomel is used in the form of a 30 per cent. ointment; the mercuric chloride in the form of a 3 to 1000 solution, the vehicle consisting of tragacanth, starch, glycerin, alcohol and water. The packet used by our army and navy consists of a collapsible conical shaped tube with a partition in the center: the conical half of the tube is filled with a 2 per cent. protargol solution; the pointed end is inserted in the urethra and a few drops of the solution squeezed out. The other half of the tube is filled with a 30 per cent. calomel ointment; when wanted for use, the cap is removed, a portion of the ointment is expressed and the organ anointed. Both the protargol and the calomel ointment are used post coitum.

Prophylactics are now prepared \* which contain *one* preparation both against gonorrhea and syphilis. They are more convenient to use.

<sup>\*</sup>Such as the well-known Sanitubes.

# Treatment of Sexual Impotence

And Other Sexual Disorders in Men and Women

BY

### WILLIAM J. ROBINSON, M.D.

Chief of the Department of Genito-Urinary Diseases and Dermatology,
Bronx Hospital and Dispensary; Editor The American Journal
of Urology, Venereal and Sexual Diseases; Editor and
Founder of The Critic and Guide; Author of Sexual
Problems of Today; Never Told Tales;
Practical Eugenics, etc.

#### BRIEF SYNOPSIS OF CONTENTS.

Part I—Masturbation. Its Prevalence, Causes, Varieties, Symptoms, Results, Prophylaxis and Treatment. Coitus Interruptus and its Effects.

Part II—Varieties, Causes and Treatment of Pollutions, Spermatorrhea, Prostatorrhea and Urethrorrhea.

Part III—Sexual Impotence in the Male. Every phase of its widely varying causes and treatment, with illuminating case reports.

Part IV—Sexual Neurasthenia. Causes, Treatment, case reports, and its relation to Impotence.

Part V-Sterility, Male and Female. Its Causes and Treatment.

Part VI—Sexual Disorders in Woman, Including Frigidity, Vaginismus, Adherent Clitoris, and Injuries to the Female in Coltus.

Part VII-Priapism. Etiology, Case Reports and Treatment.

Part VIII—Miscellaneous Topics. Including: Is Masturbation a Vice?—Two Kinds of Premature Ejaculation.—The Frequency of Cottns.—''Useless'' Sexual Excitement.—The Relation Between Mental and Sexual Activity.—Big Families and Sexual Vigor.—Sexual Perversions.

Part IX-Prescriptions and Minor Points.

Third edition revised and enlarged.

THE RACE BETTERMENT LEAGUE 263 FIFTH AVENUE, NEW YORK

### THE DISORDERS OF THE SEXUAL SYSTEM

"He who throws light on the dark and intricate problems of sex, helping to unravel the mysteries of and to cure the complex sexual disorders, does indeed a signal service to humanity."

We believe that in bringing out our latest work, Sexual Impotence and Other Sexual Disorders in Men and Women, we have given the profession one of the most useful, one of the most valuable books that have ever been published. A gratifyingly large number of physicians have told us that the book not only helped them to treat successfully sexual weakness and other disorders in their patients or in themselves, but that it opened their eyes to the significance of many things which they did not understand before.

Those who have read the book know its value and importance; those who have not may be interested to read what the medical journals have to say about it. Here are a few extracts:

No American authority has given more serious thought to the subject of sexual diseases than the author of this volume; he has given to us in it the best that in him lies. No physician who has had to combat this distressing condition, and those conditions dependent upon it, has any doubt of its serious importance. And we all recognize the weakness of the literature on the subject. Dr. Robinson takes

#### SEXUAL IMPOTENCE

a sensible view of things which have not been sensibly considered; nowhere has he shown this to better advantage than in this volume on a difficult subject.

-Medical Fortnightly.

Dr. Robinson discusses the numerous phases of this subject, in both sexes, clearly and in detail. He tells no lies to conform to moral, social and religious ideals, and consequently those who differ with him in beliefs or in pretensions may censure him as immoral. In some of these points there is opportunity for difference of opinion, but on the whole we think that Dr. Robinson has expressed what the majority of physicians believe, the not necessarily the opinion most frequently published. Pretty nearly every conceivable sexual abnormality, physical or psychic is at least alluded to. If we were to select any one feature of this work for special mention, it would be the uniform common sense of the author.—Buffalo Medical Journal.

This book is not by any means a rehash of some other book or a resumé of several. This treatise is interesting and valuable, and the author is absolutely honest and fearless in his opinions. A unique and helpful feature is the case reports which illustrate every phase of sexual disorder.—Indianapolis Medical Journal.

Dr. Robinson deals with the subject in a dignified, scientific way, that will be helpful to the physician who has judgment enough to realize that he is as responsible for functions around which a modern, sham, conventional modesty has thrown a hiatus of folly as he is for the appetite, eliminative powers or nutritive functions of the same persons. And the science of eugenics can never be worthy of medical consideration until the people are taught that it is as much the duty and business of physicians to inquire about the sexual habits of patients as of their habits of eating and drinking. This book will do much good, and that good will be as extensive as its reading.

-Texas State Journal of Medicine.

#### SEXUAL IMPOTENCE

In this book we have a complete treatise on sexual disorders and their treatment, with descriptions of actual individual cases, giving the individual symptomatology and individual treatment. When given in this manner the description becomes indelibly impressed on the memory and enables a physician when he gets a case to understand and classify it without a great amount of difficulty.

-Charlotte Medical Journal.

The name of the author is ample assurance that this treatise is not a rehash nor lacking in honest opinions fearlessly expressed. The style of the writer is notably personal, clear, straightforward and conversational. The exhaustion of the first edition in less than two months from the day of publication shows unmistakably the need of a book of this character. It also shows that the profession is at last becoming alive to its shortcomings in the matter of sexual disorders and is beginning to he willing to learn.

-Southern California Practitioner.

Perhaps no subject pertaining to human ills has been so neglected by medical teachers or medical text-books as the subject discussed in this volume. While legitimate medical literature was indiscreetly silent on sex teachings, the quack literature was teeming with misinformation, which, as the author intimates, did more real harm than did sexual ignorance or sex abuse. The doctor will find this work instructive.—Illinois Medical Journal.

As is to be expected Robinson goes into the subject thoroly, and calls a spade a spade, with the result that he has evolved a volume full of meat and of great value to the physician, whose ingenuity is often taxed to the utmost to discover the whys and wherefores at the bottom of impotence. The racy Robinsonesque style adds interest to the text matter of the volume.—Medical Times.

### SEX MORALITY

### PAST, PRESENT AND FUTURE

Will monogamy or variety prevail in the future?

Is continence injurious?

Are extra-marital relations ever justifiable?

Should there be one moral standard for men and women?

Will our present moral code persist?

These and similar questions are here discussed by original and unbiased thinkers as well as by orthodox conservatives. No matter what your opinion on the subject may be, no matter whether your ideas on the relations of the sexes are those of the 15th, 20th or 25th century, you should read this book. Nobody who is earnestly interested in the sex question has a right to have any opinion on it without having read this volume, the price of which, in cloth, is \$1, including postage.

THE RACE BETTERMENT LEAGUE 263 FIFTH AVENUE. NEW YORK

#### AN EPOCH-MAKING BOOK

### **Never-Told Tales**

### GRAPHIC STORIES OF THE DISASTROUS RESULTS OF SEXUAL IGNORANCE

Ву

### WILLIAM J. ROBINSON, M.D.

Editor of the American Journal of Urology and of The Critic and Guide

Every doctor, every young man and woman, every newly-married couple, every parent who has grown-up children, should read this book.

Every one of the tales teaches a distinct lesson, a lesson of vital importance to the human race.

. We knew that we were getting out a useful, a NECESSARY book, and we expected it would meet with a favorable reception, but we never expected the reception would be so extravagantly and so unanimously enthusiastic. There seems to have been a long-felt but dormant want for just such a book. One reader, who has a fortune running into the millions, writes:

"I would have given a good part of my fortune if the knowledge I obtained from one of your stories to-day had been imparted to me ten years ago."

Another one writes:

"I agree with you that your plain, unvarnished tales from real life should have been told long ago. But better late than never. Your name will be among the benefactors of the human race for having brought out so forcibly those important, life-saving truths. I know that I personally have already been benefited by them."

Fine Cloth Binding. One Dollar per Copy

NINTH EDITION

THE RACE BETTERMENT LEAGUE 263 FIFTH AVENUE, NEW YORK

# The Limitation of Offspring by the Prevention of Conception

BY

WILLIAM J. ROBINSON, M.D.

With an Introduction by
A. JACOBI, M.D., LL.D.
Ex-President of The American Medical Association

All the arguments for and against the voluntary limitation of offspring or birth control concentrated in one book of 250 pages.

The Limitation of Offspring is now the burning question of the day. It has been made so by Dr. William J. Robinson, who was a pioneer in this country to demand that people be permitted to obtain the knowledge how to limit the number of their children, how to prevent conception when necessary. For many years he fought practically alone; his propaganda has made hundreds of thousands of converts—now the ground is prepared and the people are ready to listen.

Written in plain popular language. A book which everybody interested in his own welfare and the welfare of the race should read.

PRICE ONE DOLLAR

THE RACE BETTERMENT LEAGUE 263 FIFTH AVENUE, NEW YORK

### JUST OFF THE PRESS!

# Sex Knowledge for Men.

By WILLIAM J. ROBINSON, M.D.

ILLUSTRATED.

An honest, unbiased, truthful, strictly scientific and up-to-date book, dealing with the anatomy and physiology of the male sex organs, with the venereal diseases and their prevention, and the manifestations of the sex instinct in boys and men.

Absolutely free from any cant, hypocrisy, falsehood, exaggeration, compromise, or any attempt to conciliate the stupid and ignorant.

An elementary book written in plain, understandable language, which should be in the possession of every adolescent boy and every parent.

Dr. Robinson believes that fear should have no piece in our life, for morality based upon fear is not morality at all, only cowardice. He believes there is a better method, and that method ha uses in his book.

Price, cloth bound, \$2.00.

- ADDRESS:-

THE RACE BETTERMENT LEAGUE 263 FIFTH AVENUE, NEW YORK

It is the book you have been waiting for.

At last we have a clear, plain, concise book on the treatment of Gonorrhea and its various complications, written expressly for the general practitioner.

No Physician who has occasion to treat Gonorrhea can do justice to his Patient without a study of this latest and clearest volume on the subject.

## THE TREATMENT OF GONORRHEA

And Its Complications in Men and Women.
For the General Practitioner.

By WILLIAM J. ROBINSON, M.D.

An idea of the scope of this work may be gained from the Chapter Headings: 1. Extent and Seriousness of Gonorrhea. 2. Classification of Urethral Inflammations. 3. Gonorrheal Urethritis in the Male. 4. The Germ and the Diagnosis of Gonorrhea. 5. Course and Symptomatology of Acute Gonorrhea. 6. Treatment of Acute Gonorrhea. 7. Case Reports. 8. Common Bacterial Ure-9. Chancroidal Urethritis. 10. Syphilitic Urethritis. thritis. Urethritis. 12. Prophylactic Urethritis. 13. Traumatic Urethritis, 14. Toxic Urethritis. 15. Urethritis from Excess and Masturbation. 16. The Widely Varying Conditions Known as Chronic Gonorrhea. 17. Treatment of Chronic Gonorthea. 18. Length of Time Required to Cure Chronic Gonorrheal Conditions. 19. Instruments Used in Treatment. 20. Abortive Treatment. 21. Prevention of Gonorrhea. 22. Minor Complications of Gonorrhea (Phimosis, Paraphimosis, Balanitis, Adenitis, Painful Erections and Chordee, Retention of Urine). 23. Acute Prostatitis. 24. Chronic Prostatitis. 25. Epididymitis. 26. Seminal Vesiculitis. 27. Gonorrhea of the Rectum. 28. Gonorrhea of the Mouth. 20. Stricture. 30. Gonorrheal Rheumatism. 31. Gonorrhea vs. Tohacco, Alcohol and Sexual Intercourse. 32. Gonorrhea in Women. 33. Vulvovaginitis in Little Girls. 34. Gonorrheal Ophthalmia. 35. Minor Points. Part II.-Materia Medica of Gonorrheal and Non-Gonorrheal Urethritis and Their Complications. 36. Silver Salts -Inorganic and Organic. 37. Miscellaneous Antiseptics and Astringents. 38. Vegetable Astringents. 39. Local Anesthetics. 40. Anti-Gonorrheal Remedies for Internal Use. 41. Urinary Antiseptics. 42. Lubricants. 43. Formulary.

315 pages, cloth, \$2.50 postpaid

THE RACE BETTERMENT LEAGUE 263 FIFTH AVENUE, NEW YORK

### A UNIQUE JOURNAL

### CRITIC AND GUIDE

### Dr. Robinson's Famous Little Monthly

It is the most original journal in the country. It is the only one of its kind, and is interesting from cover to cover. There is no routine, dead matter in it. It is one of the very few journals that is opened with anticipation just as soon as it is received and of which every line is read with real interest.

Not only are the special problems of the medical profession itself dealt with in a vigorous and progressive spirit, but the larger, social aspects of medicine and physiology are discussed in a fearless and radical manner.

Many problems untouched by other publications, such as the sex question in all its varied phases, the economic causes of disease and other problems in medical sociology, are treated boldly and freely from the standpoint of modern science. In discussing questions which are considered taboo by the hyper-conservative, the editor says what he wants to say very plainly without regard for Mrs. Grundy.

THE CRITIC AND GUIDE was a pioneer in the propaganda for birth control, venereal prophylaxis, sex education of the young, and free discussion of sexual problems in general. It contains more interesting and outspoken matter on these subjects than any other journal.

While of great value to the practitioner for therapeutic suggestions of a practical, up-to-date and definite character, its editorials and special articles are what make The Critic and Guide unique among journals, read eagerly alike by the medical profession and the intelligent laity.

PUBLISHED MONTHLY
ONE DOLLAR A YEAR

THE RACE BETTERMENT LEAGUE 263 FIFTH AVENUE, NEW YORK

